

FACULTÉ DES HAUTES ÉTUDES COMMERCIALES

DÉPARTEMENT D'ÉCONOMÉTRIE ET ÉCONOMIE POLITIQUE

THREE ESSAYS ON INTERNATIONAL TRADE AND THE LABOR MARKET

THÈSE DE DOCTORAT

présentée à la

Faculté des Hautes Etudes Commerciales de l'Université de Lausanne

pour l'obtention du grade de Docteur en Sciences Economiques, mention « Économie politique »

par

Arnaud JOYE

Directeur de thèse Prof. Marius Brülhart

Jury

Prof. Jean-Philippe Bonardi, Président Prof. Olivier Cadot, expert interne Prof. Robert Elliott, expert externe

> LAUSANNE 2015



Unicentre CH-1015 Lausanne http://serval.unil.ch

Year : 2015

THREE ESSAYS ON INTERNATIONAL TRADE AND THE LABOR MARKET

Arnaud Joye

Arnaud Joye, 2015, Three Essays on International Trade and the Labor Market Originally published at : Thesis, University of Lausanne

Posted at the University of Lausanne Open Archive http://serval.unil.ch Document URN : urn:nbn:ch:serval-BIB_51F21140251E0

Droits d'auteur

L'Université de Lausanne attire expressément l'attention des utilisateurs sur le fait que tous les documents publiés dans l'Archive SERVAL sont protégés par le droit d'auteur, conformément à la loi fédérale sur le droit d'auteur et les droits voisins (LDA). A ce titre, il est indispensable d'obtenir le consentement préalable de l'auteur et/ou de l'éditeur avant toute utilisation d'une oeuvre ou d'une partie d'une oeuvre ne relevant pas d'une utilisation à des fins personnelles au sens de la LDA (art. 19, al. 1 lettre a). A défaut, tout contrevenant s'expose aux sanctions prévues par cette loi. Nous déclinons toute responsabilité en la matière.

Copyright

The University of Lausanne expressly draws the attention of users to the fact that all documents published in the SERVAL Archive are protected by copyright in accordance with federal law on copyright and similar rights (LDA). Accordingly it is indispensable to obtain prior consent from the author and/or publisher before any use of a work or part of a work for purposes other than personal use within the meaning of LDA (art. 19, para. 1 letter a). Failure to do so will expose offenders to the sanctions laid down by this law. We accept no liability in this respect.

Université de Lausanne **HEC** Lausanne Le Décanat Bâtiment Internef CH-1015 Lausanne

IMPRIMATUR

Sans se prononcer sur les opinions de l'auteur, la Faculté des Hautes Etudes Commerciales de l'Université de Lausanne autorise l'impression de la thèse de Monsieur Arnaud JOYE, titulaire d'un diplôme master en Sciences en Economie Politique de l'Université de Lausanne, en vue de l'obtention du grade de docteur en Sciences Economiques, mention "Economie politique".

La thèse est intitulée :

THREE ESSAYS ON INTERNATIONAL TRADE AND THE LABOR MARKET

Lausanne, le 25 septembre 2015

Le doyen

Jean-Philippe Bonardi



THESIS COMMITTEE

Professor Marius Brülhart

Supervisor Professor of Economics University of Lausanne

Professor Olivier Cadot

Internal expert Professor of Economics University of Lausanne

Professor Robert J. Elliott

External expert Professor of Economics University of Birmingham

University of Lausanne Faculty of Business and Economics

Doctorate in Economics

I hereby certify that I have examined the doctoral thesis of

Arnaud JOYE

and have found it to meet the requirements for a doctoral thesis. All revisions that I or committee members made during the doctoral colloquium have been addressed to my entire satisfaction.

Signature : N. R. R.

Date : August 6, 2015

Prof. Marius BRÜLHART Thesis supervisor

University of Lausanne Faculty of Business and Economics

Doctorate in Economics

I hereby certify that I have examined the doctoral thesis of

Arnaud JOYE

and have found it to meet the requirements for a doctoral thesis. All revisions that I or committee members made during the doctoral colloquium have been addressed to my entire satisfaction.

Hodor

Signature :

Date : August 6, 2015

Prof. Olivier CADOT Internal member of the doctoral committee

University of Lausanne Faculty of Business and Economics

Doctorate in Economics

I hereby certify that I have examined the doctoral thesis of

Arnaud JOYE

and have found it to meet the requirements for a doctoral thesis. All revisions that I or committee members made during the doctoral colloquium have been addressed to my entire satisfaction.

Signature :

RHEAA

Date: 7th August 2015

Prof. Robert ELLIOTT External member of the doctoral committee

Acknowledgments

First and foremost, I would like to express my sincere and warm thankfulness to my excellent thesis supervisor Marius Brülhart. He shaped my research agenda even before the start of my PhD, as he also followed me during my Master thesis at the time I developed my enthusiasm for international trade. His great availability and involvement in each step of my thesis were invaluable inputs to me and helped me getting back on track when I was stuck with one of my projects. I benefited greatly from his knowledge, his experience and his enormous reservoir of ides and creativity.

My special thanks also go to Pascal Saint-Amour and Claudio Sfreddo for whom I worked as a teaching assistant. I am grateful to them as they gave me great guidance and fair workloads, so that I could concentrate as much as possible on my research project. I would also like to thank the members of my thesis committee – Professors Olivier Cadot and Robert J. Elliott – for their challenging questions and insightful comments.

Special thanks go to my friends and colleagues at the department with whom I shared many coffee-breaks, lunches and stimulating discussions, producing a perfect working environment: Marcel Probst, Michele Dell'Era, Stephanos Vlachos, Julien Senn, Katherin Degen, Justin Buffat, Annette Harms, Mathieu Gerber, Ernest Dautovic, Maria-Paula Cacault-Sinobas and Gian-Paulo Klinke.

I heartily thank my parent Liselotte and Bernard, and my two brothers Olivier and Frédéric for their unconditional support and generous encouragement through all these years. The completion of this thesis would not have been possible without them.

Last but not least, I am especially grateful to Jennifer who shared with me the up and downs of my academic life from the very start. Thank you for your patience and for giving me the motivation to achieve this work.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

viii

Contents

Ac	know	vledgments	vii
Ge	eneral	Introduction	xiii
1	Intra	a-Industry Trade Expansion and Labor Reallocation:	
	The	ory and Evidence	1
	1.1	Introduction	2
	1.2	Theory	3
		1.2.1 Trade and job reallocation in a heterogeneous-firms model	3
		1.2.2 Job reallocation within and between industries	5
		1.2.3 Trade shocks, IIT and job reallocation	7
		1.2.4 Trade and technology shocks combined	11
	1.3	Empirical test	13
		1.3.1 Estimation	13
		1.3.2 Data	14
		1.3.3 Results	16
	1.4	Conclusion	19
2	Net	Imports, Gross Imports and Individual Workers:	
	Evid	lence from the United Kingdom	21
	2.1	Introduction	22
	2.2	UK bilateral trade patterns	25
	2.3	Literature background	28
	2.4	Industry exposure to trade competition	30
		2.4.1 Industry trade shocks	30
		2.4.2 The anatomy of gross imports from China	33
		2.4.3 The anatomy of gross imports from the European Union .	35
	2.5	Empirical methodology and data	37
		2.5.1 Data sources	37
		2.5.2 Estimating equation	38
	2.6	Results: import competition from China	40
		2.6.1 Baseline results	40
		2.6.2 Results by one-digit occupation	46

CONTENTS

	2.7 2.8	2.6.3Indirect effect	55 57 61						
3	3 The Effect of Trade and Exchange Rate Shocks on Wages in								
	Swit	vitzerland							
	3.1	Introduction	64						
	3.2	Data sources and variables description	67						
		3.2.1 Data sources	67						
		3.2.2 Variable definitions	68						
	3.3	Instrumental variable strategy	70						
	3.4	Empirical strategy: 2^{na} stage equation	75						
	3.5	The effect of trade on wages	78						
	3.6	The effect of exchange rates on wages	82						
	3.7	Conclusion	86						
General Conclusion									
A	Арр	endix to Chapter 1	91						
	A.1	Extra figures	92						
	A.2	Extra tables	93						
B	Арр	endix to Chapter 2	97						
	B .1	Extra figures	98						
	B.2	Extra tables	104						
	B.3	From SITC rev.3 to UKSIC 1992	105						
		B.3.1 Limitations	105						
	B.4	From UKSIC 2007 to UKSIC 1992	108						
		B.4.1 From UKSIC 2007 to UKSIC 2003	108						
		B.4.2 From UKSIC 2003 to UKSIC 1992	110						
С	Арр	endix to Chapter 3	111						
	C.1	Extra tables	112						
	C.2	Conceptual base of the structural gravity model	114						
	C.3	From SITC rev.3 to NACE rev.1.0	115						
		C.3.1 Limitations	116						
Bi	bliogı	aphy	119						

х

General Introduction

The past two decades have been an intriguing and exiting period for trade and labor economists trying to better grasp the impact of globalization on labor markets. The combination of major disruptions to the global economy, and the availability of new data sets and new theories, has provided researchers a unique opportunity to explore nuances in understanding the labor-market impact of trade at an unprecedented level of detail. The primary objective of this thesis is therefore to contributing to this lively and policy relevant literature.

Beginning in the 1990s, research by economists showed that skill-biased technical change, especially in the form of rapid automation of routine tasks, played the leading role in the evolution of the wage structure in most advanced economies. On the other hand, international trade, in the form of offshoring at first, was seen to only modestly increase wage inequality. At that time, the attention was particularly centered on the United States and most of the data sets spanned the 1970s and 1980s. (Feenstra and Hanson, 1999; Katz and Autor, 1999). Recent evidence revealed that since the early 1990s, and most particularly since the late 1990s, expanding global trade is playing a much larger role on advanced economies' labor markets. Part of the explanation lies in two different trends happening in the global economy. Those two major developments and the exploration of parts of their influence on the labor market form the common themes of this thesis.

First, we have witnessed an expansion of international trade, which has been mainly propelled by the growing importance of developing countries in the global economy and especially driven by China's spectacular transition to a market-oriented economy. The shift of global manufacturing production networks towards these new global players represents a substantial competitive shock, applying renewed pressure on high-wage countries' labor markets. Production chains have become more and more internationally fragmented, and the availability of cheaper labor abroad might threaten workers and firms in industrialized countries. Part of this issue is explored in the second chapter of my thesis, which looks at the medium-term impact of increased imports from China on workers in the United Kingdom (henceforth UK). In a similar and complementary manner, the third chapter explores the short-term effect of exposure to world trade shocks on wages of Swiss manufacturing workers.

Second, the intensification of merchandise trade has also been accompanied with a rise in bilateral imports and exports matched within sectors. Indeed, at least since the 1960s, the share of intra-industry trade (henceforth IIT) is on an upward trend (Brülhart, 2009). This is interesting at least for two reasons. First, rising IIT shares suggest that national economies worldwide are converging towards similar sector compositions, which in turn could be partially explained by the growing importance of outward processing trade. Besides, increased shares of IIT could be related to lower factor adjustment costs to trade shocks compared to expansions of inter-industry trade. Indeed, if trade integration is mainly driven by the two-way exchange of different varieties of a same sector, then the sectoral composition of factors of production would be potentially less disturbed than if trade was happening across totally different sectors. Unlike inter-industry trade, the two-way exchange of similar products could signal a complementarity in modes of production that might prove beneficial to workers. The first chapter is tightly linked to this issue, since it explores the relationship between expanding IIT and associated worker reallocations both theoretically and empirically. Part of the second chapter also presents new evidence of a positive impact of trade with the European Union, which is mainly in the form of IIT, on workers in the UK.

In this thesis, consisting of three chapters, I have sought to explore these issues with state-of-the-art scientific techniques. Because trade shocks play out in general equilibrium, assessing their causal effects presents a conceptual and empirical challenge. Thus, the thesis is especially focused on identifying the causal impact of international trade on the labor market. To that end, each chapter presents an identification strategy based on the use of instrumental variables.

The first chapter, written with Marius Brülhart, explores the relation between IIT expansion and associated worker flows, taking the latter as an indicator of labor-market adjustment costs. IIT has long interested economists not just because of its incompatibility with neoclassical trade theory but also because of its perceived benign nature. A sizable empirical literature has defined precisely and tested empirically what has become known as the "smooth adjustment hypothesis" (henceforth SAH), according to which IIT expansion is less disruptive than interindustry trade expansion. The SAH is intuitively compelling but remains rather short of rigorous support and has not yet been couched in a general-equilibrium trade model with pure trade shocks. The difficulty lies in finding a tractable setting that allows both trade flows and factor-market reallocations to be intra-industry and inter-industry to varying degrees, as an exogenous determinant of trade (such as transport costs) is changed. Such a setting has been developed by Bernard, Redding, and Schott (2007), where a differentiated-goods-heterogeneous-firms model yielding intra-industry trade and labor adjustment is embedded in a comparativeadvantage framework that generates inter-industry trade and labor adjustment. We show that this model lends itself to simulating inter-industry and intra-industry trade adjustment to a pure trade shock. Moreover, in the empirical section, we seek to improve on the existing literature by instrumenting IIT, which is shown in the theoretical part to be potentially endogenous to productivity shocks. We find that both theoretical and empirical analyses are consistent with the SAH, according to which IIT expansion is less disruptive than inter-industry trade expansion.

The second chapter, written with Marius Brülhart and Joanne Lindley, contrasts the impact of increased import competition coming from China and the European Union (henceforth EU) on workers in the UK over a 15-year period. More specifically, we explore the worker-level impact of increased import penetration in UK manufacturing industries over the period 1997-2011. Our approach borrows the identification strategy of a corresponding analysis for the United States by Autor, Dorn, Hanson, and Song (2014), which we extend in several directions. First, our data permits us to decompose total earnings into hours of work and hourly pay, assessing the relative contribution of each margin in the adjustment process. Second, we look at net as well as gross imports, thus separately examining the effects of increased IIT. Next, we focus on import penetration from EU countries in addition to China. We estimate worker-level outcomes separately by occupations, and finally we look at the indirect impact of import competition on worker-level outcomes along the value chain. The results revealed that gross and net import penetration from China had significantly negative effects on workers' earnings, wages and hours of work in the affected industries. In contrast, increased gross imports from the EU are associated with positive worker-level outcomes, which is largely explained by the fact that increased imports from the EU were mostly offset by increased same-industry exports to the EU. We also find that the adverse workerlevel effects of increased imports from China display great heterogeneity across types of job. Finally, we find that increased imports from China exert additional pressure on workers through spillovers to employment and wages in downstream industries.

The third and last chapter is single-authored. I focus on the short-term impact of exposure to trade and real exchange rate shocks on wages for Swiss manufacturing workers over the period 1996-2008. Particular effort is made to consistently estimate the causal effect of trade and exchange rate shocks on wages in using a gravity-type estimation strategy as a first-stage step to construct instrumental variables. The findings show that industry exposure to trade and exchange rate shocks influences wages of manufacturing workers of various groups differently. The trade and exchange rate impacts are concentrated among high-skilled and bluecollar workers almost exclusively. Additional evidence revealed that exchange rate effects are potentially heterogeneous across industries with different market structures. Wages of workers employed in industries that predominantly produce homogeneous goods are shown to be more responsive to exchange rates movements than those working in industries that predominantly produce differentiated varieties.

The three chapters follow.

GENERAL INTRODUCTION

xvi

Chapter 1

Intra-Industry Trade Expansion and Labor Reallocation: Theory and Evidence^{*}

MARIUS BRÜLHART AND ARNAUD JOYE

We study the relation between intra-industry trade (IIT) and associated worker flows, taking the latter as an indicator of labor-market adjustment costs. Our paper proposes two main innovations. First, we generate dynamic IIT in a general-equilibrium trade model featuring heterogeneous firms, and we relate these trade patterns to intraand inter-industry job reallocations. Second, we test the relationship between IIT and worker flows in panel data and using an instrumentalvariable strategy to account for the potential endogeneity of IIT. Our instruments are based on industry-specific real exchange rate indices. Both the theoretical and empirical analyses are consistent with the "smooth adjustment hypothesis", according to which IIT expansion is less disruptive than inter-industry trade expansion. A pure intraindustry trade shock is found to generate less than half as much betweenindustry worker reallocation than a pure inter-industry trade shock.

JEL Classification: F1, J62, C25 Keywords: intra-industry trade, trade adjustment, job turnover, heterogeneous firms

^{*}We thank the Swiss National Science Foundation for financial support (NCCR Trade Regulation, and grant PDFMP1-123133).

1.1 Introduction

Intra-industry trade (IIT) has long interested economists not just because of its incompatibility with neoclassical trade theory but also because of its perceived benign nature. Balassa (1966, p.472) famously conjectured that, in view of rising shares of IIT, "the difficulties of adjustment to freer trade have been generally overestimated". A sizable empirical literature has since defined precisely and tested empirically what has become known as the "smooth adjustment hypothesis" (SAH). This literature has generally lent support to Balassa's conjecture, and it is therefore not surprising that IIT indices remain popular first-pass proxies for the adjustment effects of trade expansion.¹

The SAH is intuitively compelling but remains rather short of rigorous support. There has been considerable discussion on the appropriate measurement of IIT, converging on the conclusion that in the context of trade-related adjustment, measures of "marginal "IIT (MIIT) are to be preferred to the standard Grubel and Lloyd (1975) index. However, much of this literature has been based on informal reasoning and *ad hoc* empirical specifications.

The SAH has not yet been couched in a general-equilibrium trade model with pure trade shocks. The difficulty lies in finding a tractable setting that allows both trade flows and factor-market reallocations to be intra-industry and inter-industry to varying degrees, as an exogenous determinant of trade (such as transport costs) is changed.² Such a setting has been developed by Bernard, Redding, and Schott (2007), where a differentiated-goods-heterogeneous-firms model yielding intra-industry trade and adjustment is embedded in a comparative-advantage framework that generates inter-industry trade and adjustment. We show that this model lends itself to simulating inter-industry and intra-industry trade adjustment to a pure trade shock.

The link between IIT and labor-market adjustment has been investigated empirically in a number of prior studies.³ None of these analyses considered the possibility that (M)IIT might be endogenous with respect to domestic labor-market conditions. We therefore seek to improve on the existing literature by instrumenting IIT. Moreover, we complement existing studies by drawing on data for Switzerland, which have not been analyzed in this context to date.

Our paper is organized as follows. In Section 1.2, we present the theory and our simulations of the SAH in general equilibrium. Section 1.3 presents our data, our empirical model and the estimation results. Section 1.4 concludes.

¹For recent policy-related work using IIT as a proxy for non-disruptive trade expansion, see e.g. World Bank (2009), WTO-UNCTAD (2012), or Subramanian and Kessler (2013).

²Lovely and Nelson (2000) have shown that, in general equilibrium, MIIT can be associated with inter-industry reallocation of factors if productivity is also allowed to change.

³See e.g. Brülhart (2000), Brülhart, Elliott, and Lindley (2006) or Cabral and Silva (2006).

1.2. THEORY

1.2 Theory

1.2.1 Trade and job reallocation in a heterogeneous-firms model

We couch our analysis in the trade model of Bernard, Redding, and Schott (2007) (henceforth BRS). BRS extended the Melitz (2003) framework by adding comparative advantage à *la* Heckscher-Ohlin to firm heterogeneity in general equilibrium.

Assume two countries (*H*ome and *F*oreign), two differentiated industries (industry 1 producing varieties of good 1 and industry 2 producing varieties of good 2), and two factors of production (skilled and unskilled labor, S and L). Good 1 is assumed to be relatively skill intensive, and Home is assumed to be relatively skill abundant.

Consumer preferences are identical and homothetic, with Cobb-Douglas uppertier utility across the two goods, and lower-tier utility taking the CES form over a continuum of horizontally differentiated varieties. The Cobb-Douglas industry expenditure shares are denoted α_i . Production technology is assumed to be identical in the two countries, with firms facing fixed costs and constant marginal costs that depend on firm productivity. Technology is homothetic, as fixed and variable costs are assumed to use the two types of labor with the same intensity.

An industry *i* consists of a continuum of competitive firms. Their sunk entry cost f_{ei} takes the form:

$$f_{ie}(\omega_S)^{\beta_i}(\omega_L)^{1-\beta_i}, \ f_{ei} > 0,$$

where ω_S and ω_L stand for skilled and unskilled wage respectively, and β_i represents the skilled labor intensity of sector *i*. At the time of decision, prospective entrants face uncertainty about their productivity $\varphi \in (0, \infty)$. Once the entry cost is borne, firms draw their productivity level from a common distribution function $g(\varphi)$, assumed to be Pareto with shape parameter a > 0. This productivity remains unchanged over the lifetime of the firm. In each period, firms face an exogenous probability of death, δ .

In order to produce its differentiated variety of good *i*, the firm faces recurrent fixed and variable production costs that share the factor intensities of f_{ei} . The fixed production cost, f_i , is identical across firms, while the variable cost is proportional to productivity φ . The presence of these production costs prevents some firms from producing profitably and leads them to exit the industry immediately after entry. Exporting entails additional fixed and variable costs, denoted by f_{ix} and $\tau_i > 1$ respectively, and sharing the factor intensities of the entry and production costs. Variable exporting costs take the standard iceberg form, meaning that a fraction $\tau_i - 1$ unit of a variety "melts" in transit. Again depending on the productivity draws, some firms within each industry will choose optimally not to export as they could not generate sufficient revenue to cover the fixed costs of exporting.

With profit maximization under monopolistic competition, both domestic and

export prices, $p_{id}(\varphi)$ and $p_{ix}(\varphi)$ respectively, depend on firm-specific productivity:

$$p_{ix}(\varphi) = \tau_i p_{id}(\varphi) = \frac{\tau_i(\omega_S)^{\beta_i}(\omega_L)^{1-\beta_i}}{\rho\varphi},$$

where $0 < \rho < 1$ captures the substitutability of varieties within an industry. Given this pricing rule for each firm, equilibrium revenue in the export market, $r_{ix}(\varphi)$, is also proportional to that in the domestic one, $r_{id}(\varphi)$. Relative industry price indices and relative country endowments have an impact on firm revenues such that the latter is different across countries and sectors. Firm profits across the two markets are also proportional and can be separately identified since no firm is ever engaged in exporting without selling on the domestic market. These profits are given by:

$$\pi_{id}(\varphi) = \frac{r_{id}(\varphi)}{\rho} - f_i(\omega_S)^{\beta_i}(\omega_L)^{1-\beta_i},$$
$$\pi_{ix}(\varphi) = \frac{r_{ix}(\varphi)}{\rho} - f_{ix}(\omega_S)^{\beta_i}(\omega_L)^{1-\beta_i},$$

where $\sigma = 1/(1 - \rho) > 1$ is the elasticity of substitution. The zero-profit productivity cut-off φ_i^* , below which firms will not embark on production is industry-specific and given by:

$$r_{id}(\varphi_i^*) = \sigma f_i(\omega_S)^{\beta_i}(\omega_L)^{1-\beta_i}.$$

Analogously, firms with draws above the exporting productivity cut-off, φ_{ix}^* , will serve both markets:

$$r_{ix}(\varphi_{ix}^*) = \sigma f_{ix}(\omega_S)^{\beta_i}(\omega_L)^{1-\beta_i}.$$

In each period, a mass of firms, M_{ei} , enters the industry after having incurred the entry cost. A fraction $G(\varphi_i^*)$ draws a productivity level below the zero-profit productivity cut-off, φ_i^* and leaves the industry right away. A fraction $G(\varphi_{ix}^*) - G(\varphi_i^*)$ produces for the domestic market only, and the remaining fraction $1 - G(\varphi_{ix}^*)$ also engage in exporting.

Goods and labor markets need to clear in both countries. The steady-state equilibrium is characterized by a stable mass of entering firms, M_{ei} , and a stable mass of active firms within the industry, M_i . As in Melitz (2003), the mass of entering firms that are productive enough to survive must equal the mass of firms that exogenously dies.

Trade shocks have heterogeneous effects across firms. A fall in variable trade costs, τ_i , for instance, raises the *ex-post* export profits. This will lead to increased firm entry and, hence, more competition within the industry (due to a larger mass of active firms and higher prices for the factor used abundantly) driving least efficient domestic firms' *ex-post* profits down, forcing some of them to exit. This leads to a rise in average aggregate productivity (at industry-levels) and zero-profit

productivity cut-off, φ_i^* , below which companies drop out of the industry. Higher export profits at exporters also reduce the exporting productivity threshold, φ_{ix}^* .

Importantly for our analysis, the magnitude of these changes differs across sectors. A fall in trade costs will imply a larger increase in labor demand in the comparative advantage industry than in the comparative disadvantage industry, putting upward pressure on the relative price of the abundant factor. Therefore, the zeroprofit productivity cut-off increases by more in the comparative advantage industry and lies closer to the export productivity threshold than in the comparative disadvantage sector.

In sum, this framework not only generates intra- as well as inter-industry trade flows, it also predicts trade liberalization to produce simultaneous job creation and job destruction in all industries, where gross and net job reallocations vary with country and industry characteristics.

1.2.2 Job reallocation within and between industries

The BRS model features between-firm job flows even at steady state through the exogenous firm death rate δ . Our main interest, however, is on job reallocations induced by changes in trade openness, i.e. on transitional dynamics between steady states. Specifically, we study between-industry, within-industry and total job reallocations as trade becomes freer. For each factor-industry pair, we can decompose the change in employment following a fall in variable trade costs into five parts:

- (1) the change in employment by firms that enter but do not take up production,
- (2) the change in employment by non-exporters that exit the industry after trade liberalization,
- (3) the change in employment by non-exporters that survive trade liberalization and remain non-exporters,
- (4) the change in employment by non-exporters that turn into exporters after trade liberalization,
- (5) the change in employment by surviving exporters.

With those five components in hand, we compute total (TT_{it}) , between-industry (BT_{it}) and within-industry (WT_{it}) job reallocations for each industry *i* and time period *t* as follows:

$$TT_{it} = |(1)_{it}| + |(2)_{it}| + |(3)_{it}| + |(4)_{it}| + |(5)_{it}|,$$
$$BT_{it} = (1)_{it} + (2)_{it} + (3)_{it} + (4)_{it} + (5)_{it},$$
$$WT_{it} = TT_{it} - |BT_{it}|.$$

These variables allow us to compute the share of between-industry job reallocation in total job reallocation, BS_{it} , our proxy for labor-market adjustment costs. That is:

$$BS_{it} = \frac{|BT_{it}|}{WT_{it} + |BT_{it}|} = \frac{|BT_{it}|}{TT_{it}} \in (0, 1).$$
(1.1)

When $BS_{it} \rightarrow 0$, the cost associated with workers changing firms can be assumed to be low, since most between-firm moves occur within a given industry. Alternatively, when $BS_{it} \rightarrow 1$, the cost associated with job reallocations will be high, because most displaced workers have to change not only their employer firm but also their industry. We thus rely on the theoretically well grounded and empirically supported assumption that job moves between industries are more costly on average than moves within an industry.⁴

The construction of BS_{it} is best explained graphically, by illustrating a typical simulated transition scenario in the BRS model. Figure 1.1 shows employment densities with high trade costs ($\tau^{HF} = \tau^{FH} = 2$) and for low trade costs ($\tau^{HF} = \tau^{FH} = 1.4$) in the comparative advantage industry at the benchmark equilibrium.⁵

Figure 1.1: Simulated employment effects of trade liberalization in the comparative advantage industry



Notes: Employment distributions for the comparative advantage industry: low trade costs versus high trade costs.

Source: Own simulations based on the model of Bernard, Redding, and Schott (2007).

⁴See e.g. Neal (1995), Couch and Placzek (2010), and, for a comprehensive survey, Carrington and Fallick (2015).

⁵The parameter vector used to simulate the benchmark equilibrium is given in Appendix Table A.1. In Appendix Figure A.1, we trace the corresponding employment distributions for the comparative disadvantage industry.

1.2. THEORY

The five components of employment adjustment distinguished above can be identified in these graphs. It is easy to see that this model implies within-industry as well as between-industry job reallocations. In both industries, jobs are lost in firms that exit because greater trade exposure raises the zero-profit productivity threshold (area (2)) and compresses sales of surviving non-exporting firms (area (3)), but at the same time jobs are gained in firms that switch from being non-exporters to being exporters (area (4)). In other words, jobs are reallocated within industries from low-productivity domestically-oriented firms to higher-productivity exportoriented firms. The other two adjustment components are positive for the comparative advantage industry and negative for the comparative disadvantage industry, thus representing between-industry employment reallocation: after trade liberalization, the comparative advantage industry attracts more entry (area (1)), and its continuing exporters increase their sales and thus employment (area (5)).

1.2.3 Trade shocks, IIT and job reallocation

In the simulations shown above, we model trade shocks as symmetric falls in iceberg-type variable trade costs, to represent bilateral trade liberalization. However, other trade shocks can be considered. For instance the variable cost of exporting (denoted τ^{HF} from Home's perspective) could change differently from the variable cost of importing (τ^{FH}), akin to currency appreciation or depreciation. Alternatively, variable trade costs could remain unchanged but fixed exporting costs (f_{ix}) could change; or features of the foreign economy could evolve at unchanged trade costs.

We now explore the relationship between IIT and the share of between-industry job reallocation for different trade-shock scenarios. Our measure of job reallocation, BS_{it} , is as defined in (1.1). As the relevant measure of IIT, we use the index of "marginal IIT":

$$MIIT_{it} = 1 - \frac{|\Delta X_{it} - \Delta M_{it}|}{|\Delta X_{it}| + |\Delta M_{it}|},$$

where Δ stands for the difference between year t and t - 1. This index takes values between zero and one, and it is increasing in the degree of overlap between simultaneous changes in imports and exports.

Given its frequent use in applied studies, and despite the shortcomings of that measure in capturing adjustments pattern (Brülhart, 1994), we also consider changes in the Grubel and Lloyd (1975) index of IIT:

$$\Delta GL_{it} = GL_{it} - GL_{i,t-1}, \text{ where } GL_{it} = 1 - \frac{|X_{it} - M_{it}|}{(X_{it} + M_{it})}$$

We illustrate the relationship between IIT and job reallocation in scatter plots tracing IIT and job reallocation across a range of parameter values. In a first step, we can extend the exercise of Figure 1.1, where we trace employment distributions for one particular change in trade costs, to consider a large number of such changes. Figure 1.2 illustrates the evolution of equilibrium IIT measures and BS_{it} as the

variable trade cost $\tau^{HF} = \tau^{FH}$ is lowered in percentage-point steps from 1.6 to 1.0. The graph illustrates that the IIT measures and the share of between-industry job flows co-move with opposite signs for most of the interval, consistent with the SAH. However, the minimum value of ΔGL lies noticeably to the right of the maximum value of BS_{it} , showing that there is an interval of trade costs within which stronger rises in the GL index are associated with greater shares of between-industry job flows - in contradiction with the SAH.

Figure 1.2: IIT, job flows and trade costs



Notes: Comparative advantage industry; baseline parameter values; smoothed equilibrium series in 1 percentage-point steps.

Source: Own simulations based on the model of Bernard, Redding, and Schott (2007).

Next, we repeat the exercise that underlies Figure 1.2 but we plot MIIT against BS_{it} . In the two left-hand-side panels of Figure 1.3, we simulate a symmetric and linear reduction in variable trade costs from a 100 percent *ad valorem* equivalent $(\tau^{HF} = \tau^{FH} = 2)$ to zero $(\tau^{HF} = \tau^{FH} = 1)$. The relationship between the two IIT measures and BS_{it} is monotonically negative, consistent with the SAH. On the right-hand-side of Figure 1.3, we simulate the reverse scenario, i.e. a move from free trade to very costly trade. In this case, the negative relationship between MIIT and BS_{it} is unchanged, whereas for ΔGL it turns positive, thus illustrating the unstable relationship between the latter measure and the pattern of labor-market adjustment.

Changes in trade costs can be unilateral, e.g. through exchange-rate fluctua-



Figure 1.3: IIT and job reallocation when trade costs change symmetrically

Source: Own simulations based on the model of Bernard, Redding, and Schott (2007).

tions. We simulate such asymmetric trade shocks in Figure 1.4, where we let τ^{HF} change in constant steps from 2 to 1 (left-hand panels) and from 1 to 2 (right-hand panels) while τ^{FH} remains at 1.6. This could be thought of as representing a devaluation or revaluation of Home's currency, respectively. The same qualitative result is found here as for symmetric changes in trade costs: MIIT and BS_{it} covary in opposite directions, as posited by the SAH. For ΔGL , however, the sign of the correlation depends on the sign of the change in trade costs.⁶

We consider as a "trade shock" also a change in exogenous parameters affecting Home's trade partner while trade costs remain constant. Three representative cases are illustrated in Figure 1.5: we track trade and labor-market changes following an increase in the size of Foreign N^F (from 1,300 to 3,700, left-hand panels), following an increase in the homogeneity of firm productivity draws in Foreign a^F (from 3.4 to 4.4), and following a decrease in minimum *ex ante* firm productivity k^F (from 0.9 to 0.2). In all three cases we again detect clear negative correlations between MIIT and BS_{it} but no systematic relationship between ΔGL and BS_{it} .⁷

⁶Qualitatively equivalent patterns are found for symmetric and asymmetric variations in fixed exporting costs.

⁷We have also simulated changes in factor intensities affecting only Foreign and found analogous results.



Figure 1.4: IIT and job reallocation when trade costs change asymmetrically

Source: Own simulations based on the model of Bernard, Redding, and Schott (2007).

Figures 1.3 to 1.5 are indicative of a robust negative relationship between MIIT and BS_{it} irrespective of the trade shock considered, as posited by the SAH. However, these simulations show that there are exceptions. The top-left panel of Figure 1.3, for instance, shows a small segment over which the relationship between MIIT and BS_{it} is positive. It is therefore possible in the BRS framework that the SAH does not hold. To determine the likelihood of this possibility, we have run comprehensive simulations across the full range of parameter combinations that are compatible with equilibrium. Specifically, we track symmetric decreases in the variable trade cost, letting τ go from 1.6 to 1 in steps of 0.01. We conduct this exercise for 1,192 combinations of the nine other exogenous parameters in the model (see Table A.1 for details). Given that we have two industries, this leaves us with 2,384 equilibrium paths analogous to those illustrated in Figures 1.3 to 1.5. Across these simulations, we find that *all* correlations between MIIT and BS_{it} are negative, with an average value of -0.97. Some three percent of correlations with ΔGL , however, are positive, for an average value of -0.77. When we do the reverse exercise, letting trade costs rise from free trade to 60 percent *ad valorem*, the same correlations are found between MIIT and BS_{it} , whereas the sign of the correlations with ΔGL in fact turns out to be positive on average. These simulations

strongly suggest that the relationship between MIIT and the share of inter-industry job reallocation, while not universally negative, is predominantly negative. No such generalization is possible with respect to ΔGL .

Figure 1.5: IIT and job reallocation when the foreign economy changes



Source: Own simulations based on the model of Bernard, Redding, and Schott (2007).

1.2.4 Trade and technology shocks combined

In the real economy, exogenous trade shocks likely coincide with endogenous changes in domestic production and consumption that in turn affect trade patterns and job reallocations. This could affect the observed link between IIT and labor-market adjustment. For that reason, we run some additional simulations in which we model simultaneous shocks to trade costs and to parameters of the Home production function.

Two representative scenarios are illustrated in Figure 1.6. In the left-hand-side panel, we lower τ^{HF} in constant steps from 2 to 1 (as in Figure 1.4), and we simultaneously increase Home's minimum *ex ante* firm productivity (k^H) from 0.2 to 1.2. In the right-hand-side panel, we again gradually lower τ^{HF} , and we simultaneously reduce β_1^H , the share Home's abundant factor in its production func-

tion (from 0.96 to 0.51, while β_2^H increases from 0.04 to 0.49). In both cases it becomes clearly apparent that these combinations of domestic and trade-related changes blur the relationship between MIIT and BS_{it} , making it highly nonlinear and non-monotonic. These graphs are indicative of a general pattern we find in our wide-ranging simulations: as soon as we consider trade shocks jointly with domestic technology shocks, the strong relationship between MIIT and BS_{it} found when considering trade shocks alone disappears.

This result is of course not surprising: while the causal effect of MIIT (as a manifestation of an exogenous trade shock) on labor reallocation is overwhelmingly negative as stated by the SAH, simultaneously allowing for other forces to affect labor reallocation and trade flows will weaken the empirical correlation. To uncover the causal effect of MIIT on labor reallocation, MIIT therefore ought to be instrumented with variables representing exogenous trade shocks. This is what we endeavor to achieve in our empirical section.

Figure 1.6: IIT and job reallocation when trade costs and domestic technology change



Source: Own simulations based on the model of Bernard, Redding, and Schott (2007).

1.3 Empirical test

1.3.1 Estimation

We now seek to explore the relationship between IIT and job reallocation empirically. Our best hope of finding such effects is by looking at a highly trade-oriented economy. By working with data for Switzerland, whose trade-to-GDP ratio averaged 84.3% over our sample period 1991-2008, we have what should be a propitious setting.

Like many prior studies, we regress our measure of inter-industry job reallocation, BS_{it} , on an appropriate measure of IIT, the interaction of IIT with sectoral trade openness, and a number of controls. Given that the theory implies no specific functional forms, and our simulations suggest linear approximations to work well, we focus on linear additive regression models.

Specifically, we consider the following baseline panel model:

$$BS_{it} = \beta_0 + \beta_1 IIT_{it} + \beta_2 IIT_{it} \times |\Delta STO|_{it} + \beta_3 |\Delta STO|_{it} + \Psi_{it}\lambda_{it} + \eta_i + \nu_t + \varepsilon_{it}$$
(1.2)

where

$$\Psi_{it} = \begin{bmatrix} |\Delta AD|_{it} & FIRM_{it-1} & EMPLOY_{it-1} \end{bmatrix}.$$

 IIT_{it} is defined as the Brülhart (1994) MIIT index, but we shall also explore the implications of using ΔGL instead. $|\Delta STO|_{it}$ is the absolute change in sectoral trade openness between t-1 and t, where $STO_{it} = \frac{X_{it}+M_{it}}{GVA_{it}}$, and GVA_{it} is gross value added. For the main effect of IIT, β_1 , to be interpretable as the effect of IIT on an industry with average trade openness, $|\Delta STO|_{it}$ is centered around its industry mean. In order to control for domestic inter-industry demand shocks, we include the variable $|\Delta AD|_{it}$, the absolute change in sectoral apparent demand between t-1 and t, where $AD_{it} = GVA_{it} + X_{it} - M_{it}$ (in CHF bn at constant prices). $FIRM_{i,t-1}$ and $EMPLOY_{i,t-1}$ denote the number of firms and workers respectively (in thousands). Finally, η_i and ν_t are industry and year fixed effects, respectively, purging our regressions from the effects of all time-invariant and industry-invariant unobservables. As an alternative to including industry fixed effects, we systematically also estimate the model in first differences.

One issue that has not been addressed in the existing empirical literature is the potential endogeneity of IIT. As our simulations show, unobserved shocks affecting both IIT and job reallocations might confound the causal effect of IIT.

We therefore propose to instrument for IIT in the following way. Building on Goldberg (2004), we construct industry-level trade-weighted real exchange rates for Switzerland:

$$trer_t^i = \sum_c \omega_{t-1}^{ic} \times rer_t^c,$$

where

$$\omega_{t-1}^{ic} = \frac{M_{t-1}^{ic} + X_{t-1}^{ic}}{\sum_{c} (M_{t-1}^{ic} + X_{t-1}^{ic})},$$

and rer_t^c is the Swiss-franc real exchange rate with respect to the currency of country c in year t.⁸ As an instrument for IIT, we take the absolute change in $trer_t^i$, $|\Delta trer_t^i|$. This variable is expected to be inversely related to IIT, as exchange-rate-induced idiosyncratic changes in industry-level price competitiveness are likely associated with inter-industry adjustments in sales and thus employment. Since the effects on domestic employment of exchange rate fluctuations will be fully mediated by changes in trade flows and apparent demand, the exclusion restriction plausibly holds. Moreover, since $|\Delta trer_t^i|$ depends on lagged country-level changes in exchange rates and trade shares, we can safely rule out reverse causation from the industry-level variable IIT.

1.3.2 Data

We construct our dependent variable BS_{it} using individual-level data from the Swiss Labor Force Survey, available annually from 1991 to 2008. This is a rotating panel with participants interviewed in five consecutive years, allowing us to observe between-industry and within-industry inter-firm moves which, in turn, are used to construct the labor adjustment cost variable according to definition (1.1).

The finest level of sectoral disaggregation we can attain consistently over the sample period in the Labor Force Survey data is the NACE Rev. 1.0 four-digit level. We concord those data from NACE Rev. 1.0 to ISIC Rev. 3 in order to merge them with the trade data. Bilateral trade data are taken from the UN COM-TRADE database at the 5-digit SITC level, which we concord to corresponding ISIC sectors.⁹ After concording, we are left with 108 manufacturing industries. As a robustness check, we also estimate our models at the three-digit level of the ISIC classification, featuring 54 manufacturing industries. We have 29,940 individual observations in manufacturing firms and for which we can identify whether or not a move has taken place, yielding 17 individual-level observations per four-digit industry and year.

To compute changes in sectoral trade openness $(|\Delta STO|_{it})$ and apparent demand $(|\Delta AD|_{it})$, we use sectoral gross value added data from the Swiss Federal Statistical Office. Because these data are available at the NACE two-digit level only, we use disaggregate census-based total employment to apportion value added to four-digit industries. Firm numbers $(FIRM_{i,t-1})$ are also available from the Federal Statistical Office's multi-annual census.¹⁰

Bilateral nominal exchange rates, needed to construct industry-specific exchange rates as an instrument for IIT $(|\Delta trer_t^i|)$, were extracted from the website oanda.com. Summary statistics for all variables are reported in Table 1.1.

⁸We consider Switzerland's 30 largest trade partners: Australia, Austria, Belgium-Luxembourg, Brazil, Canada, China, Hong Kong, Czech Republic, Denmark, Finland, France, Germany, Hungary, India, Ireland, Israel, Italy, Japan, Netherlands, Poland, Republic of Korea, Russia, Saudi Arabia, Singapore, Spain, Sweden, Thailand, Turkey, USA and UK.

⁹Trade flows are measured in constant CHF (base year 2005), using the Swiss CPI deflator.

¹⁰In our sample period, a firm census was conducted in 1995, 2001, 2005 and 2008. We complete the missing years through linear interpolation.

L	able 1.1: I	Descriptiv	re statisti	cs: ISIC rev	: 3, four-digit			
	Pooled ai	nd Fixed-	Effects Sa	mples	First-Diffe	rence San	nple	
	mean	ps	min	max	mean	ps	min	тах
Adjustment Cost: (BS_{it})	0.908	0.226	0	1	0.899	0.220	0	1
MIIT	0.442	0.339	0	0.999	0.457	0.331	0	0.999
$MIIT imes \Delta STO $	0.020	0.489	-2.866	8.990	0.004	0.314	-2.866	2.786
ΔGL	0.000	0.055	-0.345	0.573	-0.001	0.049	-0.322	0.250
$\Delta GL imes \Delta STO $	0.007	0.233	-0.630	7.240	-0.002	0.042	-0.630	0.372
$ \Delta STO $	0.002	0.792	-3.461	12.646	-0.008	0.538	-3.461	4.914
$ \Delta AD $	0.137	0.286	0.000	5.227	0.154	0.315	0.000	5.227
Firms	495.8	848.9	10	6,117	597.6	953.7	14	6,117
Employment	8,973.5	8221.6	25	47,458	10,775.7	8592.8	288	47,458
$ \Delta TWRER $	0.059	0.130	0.000	0.931	0.031	0.048	0.000	0.662
$ \Delta TWRER \times \Delta STO $	-0.004	0.154	-1.953	3.440	0.002	0.052	-0.428	0.803
$ \Delta TWRER2 $	0.058	0.129	0.000	1.013	0.030	0.047	0.000	0.552
$ \Delta TWRER2 imes \Delta STO $	-0.003	0.147	-1.957	3.181	0.003	0.055	-0.400	0.858
Observations	1,002				693			

Source: Own calculations based on merged COMTRADE-SLFS database.

1.3.3 Results

Our baseline fixed-effects and first-difference IV estimation results are shown in Table 1.2. They support the empirical relevance of the SAH. The effect of MIIT on between-industry labor reallocation is consistently and statistically significantly negative. This effect is more pronounced in sector-years subject to stronger trade shocks as measured by $|\Delta STO|_{it}$. The coefficients are remarkably stable across the eight specifications. The estimated coefficient on MIIT is around -0.55. This suggests that compared to a pure inter-industry trade shock (MIIT=0), a pure intra-industry trade shock (MIIT=1) will reduce the share of between-industry job flows by fully 55 percentage points. Or, put differently, a one-standard-deviation increase in MIIT will lower the share of between-industry job flows by 0.83 standard deviations.¹¹

Our instruments perform well overall. First-stage F statistics according to Angrist and Pischke (2009), while on the low side for the fixed-effects model, are satisfactory in the first-differenced specification. Stock-Wright LM statistics for the significance of the endogenous regressors are satisfactory throughout, suggesting that MIIT is indeed a relevant structural variable. Perhaps most reassuringly, the first-stage regressions confirm that our instrument behaves in the expected way: exchange-rate variability is consistently negatively related to MIIT, and in most cases statistically significantly so (see Appendix Table A.3). The estimated coefficients on our measure of domestic demand shocks, $|\Delta AD|_{it}$, are negative throughout, in line with our prior.

In Table 1.3, we show a range of alternatives to our baseline specification. In the first two columns, we report the main fixed-effects and first-difference estimates from Table 1.2, for comparison.

One potential issue are different sample sizes for our dependent variable across industries: BS_{it} is computed over small numbers of observations for some sectors. We have therefore explored a range of different weighting schemes.¹² It turns out that our results are robust to re-weighting. As a representative example, we show results based on weighting industries by their total trade in columns (3) and (4) of Table 1.3. These estimates are larger in absolute terms and more precisely measured than our baseline results, which is not surprising given the fact that the variance of the disturbance term is likely to be smaller in larger (and thus better measured) industries.

Next, we explore the sensitivity of our baseline results to changing industry definitions. In columns (5) and (6) of Table 1.3, we report estimates based on our baseline regression specifications applied to three-digit industries. These estimates are somewhat noisier than the four-digit results, but the coefficients all have the same signs and similar magnitudes.

¹¹See Table 1.1 for the standard deviations needed to make these calculations.

¹²We have weighted industries by the number of years for which the dependent variable is observed; by their time-averaged shares in total employment and firm numbers; and by their timeaveraged shares in total imports, exports and total trade. Detailed results are available on request.

		Fixed-effe	cts models	\$	First-difference models			
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)	(8)
MIIT	-0.650	-0.563*	-0.563*	-0.521*	-0.663**	-0.583**	-0.550*	-0.465*
	(0.414)	(0.341)	(0.340)	(0.299)	(0.331)	(0.264)	(0.326)	(0.267)
$MIIT \times \Delta STO $			-0.175	-0.171			-0.256***	-0.277**
			(0.193)	(0.184)			(0.095)	(0.109)
$ \Delta STO $		0.032	0.105	0.109		0.055**	0.157***	0.179**
		(0.019)	(0.091)	(0.092)		(0.028)	(0.057)	(0.070)
$ \Delta AD $		-0.136		-0.144		-0.175*		-0.145
		(0.105)		(0.108)		(0.095)		(0.100)
Firms		0.003		0.006		-0.151		0.045
		(0.210)		(0.206)		(0.434)		(0.423)
Employment		-0.001		-0.001		-0.007		-0.010
I J		(0.009)		(0.009)		(0.014)		(0.014)
Controls	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes
Year FE	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Industry FE	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No	No	No
Ν	994	994	994	994	693	693	693	693
No. industries	100	100	100	100	84	84	84	84
First-Stage Statistics								
K-P LM test (p.val.)	0.091	0.055	0.082	0.052	0.051	0.033	0.049	0.029
SW LM S test (p.val.)	0.046	0.046	0.138	0.135	0.059	0.049	0.075	0.074
AP F test MIIT	2.989	3.810	3.894	4.660	6.895	8.946	6.987	10.878
AP F test interaction			1.945	1.992			18.884	18.854

Table 1.2: Adjustment costs and MIIT (IV estimates, 2nd stage)

Notes: The dependent variable is BS_{it} , the share of between-industry job reallocation in total job reallocation. All regressions include year fixed effects and a constant term (not reported). Robust standard errors reported in parentheses are clustered at the four-digit industry level. *Firms* and *Employment* are lagged one year in all regressions. *K-P LM test* is the Kleibergen-Paap underidentification LM test. *SW LM S test* is the Stock-Wright LM S statistic for weak-instrument robust inference. *AP F test* is the Angrist-Pischke first-stage F statistic for weak identification of individual endogenous regressors. * p<0.10, ** p<0.05, *** p<0.01. *Source:* Own estimations based on merged COMTRADE-SLFS database.

source. Own estimations based on merged CONTRADE SETS database.

In columns (9) to (12) of Table 1.3, we provide estimates corresponding to our baseline specifications but without instrumenting the MIIT variable. These results turn out to be qualitatively equivalent to our IV estimates, but the estimated magnitudes are considerably smaller. This is consistent with our theoretical simulations that suggest confounding domestic effects to potentially bias the observed relationship between MIIT and labor-market adjustment towards zero.

In columns (13) and (14), we present estimates with an alternative dependent variable. Instead of the share of between-industry job reallocation in total job reallocation, BS_{it} as defined in (1.1), we use the share of between-industry job reallocation in total job (thus including movers *and* stayers), ABS_{it} . That is:

$$ABS_{it} = \frac{|BT_{it}|}{WT_{it} + |BT_{it}| + STAY_{it}} = \frac{|BT_{it}|}{TT_{it} + STAY_{it}} \in (0, 1).^{13}$$
(1.3)

¹³See Appendix Table A.2 for descriptive statistics of estimation samples when using ABS_{it} .
				IV								SJC		
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(9)	(2)	(8)	(6)	(10)	(11)	(12)	(13)	(14)
	FE	FD	FE	FD	FE	FD	FE	FD	FE	Ð	FE	FD	FE	FD
MIIT	-0.521*	-0.465*	-0.628**	-0.590**	-1.14	-0.758			-0.066***	-0.082***	-0.049*	-0.063**	-0.021^{**}	-0.01
	(0.299)	(0.267)	(0.249)	(0.297)	(0.699)	(0.545)			(0.025)	(0.029)	(0.026)	(0.030)	(0.010)	(0.015)
$MIIT \times \Delta STO $	-0.171	-0.277**	-0.347	-0.479**	-0.140	-0.248**			-0.003	-0.031	-0.023	-0.032*	-0.018	-0.002
	(0.184)	(601.0)	(0.329)	(0.232)	(0.237)	(0.114)			(0.016)	(0.024)	(610.0)	(0.018)	(0.029)	(170.0)
∇GL							-2.280 (2.299)	-6.830 (7.579)						
$\Delta GL imes \Delta STO $							0.015 (1.113)	-0.340 (1.881)						
$ \Delta STO $	0.109	0.179^{**}	0.184	0.245**	0.117	0.181^{**}	0.006	-0.020	0.012	0.037	0.024	0.029	0.017	0.002
	(0.092)	(0.070)	(0.130)	(0.117)	(0.121)	(0.077)	(0.008)	(0.065)	(0.012)	(0.029)	(0.016)	(0.020)	(0.017)	(0.012)
$ \Delta AD $	-0.144	-0.145	-0.153^{**}	-0.130*	-0.250	-0.177	0.029	0.045	0.011	-0.012	-0.010	-0.011	-0.003	-0.009
	(0.108)	(0.100)	(0.060)	(0.079)	(0.180)	(0.136)	(0.050)	(0.128)	(0.026)	(0.022)	(0.012)	(0.00)	(0.005)	(0.005)
Dependent variable	BS	BS	BS	BS	BS	BS	BS	BS	BS	BS	BS	BS	ABS	ABS
Controls	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Year FE	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Industry FE	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No
Z	994	693	994	693	616	481	994	693	1002	693	1002	693	1628	1470
No. industries	100	84	100	84	53	45	100	84	108	84	108	84	112	108
Level of disaggregation	4D	4D	4D	4D	3D	3D	4D	4D	4D	4D	4D	4D	4D	4D
Weights	None	None	Trade share	Trade share	None	None	None	None	None	None	Trade share	Trade share	Trade share	Trade share
First-Stage Statistics	0100													
K-P LM test	70.0	670.0	0.024	0.027	0.0/9	0.110	0.112	0.320						
SW LM S test	0.150	0.0/4	0.088	0.102	5 CU.U	0.046	0.150	0.0/4						
AP F-test M111 AD E-tast interaction	1 000	10.8/8	9.302	8./19 22.053	11/17	4.132 777 0	2 050	3 006						
	4///1	10001	C70.1	000.44	101-11		00017	0/0:0						
Motor DC. is the choice	of hornor	inductary.	ioh solloot	ion in totol iv	colloor de	otion AE	C. is the	a chora of i	baturaan ind	noter ich mo	io II o i orom	deore bound	All some	buloni anoi ao
voies. D_{ij} is the share vear fixed effects and a co	on between	arm (not rei	ported). Rohi	ust standard (errors ren	orted in pa	In st t_{iC}	s are cluste	ered at the fo	usuy jou u.e. sur-digit ind	ustry level (i	three-digit in	columns 5 a	nd 6). Column
1 is the same as column 4	of Table	: 3. Columi	n 2 is the sam	le as column	8 of Tabl	e 3. * p<().10, ** p	><0.05, **	** p<0.01.	0		0		
Source: Own estimations	based or	n merged C	OMTRADE-	SLFS databa	ise.									

Table 1.3: Adjustment costs and IIT (various IV and OLS estimates)

CHAPTER 1. IIT EXPANSION AND LABOR REALLOCATION

1.4. CONCLUSION

While the effect of MIIT not surprisingly appears less distinctly with this alternative dependent variable that incorporates the large number of stayers, it is still apparent even in this specification.

Finally, we return to the baseline regression specification but replace the MIIT index by the change in the GL index, ΔGL_{it} . These estimates are shown in columns (7) and (8) of Table 1.3. The estimated coefficients are statistically insignificant and do not have stable sign. These results confirm that Grubel-Lloyd based measures are not helpful for inferring the adjustment implications of trade expansion.

One issue left unexplored in Table 1.3 is timing. Our baseline estimates are predicated on one-year intervals are the relevant time horizon over which to measure trade and labor-market adjustments, but theory is silent as to the appropriate timing. We have therefore experimented widely with different interval lengths and lag structures and found the strong and robust effects observed for year-on-year changes to weaken considerably with any departure from that dynamic structure. As an example, we present results computed over two-year intervals in Appendix Table A.4. No statistically significant findings emerge at two-year horizons, even though the IV estimates retain their signs and approximate magnitudes. Our estimates therefore confirm previous research suggesting that the link between MIIT and labor-market adjustment primarily applies to annual frequencies.

1.4 Conclusion

We have studied the relation between intra-industry trade (IIT) and associated worker flows, taking the latter as an indicator of labor-market adjustment costs, proposing two main innovations. First, we have generated dynamic IIT (MIIT) in a general-equilibrium trade model featuring heterogeneous firms, and related these trade patterns to intra- and inter-industry job reallocations. Second, we have tested the relationship between IIT and worker flows in panel data for Switzerland, using an instrumental-variable strategy to account for the potential endogeneity of MIIT. Our instruments are based on industry-specific real exchange rate indices. Both the theoretical and empirical analyses are consistent with the "smooth adjustment hypothesis", according to which IIT expansion is less disruptive than inter-industry trade expansion. Although there are specific theoretical cases in which higher MIIT is associated with a higher share of between-industry job flows, our simulations suggest an overwhelming dominance of the reverse relationship. In our empirical estimations, a pure intra-industry trade shock is found to generate less than half as much between-industry worker reallocation than a pure inter-industry trade shock. Our analysis confirms that in the context of adjustment, measures of MIIT are more informative than Grubel-Lloyd indices.

Chapter 2

Net Imports, Gross Imports and Individual Workers: Evidence from the United Kingdom

MARIUS BRÜLHART, ARNAUD JOYE AND JOANNE LINDLEY

We explore the worker-level impact of increased import penetration in UK manufacturing industries over the period 1997-2011. Our approach borrows the identification strategy of a corresponding analysis for the US by Autor, Dorn, Hanson, and Song (2014), which we extend in five directions: (i) our data permits us to decompose total earnings into hours of work and hourly pay; (ii) we look at net as well as gross imports, thus separately examining the effects of increased intra-industry trade; (iii) we focus on import penetration from EU countries in addition to China; (iv) we estimate worker-level outcomes separately by occupations; and (v) we look at the indirect impact of import competition on worker-level outcomes along the value chain. We find that gross and net import penetration from China had significantly negative effects on workers' earnings, wages and hours of work in the affected industries. In contrast, increased gross imports from the EU are associated with positive worker-level outcomes. We also find that the adverse worker-level effects of increased imports from China are most pronounced among managers and skilled trades and least pronounced among professionals, clerical staff and plant operators. Finally, we find that increased imports from China in an industry located further down the value chain (i.e. a downstream industry) have adverse worker-level effects in the sourcing (i.e. a upstream) industry.

JEL Classification: F16, J23, J31, J62

Keywords: gross imports, net imports, labor demand, wages, earnings

2.1 Introduction

Traditionally, the empirical evidence for detrimental wage effects from international trade has been sparse, with only a modest increase in the skilled-unskilled wage gap being found as a consequence of foreign outsourcing (Feenstra and Hanson, 1999). Skill biased technical change, on the other hand, has been shown to have a bigger impact on the US wage and earnings inequalities (Katz and Autor, 1999). So even though trade theory identifies that free trade with countries at any income level may affect individual worker outcomes such as domestic wages, earnings and employment evidence suggests that imports from developing economies were generally too small to have any major impact on US employment or wage inequality, especially during the period of rapid inequality growth that occurred during the 1980s and 1990s (Krugman, 2000).

More recently however, the growing importance of low-wage countries in the global economy has put new pressure on high-wage countries (e.g. Freeman, 1995; Feenstra, 2010), and this has provided a unique opportunity to examine the impact of international trade on worker adjustment. Most of the recent growth in global manufacturing output has come from China, as a consequence of its transition to a market-oriented economy. Indeed, Hanson (2012) reports that since 1990 China has accounted for more than 75% of the growth in manufacturing value added engendered by low- and middle-income economies. Moreover, China has dramatically improved its share of world manufacturing exports which has rapidly increased from around 2% in 1990 to 16% in 2011 (Autor et al., 2014).

Until now, most of the recent research looking for detrimental employment and earnings effects in developed countries that might have occurred from increased imports from China has been undertaken for the US. This is mainly as a consequence of its trade imbalances with developing countries, like China, and the rise in the share of total US spending on low-income countries' goods (see for example Bernard, Jensen, and Schott, 2006; Autor, Dorn, and Hanson, 2013a).¹ However, the spectacular Chinese export boom is expected to hit workers in the United Kingdom (henceforth UK) in a somewhat similarly disruptive way.

Of course the UK already has close trade ties with the European Union (henceforth the EU) which might also be expected to have had a sizable impact on its labor market. Trade theory predicts that trade with countries at any income level my affect domestic workers, yet the impact will depend on *where* imports originate (Bernard, Jensen, and Schott, 2006). Consequently, it is important to make the distinction between gross and net imports (or whether bilateral trade patterns are mainly in the form of *inter-* or *intra*-industry trade) in order to fully understand trade competition and its impact on medium- to long-run workers' career paths. The recent availability of new micro-level data, especially administrative data, enables researchers to better investigate the causal effect of enhanced trade

¹According to Autor et al. (2014), the share of US total spending on Chinese goods rose from 0.6% in 1991 to 4.6% in 2007.

2.1. INTRODUCTION

competition on labor market outcomes at the individual level.

In this paper, we analyze the effect of exposure to increasing trade integration on UK manufacturing workers' wages, employment and earnings. We focus on trade integration, mainly in the form of increased import competition from China (i.e. low-income countries) but also from (more similar countries like) the EU. We use the econometric approach of Autor et al. (2014) by using, as a measure of trade exposure, the growth in UK imports from China, or the EU, over the period 1997 to 2011 that took place in a worker's initial industry. Using individual-worker level panel data from the UK New Earnings Survey Panel Dataset (NESPD) we can analyze the medium- to long-run consequences of exposure to import competition on earnings, employment spells, hourly pay and hours worked of UK manufacturing workers.

We add five dimensions to the approach of Autor et al. (2014). First, our data permit us to decompose total earnings into hours of work and hourly pay, hence allowing us to assess the relative contributions of each part in the adjustment process to trade shocks. Second, we look at net as well as gross import competition, thus separately examining the effects of increased intra-industry trade. Third, we contrast the impact of imports coming from China to those coming from the EU. We would expect a different impact on worker outcomes whether import competition stem from China or the EU. Fourth, unlike Autor et al. (2014) we are able to control for the worker's occupation and evaluate import competition effects within occupation groups. One would expect workers employed in low-skill intensive occupations to exhibit declining earnings profiles as a consequence of trade compared to other workers within the same occupation; and not just workers relative to all workers across all occupations, which could be a consequence of skill biased technical change instead of pure trade effects. Indeed, within occupation groups, workers employed in industries that face higher subsequent exposure to import competition, say from China, would be expected to exhibit a worse earnings trajectory.² Finally, we also look at the indirect impact of import competition on worker-level outcomes along the value chain.³ We are interested in capturing the effects of import competition, not only on workers within the affected industries, but also on workers in neighbouring downstream or upstream industries; effects that could be transmitted through the demand for or supply of intermediate inputs.

Regarding UK trade exposure with China, we find that, on average, workers more exposed to import competition see a fall in cumulative earnings, a drop in cumulative wages and cumulative hours of work over the sample period from 1997 to 2011. The implied differential decrease in earnings over the 15-year sample period, between workers at the 75th percentile of industry trade exposure relative

²Unfortunately, we do not observe individual education attainment in the NESPD, so we cannot directly capture skills of workers at the initial period. However, as it will be clear, we control for occupation at the 2-digit level and for a bunch of (pre-shock) individual observable characteristics. Thus, even though we cannot observe worker skills, we argue that we do control (somehow indirectly) for skill/ability in the best way we can.

³We are greatly indebted to Olivier Cadot for suggesting this idea.

to workers at the 25^{th} percentile is 48% of initial annual earnings. The drop in wages is equal to 69.2% of initial total wages and the drop in hours worked is equal to 33.6% of total hours worked in the initial year. When considering changes in *net* imports, rather than changes in *gross* imports to account for the potential new export opportunities that China's economic opening might offer, the results imply a bigger negative impact on earnings, wages and employment relative to gross imports. This suggests that what really hurts UK manufacturing workers is the difference in nature of imports and exports.

The trade competition impact differs across occupation groups, which highlights great heterogeneity in trade adjustment by job characteristics. Occupations such as managers, skilled trade and elementary production are most adversely affected by the rise in Chinese imports. Somewhat unexpected, we find that the adverse effects of increased imports from China are most pronounced among managers and among production workers performing less routine tasks. Managers are the only occupation group that sees a drop in both margins of employment, whereas clerks and secretaries suffer in terms of hours worked and skilled trades and plant/machine operators' wages are negatively affected by the rise in Chinese import competition.

Not only are workers affected by increased exposure to Chinese imports within their own industry, they are also sensible to a rise in exposure to China's trade in the industry that purchases the highest value of intermediate inputs from theirs. From the perspective of a worker employed in a given industry, higher trade competition in an industry located further down the value chain has a significant and negative impact on her wages and employment. Indeed, higher *downstream* exposure to import competition results in an additional implied 75th-25th percentile drop of 46.9% of initial total wages and a drop of 24.8% of initial total hours worked for a worker employed in the sourcing industry.

Unlike China, increased imports from the EU are associated with positive earnings, wages and employment, a finding that is largely explained by the fact that increased imports from the EU were mostly offset by increased same-industry exports to the EU, and that the former might not substitute to UK domestic production, but rather complement them.

We begin in Section 3.5 by documenting some facts about UK bilateral trade patterns with China and with the EU. Section 2.3 then provides an overview of recent work, along with previous studies, analyzing trade shocks on labor markets. Section 2.4 describes our empirical methodology to estimating the impact of exposure to trade competition, and documents facts about UK industry exposure to imports from China and the EU. The data used and the main estimating equation are discussed in Section 2.5, while Section 2.6 and Section 2.7 present the core results for the labor market effects of increased exposure to import competition from China and the EU respectively. Section 3.7 concludes.

2.2 UK bilateral trade patterns

We begin in this section by providing descriptive evidence showing why China, among emerging economies, is UK's most interesting (and potentially disruptive) trading partner. We then document UK bilateral trade patterns with China and contrast them with those associated with the EU.

Figure 2.1, which shows UK import values from the 5 BRICS countries taken individually, carries two main facts. First, as evident in the figure, the growth rate of imports from China exhibits, by far, the biggest increase over time. Second, imports from China took off abruptly around 2001, when China joined the WTO, largely surpassing UK import values from other BRICS countries.



Figure 2.1: UK import values from individual BRICS countries, 1988-2012

Source: Using data from UN Comtrade for total manufacturing industries.

Adding to the picture, we can see in Figure 2.2, which replicates Figure 2.1 but plotting export values instead of imports, that China has become (since 2004) the most important export destination for the UK among BRICS economies; even surpassing India. These two pictures highlight the growing importance of China as a major trading partner for the UK, both in terms of imports and exports.

Isolating UK trade patterns with China, Figure 2.3, which plot values of imports from and exports to China, illustrates the strong asymmetric evolution of both trade flows. The growth rate of UK imports from China is far bigger than the corresponding growth rate for exports signifying that Chinese imports may put a bigger pressure on UK workers than the potential beneficial effects of export opportunities in China. Moreover, the fact that imports took off around 2001, when



Figure 2.2: UK export values from individual BRICS countries, 1988-2012

Source: Using data from UN Comtrade for total manufacturing industries.

China joined the WTO, suggests (along with the first fact) that the Chinese export boom may be mainly driven by a combination of its internal-fostered transition to a market-oriented economy and of trade tariff reductions following WTO accession (something we cannot distinguish from this figure).

From the perspective of the UK, the rise of China in the world economy is expected to have similar qualitative impact on its domestic workers than in the US. Indeed, bilateral trade relationships with China appear to be qualitatively similar in both countries. (Figures B.2 in the Appendix, which displays similar trends for both trade flow types for the US.). Note the magnitude differences between the UK and the US of both trade flow types roughly correspond to the US/UK population ratio (around 5).⁴ Thus, as in the US, we can think of UK industries having been confronted to a major rise in import competition from China without a counterbalancing rise in demand for UK exports.⁵

Concerning the UK trade relationship with the EU, we can see in Figure 2.4

⁴When looking in proportion rather than in volumes, we reach the same observations; the growth rate of the share of UK imports from China, relative to UK total imports, increases much more rapidly than the corresponding one for export share, with an inflexion point around 2001 (see Figure B.1 in the Appendix), and that is qualitatively similar for the US (see Figure B.3).

⁵Adding to the picture, we can observe the same declining path in the share of UK working age population employed in manufacturing industries as in the US, which negative trend accelerated in the late-1990s and continued through the 2000s. Indeed, Figure B.11 in the Appendix shows that the share of UK employment in manufacturing has fallen from 19% in 1994 to 10% in 2011.



Figure 2.3: Trade between the UK and China, 1988-2012

Source: Using data from UN Comtrade for 166 consistently defined manufacturing industries.

that imports from and exports to the EU have increased over time with much similar growth rates than the corresponding ones with China.⁶ We can see that trade with the EU happens to be more balanced and of a different nature than with China, which will matter for its impact on the labor market (more on this in Section 2.7).⁷ This is where the distinction between gross and net imports (or whether bilateral trade patterns are mainly in the form of *inter-* or *intra*-industry trade) becomes crucial in understanding the trade competition impact on workers' career paths. Indeed, we can reasonably think that imports from the EU might not be as detrimental to workers as imports originating from China, because of potential complementaries between imports coming from the EU and the UK domestic production structure.

⁶Our definition of the European Union comprises the first 15 countries that entered the union before 2004 less the UK. The countries are Austria, Belgium, Denmark, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Ireland, Italy, Luxembourg, Netherlands, Portugal, Spain and Sweden.

⁷As with China, UK bilateral trade patterns, in volumes, with the EU are qualitatively similar than those of the US with the EU (Figure B.5 in the Appendix). Moreover, UK (and US) exports and imports shares with the EU are closely match as well but slightly declining over time (see Figure B.4 for the UK and Figure B.6 for the US in the Appendix). Note that the proportion of imports coming from the EU and exports going to the EU is 2 to 3 times bigger for the UK than for the US highlighting the relative importance of the EU as a key trading partner for the UK.



Figure 2.4: Trade between the UK and the EU, 1988-2012

Source: Using data from UN Comtrade for 166 consistently defined manufacturing industries. UK is omitted from the EU.

2.3 Literature background

Mainly because of its trade imbalances with developing countries and the rise in the share of total US spending on low-income countries' goods, the focus has been primarily set on the US and on the adverse effect of increased import competition from low-income countries on workers' employment and earnings. Low-income countries export growth in 1990 onwards is mainly due to China's transition to a market-oriented economy. The main events that made China more open include a massive rural-to-urban migration of more than 150 million workers (see Chen, Jin, and Yue, 2010); the access of domestic industries to previously banned foreign technologies, capital goods and intermediate inputs (see Hsieh and Klenow, 2009); the permission for multinational firms to operate in China (see Naughton, 2007, which is a great source of information about China and its transition to a market-oriented economy); and its accession the WTO in 2001.⁸

This has led to a number of papers investigating the impact of increased imports from China on labor markets. As already discussed, Autor et al. (2014) is the most similar to ours since they use individual worker data to look at the impact of increased exposure to import competition from China on cumulative earnings

⁸For additional sources on China and its transition to a market-oriented economy, see for example Hanson (2012), Feenstra and Wei (2010), Harrison, McLaren, and McMillan (2010), Hsieh and Ossa (2011), and Brandt, Van Biesbroeck, and Zhang (2012).

and employment of US workers over the period 1992-2007. They use individuallevel administrative data in manufacturing industries. Their findings suggest that workers who initially were employed in manufacturing industries which experienced high subsequent import growth from China cumulate lower earnings; are at bigger risk of exiting the labor force and obtaining public disability benefits; spend less time employed for their initial employers; spend less time in their initial industry; and spend more time employed elsewhere in manufacturing and outside manufacturing. Moreover, earnings losses are greater for workers with low initial wages; low initial tenure; low attachment to the labor force; and for those employed at larger firms with lower than industry-average wage levels. Trade competition in terms of exposure to import competition also induces substantial job churning among high-wage workers, yet they are better able than low-wage workers to move across employers with minimal earnings losses, and they are less likely to leave their initial employer during a mass layoff.

Dauth, Findeisen, and Südekum (2014) explore the impact of rising trade between Germany and China (and Eastern Europe) on employment in German local labor markets over the period 1988 to 2008. They have a section discussing the impact of Chinese and Eastern European countries import and export competition on individual workers. They find that trade has a stabilizing effect on employment relationships (within regions, local industries and plants). Bloom, Draca, and Van Reenen (2011) examine the impact of firm exposure to Chinese import competition on patenting, IT, R&D and TFP using a panel of up to half a million firms over 1996-2007 across twelve European countries (Austria, Denmark, Finland, France, Germany, Ireland, Italy, Norway, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland and the UK). The identification strategy they use is related to the one we use here in the sense that in one of their specifications they use initial industry exposure to Chinese imports as an instrument for subsequent Chinese import growth.

One further strand of the trade literature that looks at the impact of trade on wages takes a structural approach by estimating general equilibrium models. This literature generally assumes perfect labor mobility across industries. Accordingly, labor market adjustments after (trade) shocks are very rapid and thus changes in wages can be identified across (and not within) skill groups.⁹ A more recent approach to this modelling moves away from perfect worker mobility by introducing search frictions, costly firm entry and exit, and industry-specific human capital. These works primarily explore the effect of trade liberalization on labor market dynamics and wage inequalities for developing countries.¹⁰ Our analysis is closely related to this branch of the trade literature.

Another closely related strand of trade literature estimates the short- and mediumrun impacts of trade exposure on wages, employment, firm dynamics, worker

⁹See for example Feenstra and Hanson (1999), Harrigan (2000) and Blum (2008) for the US, and Robertson (2004) for Mexico.

¹⁰See Helpman, Itskhoki, Muendler, and Redding (2012), Coşar (2013), and Dix-Carneiro (2011) which use Brazilian data, whereas Coşar, Guner, and Tybout (2011) uses data on Columbia. These works analyse firm dynamics and labor market responses after a certain type of trade liberalization.

turnover and inequality at different levels of aggregation.¹¹ Workers are assumed to face barriers to mobility across firms, occupations, industries or geographical regions. Thus, the labor market adjustments to trade shocks are not immediate implying costly transitory effects. However contrary to our study, this approach does not permit the observation of effects which prevail after the reallocation process has taken place.

2.4 Industry exposure to trade competition

2.4.1 Industry trade shocks

Following Autor et al. (2014), we use as a measure of trade exposure the change in the import penetration ratio for a UK industry j over the period 1997-2011, controlling for the industry pre-shock domestic absorption (or size of the industry jbefore the shock occurs). More specifically, we define the change in industry trade exposure as,

$$\Delta IP_{j,\tau} = \frac{\Delta M_{j,\tau}^{UK,C}}{Y_{j,96} + M_{j,96} - E_{j,96}},$$
(2.1)

where $\Delta M_{j,\tau}^{UK,C}$ is the change in gross (net) imports between 1996 and 2011 from China or from the EU to the UK in industry *j*, whilst $Y_{j,96}$ is turnover, $M_{j,96}$ are imports and $E_{j,96}$ are exports for industry *j* in 1996. The denominator represents UK initial industry *j* absorption in 1996; that is before the shock occurs. The idea is to capture the growth in UK gross (net) imports from China or from the EU that is exclusively accounted by domestic supply shocks within the partner country or changes in its trade cost structure.

We are concerned about estimating the causal effect of trade exposure on UK workers' career paths. More precisely, we are interested in isolating and estimating the causal effect of internal domestic factors within the partner economy (China or the EU) that caused their exports to grow substantially. Our measure of industry trade exposure, as defined in (3.16), may be contaminated by domestic demand shocks to the UK economy that might influence import demand. Indeed, part of the observed changes in the import penetration ratio might be due to UK import demand shocks that have nothing to do with factors driving China's export growth or trade relationship patterns with the EU.

¹¹Articles analyzing trade shocks (i) *at the plant level* include Bernard, Jensen, and Schott (2006) for the US, Verhoogen (2008) on Mexico, Amiti and Davis (2012) on Indonesia and Hummels, Jorgensen, Munch, and Xiang (2010) using Danish data; (ii) *at the industry level*, see Goldberg and Pavcnik (2003), Artuc, Chaudhuri, and McLaren (2010), McLaren and Hakobyan (2010), Ebenstein, Harrison, McMillan, and Phillips (2011), and Menezes-Filho and Muendler (2011); and (iii) *at the regional level*, see Autor, Dorn, and Hanson (2013a) who look at the impact of rising import competition from China on employment in US local labor markets. See also Chiquiar (2008), Kovak (2011, 2013) and Topalova (2005, 2010) analyzing primarily labor market consequences of trade reforms in developing countries. See Brülhart, Carrère, and Trionfetti (2012) who analyze regional wages and employment responses of trade liberalization in Austria following the fall of the Iron Curtain.

2.4. INDUSTRY EXPOSURE TO TRADE COMPETITION

So, in order to capture internal supply shocks transmitted into UK imports on individual outcomes, we instrument $\Delta IP_{i,\tau}$ with:

$$\Delta IPO_{j,\tau} = \frac{\Delta M_{j,\tau}^{O,C}}{Y_{j,92} + M_{j,92} - E_{j,92}},$$
(2.2)

where, $\Delta M_{j,\tau}^{O,C}$ is the change in gross (net) imports between 1996 and 2011 from China (the EU) to non-UK high income countries in industry *j*, controlling for the size of the UK industry in which the worker was working in 1992, four years prior to the base period in (3.16).¹² Consistent with the approach in Autor et al. (2014), we use 1992 instead of 1996 to account for the potential sorting of workers across industries in anticipation of future trade with China or with the EU.

The identification strategy relies on the idea that China's export growth and EU trade growth similarly affect other high income economies than the UK, provided that supply shocks come from within the partner country, and that domestic demand shocks are weakly correlated across high income countries. Therefore, constructing an industry measure of trade exposure in the UK by using the one of other high income countries identifies the supply-driven components of China's export growth and EU trade growth without any confounding effect of other shocks that simultaneously impact UK imports and workers' outcomes (for example shocks originating from other common trade partners that are not China, the EU, the non-UK high income economies or the non-UK OECD countries used in the instruments).

The quality of the identification strategy could be altered if three important conditions are not fulfilled. First the explanatory power of the instruments must be high enough in order to avoid a *weak instrument* problem (we present the first stage statistics in each table to show that this is not the case). Second, if product demand shocks are correlated across high-income economies, the IV estimates would be potentially correlated with unobserved components of product demand. If this is the case, our main estimators would tend to be biased toward zero and would not be exempt from domestic shocks. In other words, the effect of import exposure on earnings, employment and wages would be weaker than it truly is. Reassuringly for us, Autor et al. (2014) find that this does not consist of a serious threat (see their estimation based on a gravity-based model in their Table 11, p.1848).

The last and potentially the most serious threat to the identification strategy may come from technological shocks affecting all high-income economies. If import growth from China (the EU) is predominantly due to some global technological shocks that push employment away from labor-intensive industries (i.e. industries in which China has a strong comparative advantage) or from more capitalintensive industries (i.e. some industries in which the EU has a comparative advantage), then we would not be able to identify and isolate pure trade competition

¹²Non-UK high income countries to instrument for UK import penetration ratio from China are Australia, Denmark, Finland, Germany, Japan, New Zealand, Spain and Switzerland as in Autor et al. (2014). Non-UK OECD countries (Australia, Canada, Chile, Japan, Mexico, New Zealand, Republic of Korea, Switzerland and the US) are used to instrument for UK import penetration ratio from the EU.

effects. In our estimation, we will try to control for this by including a large set of initial-year industry and occupation characteristics. The novelty with respect to Autor et al. (2014) is that our data permit us to control for the worker's occupation which will help us to discriminate between pure trade competition effects and pure technological effects. Nonetheless, recent evidences suggest that advances in technology (e.g. automation) are not the main drivers of rising import competition from low-income countries, and furthermore suggest that it is import competition from China that enhances innovation in high-income countries rather than the converse as shown by Bloom, Draca, and Van Reenen (2011).

In addition to evaluating the direct impact of import competition on workerlevel outcomes, we are also interested in examining the impact of import competition shocks that might be potentially transmitted through the purchase/sale of intermediate inputs from/to other domestic neighbouring industries. To take an example, imagine that industry j sells its largest share of intermediate inputs to domestic industry k; we call industry k the neighbouring downstream industry. From the perspective of a worker i employed in industry j, an increase in import penetration in industry k, *ceteris paribus*, might be potentially detrimental in terms of earnings, wages and employment. Indeed, if industry k is hit hard by import competition, then some firms in industry k might decrease their purchases of intermediate inputs from industry j because of lower revenues and, thus, might negatively affect workers in the neighbouring industry j. To identify such an effect, from the perspective of industry j, we define the change in the neighbouring *downstream* industry k trade exposure as,

$$\Delta IP_{jk,\tau}^{down} = \frac{\Delta M_{jk,\tau}^{UK,C}}{Y_{k,96} + M_{k,96} - E_{k,96}},$$
(2.3)

where, from the perspective of industry j, $\Delta M_{jk,\tau}^{UK,C}$ is the change in imports between 1996 and 2011 from China to the *downstream* industry k, controlling for initial downstream industry k domestic absorption. The neighbouring downstream industry k is identified as the industry purchasing the largest value of intermediate inputs from industry j. Analogously, we can define the change in the neighbouring *upstream* industry l trade exposure as,

$$\Delta IP_{jl,\tau}^{up} = \frac{\Delta M_{jl,\tau}^{UK,C}}{Y_{l,96} + M_{l,96} - E_{l,96}},$$
(2.4)

where, from the perspective of industry j, $\Delta M_{jl,\tau}^{UK,C}$ is the change in imports between 1996 and 2011 from China to the *upstream* industry l, controlling for initial *upstream* industry l domestic absorption. The neighbouring upstream industry l is identified as the one selling the largest value of intermediate inputs to industry j.

Our measures of indirect industry trade exposure, as defined in (2.3) and (2.4), may also be contaminated by domestic demand shocks to the UK economy for the exact same reasons than the measure of direct industry trade exposure, as defined

2.4. INDUSTRY EXPOSURE TO TRADE COMPETITION

in (3.16). Therefore, we employ an analogous type of instruments as in (3.18). More precisely, we instrument $IP_{jk,\tau}^{down}$ and $IP_{jl,\tau}^{up}$ with respectively,

$$\Delta IPO_{jk,\tau}^{down} = \frac{\Delta M_{jk,\tau}^{O,C}}{Y_{k,92} + M_{k,92} - E_{k,92}},$$
(2.5)

and,

$$\Delta IPO_{jl,\tau}^{up} = \frac{\Delta M_{jl,\tau}^{O,C}}{Y_{l,92} + M_{l,92} - E_{l,92}},$$
(2.6)

where, $\Delta M_{jk,\tau}^{O,C}$ and $\Delta M_{jl,\tau}^{O,C}$ are the change in imports between 1996 and 2011 from China to non-UK high income countries in the neighbouring downstream industry *k* and in the neighbouring upstream industry *l* respectively, controlling for the size of the downstream and upstream industry in 1992, four years prior to the base period in (3.16).¹³

2.4.2 The anatomy of gross imports from China

As first evidence of huge variations in UK industry gross import exposure from China, Figure 2.5 shows the change in UK gross import values, in constant (2005) millions of British pounds, from China over 1996 to 2011 for 21 broad manufacturing sectors. On the one hand, we can see that the biggest increases in imports are in sectors such as apparel (+£3280 million), toys and miscellaneous manufacturing (+£2803 million), TVs (+£2613 million), office machinery and computers (+£2536 million), electronics (+£2112 million), leather (+£1562 million) and textile (+£1357 million). These sectors are those that intensively use production workers (sectors in which China has a strong comparative advantage). On the other hand, in sectors such as tobacco (-£0.5 million), transport equipment (+£102 million), pulp, paper and paperboard (+£222 million), printing and publishing (+£292 million), and food (+£333 million) the increase in imports have been far more modest. Those sectors intensively use more natural resources or physical capital inputs.

Interestingly, we can see that the sectors that have exhibited high imports from China are very similar to those in the US (see Figure B.7 in the Appendix). Indeed, the cross-country correlation coefficient between industry changes in gross imports from China to the UK and from China to the US is 0.785 (p-value of 0.000).

To shed more light on the apparent relationship between UK industry import exposure from China and the share of production workers employed, we plot in Figure 2.6 on the horizontal axis the growth of industry import penetration from China from 1996 to 2011 and on the vertical axis the share of production workers in total industry employment in 1996. Each point on the graph represents a single (5-digit) industry, whereas each label corresponds to one of the corresponding 21

¹³We use the same non-UK high income countries as in (3.18) to instrument for UK indirect import penetration ratio from China.



Figure 2.5: The change in imports from China to the UK, 1996-2011

Source: Using data from UN Comtrade for 21 consistently defined manufacturing sub-sectors.



Figure 2.6: Growth in trade exposure from China and the share of UK production workers

Notes: For 166 consistently defined manufacturing industries. The sub-sectors are labeled at the two-digit level. Import penetration is constructed using imports and exports from UN Comtrade and turnover from the Annual Business Inquiry (ABI). The share of production workers is taken from the 1995/6 Quarterly Labor Force Survey (QLFS).

34

broad manufacturing sectors. Focusing first on the broad sectors, the evidence suggests that sectors with the biggest increase in import exposure from 1996 to 2011 tend to be those that were initially (i.e. in 1996) intensive in the use of production workers. Accordingly, sectoral patterns of import growth are broadly consistent with China's comparative advantage in sectors that use intensively production workers (Amiti and Freund, 2010).

However, differences in factor intensity cannot be the entire story. Figure 2.6 shows a large variation in the change in import penetration *within* the broad manufacturing sectors (which tend to be quite similar in terms of production worker intensity use). In the empirical analysis, we will include controls for eight broad manufacturing sectors, leading to an identification of the effect of trade competition on medium- to long-run outcomes among industries with similar skill-intensity requirement in production. Autor et al. (2014) provides similar evidence for the US between 1991 and 2007. In their study, they also identify sectors intensive in the use of production worker as being exposed to high import growth from China (pp10-11).

2.4.3 The anatomy of gross imports from the European Union

Along with the emergence of China, UK's close trade ties with the EU are expected to have a sizable impact on the dynamics of its labor market. Figure 2.7 replicates Figure 2.5 but using import growth from the EU (instead of China). A totally different pattern emerges. The change in gross import values from the EU to the UK is high in sectors such as chemicals ($+\pounds$ 11107 million), food products ($+\pounds$ 6720 million), motor vehicles ($+\pounds$ 5296 million) and metals ($+\pounds$ 5296 million), whereas sectors such as office machinery ($-\pounds$ 3229 million), TVs ($-\pounds$ 1456 million), pulp, paper and paperboard ($-\pounds$ 694 million) and textiles ($-\pounds$ 619 million) experienced a negative change in gross import values from the EU.

Again, UK industry trade patterns with the EU look similar to those in the US (see Figure B.8 in the Appendix) with a cross-country correlation coefficient between industry changes in gross imports from the EU to the UK and from the EU to the US equals to 0.865 (p-value of 0.000). These figures imply that the sectors that experienced high growth in gross imports from the EU differ to those that faced high imports from China in terms of the intensity of their use of production workers. Indeed, this observation is confirmed by Figure 2.8, which replicates Figure 2.6 with the growth of gross import penetration ratio coming from the EU (instead of China) on the horizontal axis. Industries with the biggest increase in import exposure from 1996 to 2011 tended to be those that were initially (i.e. in 1996) not that intensive in the use of production workers, but more intensive in the use of capital or natural resources.



Figure 2.7: The change in imports from the EU to the UK, 1996-2011

Source: Using data from UN Comtrade for 21 consistently defined manufacturing sub-sectors.

Transp Appare Share of Production Workers in 1996 .2 .4 .6 Transp Leathansp Meta Toys/Oth Elec dical 630.80 extilesChemicals Medical Metal . Chemicansemical Chemicals Che Chemicals hemicals Chemicals Printing 0 .2 .4 .6 Growth of Import Penetration 1996-2011 .8 ò

Figure 2.8: Growth in trade exposure from the EU and the share of UK production workers

Notes: For 166 consistently defined manufacturing industries. The sub-sectors are labeled at the two-digit level. Import penetration is constructed using imports and exports from UN Comtrade and turnover from the ABI. The share of production workers is taken from the 1995/6 QLFS. To make the figure comparable with figure 8, import penetration from the EU for the manufacture of essential oils (2463) is 0.990 but set to 0.8, also precious metal production (2741) is set to 0.8 but is 2.26. The correlation coefficient between UK IP from China and Europe is 0.264 with a p-value of 0.001.

36

2.5 Empirical methodology and data

2.5.1 Data sources

Our primary source of data are taken from the New Earnings Survey Panel Dataset (NESPD) which is a one percent random sample of UK workers who have the same last two digits in their National Insurance number. This data set is made available by the Office for National Statistics (ONS) and began in 1975. The NE-SPD follows workers throughout their working life collecting information on their earnings, number of hours worked, place of work, age, gender, industry and occupation of employment. More importantly, the NESPD picks up workers after an unemployment spell. Thus if they leave employment they leave the survey but when they re-enter employment again they re-enter the survey.

Following Autor et al. (2014), we select a sample of workers with high labor market attachment. This consists of full-time workers age 21 to 64, who were born between 1947 and 1975, with non-zero earnings in 1992-1994 and 1995-1997. Most of our estimations for the impact of trade exposure on worker's career outcomes are based on workers observed between 1997 and 2011. We use data from pre-sample years in order to construct control variables. We use five main worker outcomes over the sample period: cumulative earnings, the number of years with positive earnings, cumulative earnings per year in years with non-zero earnings, cumulative hourly pay and cumulative hours of work. Table B.1 in the Appendix provides detailed summary statistics.

International bilateral trade data are taken from the United Nations Commodity Trade Statistics Database (UN Comtrade). We use detailed bilateral commodity import and export flows from 1988 to 2011 for most partner countries. Product values are classified according to the Standard International Trade Classification, revision 3 (SITC, rev.3) at the 5-digit level in current US dollars. To concord these data to 5-digit 1992 UK Standard Industrial Classification (UKSIC 1992) industries, we constructed a crosswalk table that maps any 5-digit SITC product to at least one 5-digit UKSIC 1992 industry (see the Appendix Section B.3 for more details). Trade flows were converted into constant (2005) GBP using historical exchange rates and the UK Consumer Price Index (CPI).¹⁴

In order to assess the indirect worker-level impact of import competition along the value chain, we need to identify for each industry their respective closest upstream and downstream manufacturing neighbour. For this purpose, we use the 1995 Analytical Input-Output Tables (I-O) from the ONS. The I-O Tables report information on production linkages between industries at a disaggregated level based on Input-Output industry groups (called IO123).¹⁵ For an industry *j*, we define

¹⁴Historical yearly GBP/USD exchange rates are provided by oanda.com. UK CPI is taken from the World Bank.

¹⁵The IO123 classification is based on an aggregated version of UKSICs with 123 different industries in total (of which 77 are manufacturing industries). Thus, the level of disaggregation is less detailed than 5-digit UKSIC industries. See Section 2.6.3 for an explanation on how this impact on our results.

its closest downstream (upstream) neighbouring industry as the industry that buys (sells) the largest value of intermediate inputs from (to) industry j.

2.5.2 Estimating equation

Direct impact of import competition

Following Autor et al. (2014), we estimate the effect of trade exposure on individual worker outcomes with the following specification:

$$E_{ij,\tau} = \beta_0 + \beta_1 \Delta I P_{j,\tau} + \beta_2 I P_{j,96} + X'_{ii,96} \beta_3 + Z'_{i,96} \beta_4 + \varepsilon_{ij,\tau}, \qquad (2.7)$$

where, $E_{ij,\tau}$ is one of the five main worker outcomes between 1997 and 2011 for worker *i* in industry *j*. $\Delta IP_{j,\tau}$ is the change in gross (net) import penetration from China (the EU) over the period 1996 to 2011 in industry *j* as defined in (3.16). $IP_{j,96}$ is import penetration in 1996 in industry *j*; $X_{ij,96}$ is a vector of worker characteristics in 1996; and $Z_{j,96}$ is a vector of industry/occupation controls in 1996.

The vector of worker characteristics include the worker's birth year, gender, indicators for the size of the primary firm (4 dummies), indicators for job tenure at the initial firm (4 dummies) in 1996, mean log annual earnings over 1990 to 1996 (also interacted with age) and the change in log earnings over the period 1990 to 1996.

The vector of industry/occupation controls include the industry net capital stock, the industry share of production workers, the industry average log wage, the industry share of imported intermediate inputs in total intermediate consumption, the industry share of IT equipment in total domestic output, the industry share of computer equipment in total domestic output, import penetration by countries other than China (the EU), eight sub-sector dummies and two-digit occupation dummies (more details to follow). All of our controls are measured in 1996. Standard errors are clustered at the 3-digit industry level. Following Autor et al. (2014), we model the cumulative shock due to trade exposure as a function of import penetration ratio over 1996 to 2011 (the average annual change).

The biggest challenge in estimating equation (2.7) is that industries that face increasing import competition might be exposed to other shocks that could be wrongly attributed to trade. To control for such confounding factors, we include a large set of industry and occupation (initial-year) controls observed in 1996. Our main specification includes the industry net capital stock, the industry share of IT equipment in total domestic output, the industry share of computer equipment, all of which might indicate the degree of industry exposure to technical change (Doms, Dunne, and Troske, 1997; Autor, Katz, and Krueger, 1998). Moreover, the

specification includes the industry share of imported intermediate inputs in total intermediate consumption, as in Feenstra and Hanson (1999), and import penetration by countries other than China (the EU) in order to capture overall industry exposure to trade in final goods and offshoring. Finally, we also include the industry average log wage, eight sub-sector dummies and two digit occupation dummies. The inclusion of the occupation controls is a novelty which enables us to evaluate import competition effects within detailed occupation groups. One would expect workers employed in low-skill intensive occupations to exhibit declining earnings profiles as a consequence of trade compared to other workers within the same occupation; and not just workers relative to all workers across all occupations, which could be a consequence of skill biased technical change instead of pure trade effects.

Our analysis compares workers with similar individual characteristics, similar initial earnings, similar initial experience on the job, similar initial employer size, who are initially employed in similar occupation and with similar average industry characteristics, some of whom work in industries that face increases in trade competition and some of whom do not.

Indirect impact of import competition

To examine the indirect impact of import competition on workers employed in neighbouring industries, we augment the main estimating equation (2.7) as follows:

$$E_{ij,\tau} = \gamma_0 + \gamma_1 \Delta I P_{j,\tau} + \gamma_2 \Delta I P_{jk,\tau}^{down} + \gamma_3 \Delta I P_{jl,\tau}^{up} + C'_{j,96}\gamma_4 + X'_{ij,96}\gamma_5 + Z'_{j,96}\gamma_6 + \mu_{ij,\tau}, \qquad (2.8)$$

where, k indexes the neighbouring downstream industry relative to industry j and l indexes the neighbouring upstream industry relative to industry j. Along with the direct change in gross import penetration in industry j, $\Delta IP_{j,\tau}$, we include the two additional measures of indirect exposure to import competition, namely $\Delta IP_{jk,\tau}^{down}$ and $\Delta IP_{jl,\tau}^{up}$ as defined in (2.3) and (2.4) respectively. $X_{ij,96}$ and $Z_{j,96}$ are respectively the same vectors of worker characteristics and industry/occupation controls in 1996 as those used in equation (2.7) except that the 8 sub-sector dummies are not included (more on this in Section 2.6.3). $C_{j,96}$ is a vector containing import penetration in industry j, import penetration in downstream neighbouring industry k and import penetration in upstream neighbouring industry l in 1996.

2.6 The labor market effect of increased exposure to import competition from China

2.6.1 Baseline results

Table 2.1 presents our estimates for the relationship between UK gross import exposure from China and cumulative earnings over 1997 to 2011 based on equation (2.7). We restrict the sample to full time workers (as noted in section 3.2.1). Initially, we regress cumulative earnings on the change in gross import penetration from China and a full set of birth-year dummies to account for life-cycle variations in earnings. Column 1 provides the OLS estimates and column 2 the 2SLS estimates using the variable defined in equation (3.18) as our instrument. In both columns, we find a negative and statistically significant relationship between the change in gross import penetration and cumulative earnings over 1997 to 2011. Thus, higher exposure to gross import competition from China (based on a worker's initial industry) is related to lower cumulative earnings over the subsequent 15 years.

In order to quantify our results we compare a manufacturing worker at the 75th percentile of the change in trade exposure with a manufacturing worker at the 25th percentile. The value of the change in gross import penetration from China is 0.26 percentage points at the 25th percentile and is 5.97 percentage points at the 75th percentile. So using column 1, the implied differential for a reduction in earnings over the 15 year sample period, between workers at the 75th percentile relative to the 25th percentile is 63.7% of initial annual earnings.¹⁶Using the 2SLS estimates from column 2, the implied differential increases to 76.7% of initial annual earnings.¹⁷The 2SLS estimate is substantially higher than the OLS estimate suggesting that the potential positive correlation between UK industry import demand shocks and UK industry labor demand should not to be ignored.

In the three subsequent columns, we add controls for whether the worker is female (column 3), the size of the worker's initial firm and the worker's work experience at the initial firm (column 4). We also add controls for the worker's earnings histories (column 5) including their mean log annual earnings and the change in their log earnings over the period 1990 to 1996. Note that the inclusions of the gender dummy and earnings history have a notable impact on the estimates.

In order to control for cross-industry heterogeneity in exposure to other shocks that might be confounded with import shocks, we add an extensive list of industry and occupation-level control variables in the four subsequent columns. Column 6 includes the initial gross import penetration from China and from all other countries except China to account for overall industry exposure to trade in final goods. In column 7, we add initial industry controls such as average industry log wage, industry net capital stock, industry share of IT equipment in total domestic output, industry share of computer equipment in total domestic output and industry

¹⁶The computation is $11.162 \times (5.97 - 0.26) = 63.73$.

¹⁷The computation is $13.439 \times (5.97 - 0.26) = 76.74$.

share of production workers in employment, all of which might indicate the degree of industry exposure to technical change (Doms, Dunne, and Troske, 1997; Autor, Katz, and Krueger, 1998). Moreover, column 7 includes the industry share of imported intermediate inputs in total intermediate consumption (as in Feenstra and Hanson, 1999) which (roughly) controls for industry exposure to offshoring. Column 8 adds two-digit level occupation dummies and thus in this column we are comparing the outcomes of manufacturing workers who are initially performing different tasks within the same detailed occupation. Finally, column 9 adds dummies for eight manufacturing sub-sectors, so that we are comparing outcomes for manufacturing workers who are initially working in different industries within the same sub-sector. This is our preferred specification and provides an estimate of -8.410 which is strongly significant.¹⁸The first stage is also strong and demonstrates an F-statistic of 55.583 supporting the use of Chinese imports to other high income countries as an instrument for Chinese imports to the UK.

From column 9 the implied differential for a reduction in earnings over the 15 year sample period, between workers at the 75th percentile relative to the 25th percentile of the change in import penetration is 48%.¹⁹This is very similar, albeit slightly larger, to that found by Autor et al. (2014) even though our estimate compares workers within two digit occupation. For the US, Autor et al. (2014) find an implied differential for a reduction in earnings over 16 years, between workers at the 75th percentile relative to the 25th percentile of around 46%.

¹⁸The inclusion of the industry dummies in column 9 does substantially change the estimates. The coefficient on the change in gross import penetration from China in column 9 is roughly 40% lower than that in column 8 suggesting, that even controlling for input intensity use, a lot of variation remains. Also the coefficient on the change in import exposure from column 9 is smaller than that from column 2 whereas Autor et al. (2014) find the converse. This suggests that conditional on our demographic measures (which are controlled for in each column), workers with somewhat lower potential earnings are initially employed in industries that experienced higher import exposure in subsequent years.

¹⁹The computation is $8.410 \times (5.97 - 0.26) = 48.02$.

	OLS				6	SLS			
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(9)	(2)	(8)	(6)
(Δ China Imports)/UK Consumption ₉₆	-11.162**	-13.439**	-11.492**	-10.879**	-12.851**	-12.935**	-12.107**	-13.171**	-8.410**
	(3.235)	(3.613)	(3.452)	(3.076)	(3.312)	(3.238)	(3.592)	(3.681)	(4.362)
(China Imports ₉₆)/UK Consumption ₉₆						-6.254	-9.223	-6.223	-0.522
						(6.451)	(6.523)	(6.834)	(8.660)
(Non-China Imports ₉₆)/UK Consumption ₉₆						0.606	1.092	0.605	-0.131
						(1.068)	(1.074)	(1.128)	(1.412)
I st stage statistics									
(Δ HI Imports)/UK Consumption ₉₂		0.131^{**}	0.129^{**}	0.129^{**}	0.128^{**}	0.145^{**}	0.173^{**}	0.173^{**}	0.160^{**}
		(0.004)	(0.001)	(0.004)	(0.004)	(0.002)	(0.002)	(0.002)	(0.002)
Robust F-stat		28.727 * *	30.854^{**}	31.196^{**}	31.300^{**}	30.934^{**}	58.366**	61.997^{**}	55.583**
Shea's partial R-squared		0.509	0.504	0.505	0.504	0.515	0.538	0.543	0.506
Birth-Year Dummies	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Gender			Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Firm Size & Job Tenure				Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Earnings History					Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Industry Controls							Yes	Yes	Yes
Two Digit Occ. Dummies								Yes	Yes
8 Sub-Sector Dummies									Yes
% diff. for Δ IP at 75 th v.s. 25 th percentile	-63.74**	-76.74**	-65.62**	-62.22**	-73.38**	-73.86**	-69.13**	-75.22**	-48.02**
<i>Notes:</i> For a sample of 19,949 workers born be Where $**(*)$ denotes statistically significant at	the 5 (10) percent	975, with non-z level. Robust st	ero earnings i andard errors	n 1992-1994 are clustered o	and 1995-1997	. All regressi od 3 digit indu	ons include a (1stry. Using ch	constant and bi	rth dummies. xposure from
China with respect to the Australia, Denmark, instrument for the change in trade exposure fron	Finland, Germany n China with respe	, Japan, New Ζ ct to the UK ονε	ealand, Spain ar the period 19	and Switzerl 996-2011. The	and over the p e mean (standa	eriod 1996-20 rd deviation) o)I I (with initi of (∆China In	al absorption in nports)/UK Co	1 1992) as an nsumption ₉₆

Table 2.1: Gross imports from China and cumulative earnings (1997-2011) for full time workers: OLS and 2SLS estimates

instrument for the change in trade exposure from China with respect to the UK over the period 1996-2011. The mean (stand: is 0.0593 (0.0942), whilst the median is 0.0222, the value at the 25^{th} percentile is 0.0026 and the 75^{th} percentile is 0.0597. *Source:* Own estimations based on merged COMTRADE-NESPD database.

42

CHAPTER 2. IMPORTS AND INDIVIDUAL WORKERS IN THE UK

As an alternative labor market outcome measure, we use the number of years (between 1997 and 2011) that workers have experienced non-zero earnings. The intention here is to roughly capture the extensive margin of employment (and to compare our results with those in Autor et al. (2014)). If an individual works a single day in a year, they will have non-zero earnings in that year. Consequently, any periods of unemployment that are less than a year in duration are unobserved. The specifications in columns 1 to 9 of Table 2.2 are directly comparable to those in Table 2.1. Again, we find a strongly significantly negative relationship between the change in gross import exposure and years of non-zero earnings. Again column 9 is our preferred specification and this implies that Chinese import exposure reduces subsequent employment. The employment differential for a manufacturing worker at the 75th percentile of import exposure relative to a worker at the 25th percentile is 18.8% of a year, which is 69 days or almost 10 weeks lost during the 15-year sample period.²⁰

In Table 2.3, we further consider three additional outcome measures, namely cumulative earnings per year, cumulative hourly pay and cumulative hours of work. Hourly pay captures the intensive margin of gross annual earnings and cumulative hours of work captures the extensive margin of gross annual earnings more accurately than the number of years with non-zero earnings. We also now consider changes in net import penetration (rather than gross import penetration) from China in the lower panel. Focusing first on the upper panel, we can see that increased gross import exposure has a negative and significant impact on cumulative earnings per year (column 3), on average hourly pay (column 4) and on cumulative hours of work (column 5), with a bigger magnitude on the wage than on hours of work. Indeed, the implied reduction in total wage earnings for a manufacturing worker at the 75th percentile of import exposure relative to a worker at the 25th percentile is 69.2% of initial wage (in 1996), whereas the fall in employment is 33.6% of the total number of hours worked in 1996. This suggests that the adjustment to trade shocks is more severe at the intensive margin relative to the extensive margin. To account for the potential new export opportunities that China's economic opening might offer (which might temper some of the loss incurred by gross import competition), the lower panel shows that for net imports each point estimate is larger (in absolute value) and with larger 75th-25th percentile differentials. This suggests that what really hurts UK manufacturing workers is the difference in the nature of imports and exports. Worth mentioning, the point estimates of net import growth on hourly pay and on hours of work are respectively 89.8% and 50.7% larger than the corresponding ones using gross import growth.

²⁰The computation is $3.288 \times (5.97 - 0.26) = 18.78$.

	STO				2S	LS			
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(9)	(2)	(8)	(6)
$(\Delta China Imports)/UK Consumption96$	-4.800**	-5.374**	-4.298**	-4.320**	-4.071**	-4.039**	-4.324**	-4.406**	-3.288**
	(1.236)	(1.519)	(1.362)	(1.425)	(1.418)	(1.389)	(1.288)	(1.248)	(1.302)
(China Imports ₉₆)/UK Consumption ₉₆						-1.709	-3.196	-2.230	-0.868
						(2.274)	(2.006)	(1.903)	(1.959)
(Non-China Imports ₉₆)/UK Consumption ₉₆						0.149	0.373	0.220	-0.050
						(0.360)	(0.323)	(0.306)	(0.308)
1 st stage statistics									
$(\Delta HI Imports)/UK Consumption_{92}$		0.131^{**}	0.129^{**}	0.129^{**}	0.128^{**}	0.145^{**}	0.173^{**}	0.173^{**}	0.160^{**}
		(0.004)	(0.001)	(0.004)	(0.004)	(0.002)	(0.002)	(0.002)	(0.002)
Robust F-stat		28.727**	30.854^{**}	31.196^{**}	31.300^{**}	30.934^{**}	58.366**	61.997^{**}	55.583**
Shea's partial R-squared		0.509	0.504	0.505	0.504	0.515	0.538	0.543	0.506
Birth-Year Dummies	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Gender			Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Firm Size & Job Tenure				Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Earnings History					Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Industry Controls							Yes	Yes	Yes
3-Digit Occ. Dummies								Yes	Yes
8 Sub-Sector Dummies									Yes
% diff. for Δ IP at 75 th v.s. 25 th percentile	-27.41**	-30.69**	-24.54**	-24.67**	-23.25**	-23.06**	-24.69**	-25.16**	-18.78**
Notes: As per Table 2.1. Source: Own estimations based on merged CO	OMTRADE-N	ESPD databas	e.						

Table 2.2: Gross imports from China and years of non-zero earnings (1997-2011) for full time workers: OLS and 2SLS estimates

44

CHAPTER 2. IMPORTS AND INDIVIDUAL WORKERS IN THE UK

Table 2.3: Gross and net imports from	China (1997-2011)	for full time wor	kers: 2SLS estimate	es for various lab	oor market outcomes
	Cumulative An-	Years of Non-	Cumulative Annual	Cumulative	Cumulative
	nual Earnings (1)	Zero Earnings (2)	Earnings/Year (3)	Hourly Pay (4)	Hours of Work (5)
Gross Imports:	~	~		~	
$(\Delta China Imports)/UK Consumption_{96}$	-8.410^{**}	-3.288**	-0.561**	-12.114**	-5.888**
	(4.362)	(1.302)	(0.291)	(5.008)	(2.473)
% diff. for Δ IP at 75 th v.s. 25 th percentile	-48.02**	-18.78**	-3.203**	-69.196**	-33.631**
I^{st} stage statistics					
$(\Delta HI Imports)/UK Consumption_{92}$	0.160^{**}	0.160^{**}	0.160^{**}	0.160^{**}	0.160^{**}
	(0.002)	(0.002)	(0.002)	(0.002)	(0.002)
Robust F-stat	55.583**	55.583**	55.583**	55.562**	55.562**
Shea's partial R-squared	0.506	0.506	0.506	0.506	0.506
Number of observations	19,949	19,949	19,949	19,778	19,778
Net Imports:					
(Δ China Imports)/UK Consumption ₉₆	-11.084**	-5.031^{**}	-0.739**	-18.982**	-10.715^{**}
	(5.288)	(1.521)	(0.353)	(5.549)	(2.773)
% diff. for Δ IP at 75 th v.s. 25 th percentile	-52.44**	-23.79**	-3.49**	-89.79**	-50.69**
I^{st} stage statistics					
$(\Delta HI Imports)/UK Consumption_{92}$	0.069^{**}	0.069^{**}	0.069^{**}	0.069^{**}	0.069^{**}
	(0.002)	(0.002)	(0.002)	(0.002)	(0.002)
Robust F-stat	19.039^{**}	19.039^{**}	19.039^{**}	19.167^{**}	19.167^{**}
Shea's partial R-squared	0.314	0.314	0.314	0.315	0.315
Number of observations	19,946	19,946	19,946	19,775	19,775
<i>Notes:</i> For a sample of workers born betwee controls from column 9 of Table 2.1. Where *	en 1947 and 1975, with ** (*) denotes statistical	non-zero earnings i lv significant at the 5	n 1992-94 and 1995-97. 5 (10) nercent level. Rol	All regressions ir	nclude the full vector of are clustered on start of
period 3 digit industry. Using change in trade	exposure from China wi	th respect to the Aus	tralia, Denmark, Finlanc	l, Germany, Japan,	New Zealand, Spain and
Switzerland over the period 1996-2011 as an i Source: Own estimations based on merged CC	instrument for the chang OMTRADE-NESPD dat	e in trade exposure f abase.	rom China with respect 1	to the UK over the J	period 1996-2011.

45

In order to explore the dynamics within our observed period, we again follow Autor et al. (2014) by plotting the estimated impact of gross import exposure on specific worker outcomes by year for the years 1993 through 2011 using our preferred specification. The upper panel in Figure 2.9 illustrates the estimated impact of gross import exposure on worker earnings per year on average. As expected, the trade effects are zero before the trade shock in 1996. But thereafter trade exposure has an adverse effect (though not significantly different from zero for most of the year) on earnings between 1996 and 2011 (except in 1998), although this does exhibit some degree of convergence after approximately nine years. The second panel provides the results for the probability of having non-zero earnings in each year. This suggests a similar pattern to earnings loss which again starts to converge back to zero after around eight years. The third panel provides earnings losses for a sub-sample of workers who never exhibit zero earnings. For these workers, relative earnings continue to decline, with no signs of convergence.

Figure 2.10 plots hourly pay by year (upper panel) and hours of work by year (lower panel). For both, we can see that rising imports from China adversely affect annual wages and employment for the entire sample period, with wages suffering slightly more than employment (which is consistent with the findings of Table 2.3). Interestingly, wages seem to stabilize from 2004 onwards, whereas employment shows a converging path from 2000 onwards.

2.6.2 Results by one-digit occupation

One advantage that the NESPD has over the data used in Autor et al. (2014) is that it contains information on the occupations of workers enabling us to look at trade exposure effects separately by occupation. Table 2.4 provides estimates for gross import exposure from China on our five main worker outcome measures (as per the upper panel of Table 2.3) estimated separately by one-digit occupation. In order to maintain sensible sample sizes it was necessary to combine personal service occupations, sales and customer service and elementary occupations into one composite group. This provides seven one-digit occupation groups for managers, professionals, associate professionals, clerical/secretarial, skilled trades, plant/machine operators and personal/sales/ elementary occupations.

In column 1, increased trade exposure adversely affects the cumulative earnings of managers, skilled trades and personal/sales/elementary occupations. Managers and skilled trades suffer substantially from import competition with an implied differential of 107% and 102% respectively. However, as it could be expected personal/sales/elementary occupations experience the biggest reduction in cumulative earnings, with an implied differential of 157%. For the other occupation groups, increased import growth seems to exert a negative effect on earnings as well, although the estimates are not statistically significant.

Looking at cumulative wages in column 4, we can see a similar pattern emerging as in column 1. Namely, managers and skilled trades are mostly affected by increased import exposure with an implied 75th-25th percentile differential is 149% and 127% respectively, whereas in the bottom of the occupation distribution only plant/machine operators see their wages declining in response to Chinese import competition (-41%). Moreover, as seen in column 5, managers also see their employment decreasing in response to rising trade competition, highlighting the fact that "white-collar" workers seem those suffering the most relative to all other occupation groups. The implied differential for a reduction in employment over the 15 year-sample period is 82.5% of total hours of work in 1996 for managers. In column 5, employment for clerical and secretarial occupations is also negatively affected, whereas their wages (in column 4) do not seem to react to import competition shocks suggesting an adjustment only at the extensive margin for this group of workers. Interestingly, managers are the only occupation group seeing a decrease in both margins.



Figure 2.9: Year-by-year regression results for main outcomes, 1993-2011

Source: Own estimations based on merged COMTRADE-NESPD database.







Source: Own estimations based on merged COMTRADE-NESPD database.

In Table 2.5, as an alternative to occupation dummies, we include a measure of routine tasks intensity in 1996 for each occupation at the three-digit level of disaggregation. The routine intensity measure is defined as the share of routine task inputs for each occupation as in Autor, Levy, and Murnane (2003). We used information about the content of tasks from the US Dictionary of Occupational Titles (DOT). Autor, Levy, and Murnane (2003) made available a dataset contain-

ing five different measures of task activity for each job based on 1980 US Census Code.²¹In order to take advantage of those task measures, we constructed a cross-walk that matches any 1980 Census Code to their nearest 3-digit UK 2000 Standard Occupational Classification (UKSOC 2000) code.²²The estimates suggest that controlling for the routine intensity of a job does not alter the results qualitatively and quantitatively. Indeed, the main coefficients and the 75th-25th implied differentials are not greatly affected compared to what is found in the upper panel of Table 2.3 (which controls for two digit occupations).

These results are consistent with those found in the US since Autor, Dorn, and Hanson (2013b) also find large negative effects from Chinese trade competition on US non-production jobs. In their paper, they explore the effects of technology and trade on employment in US local labor markets and find that Chinese import competition has an adverse employment effect on non-production workers (alongside a less surprising negative employment effect on production workers).²³

Again we can plot the estimated impact of gross import exposure on specific worker outcomes by year for each occupation group, although we can only look at earnings and non-zero earnings probabilities as a consequence of smaller sample sizes. The upper panel in Figure 2.11 supports the findings of Table 2.4 that trade exposure has the largest adverse effect on earnings at both ends of the occupation distribution (for white-collar and low-skilled blue-collar workers). The lower panel shows that the decline in earnings is partly due to a rise in zero-earnings years, again we find a larger decline for managers, professionals, associate professionals an elementary workers. Interestingly, both the earnings and the probability of being in employment never fully converge for professionals, associate professionals and elementary workers. This is not the case for managers and skilled trades whose earnings and employment likelihood seem to converge to zero in 2011. Somewhat surprisingly, Figure 2.11 shows that the group least affected by Chinese import competition, in terms of earnings and non-zero earnings probabilities by year, is plant/machine operators. A result that is in line with the findings of Table 2.4

²¹The resource used is called DOT means by occupation and is available on David Autor's MIT webpage, in the Data Archive section. The task measures were derived from 1991 revised 4th edition of the DOT. See Autor, Levy, and Murnane (2003) for more information.

²²We used the online CASCOT tool (Computer Assisted Structured COding Tool) freely provided by the University of Warwick. Click *here* for the link. Cascot "is a computer program designed to make the coding of text information to standard classifications simpler, quicker and more reliable" (Warwick Institute for Employment Research).

²³See their Table 4 on page 20.

	Cumulative Annual Earnings (1)	Years of Non-Zero Earnings (2)	Cumulative Annual Earnings/Year (3)	Cumulative Hourly Pay (4)	Cumulative Hours of Work (5)
Managers N	-18.826** (6.940) 2419	-6.680** (2.168) 2419	-1.255** (0.463) 2419	-26.143** (8.329) 2401	-14.449** (4.120) 2401
% diff. for Δ IP (75 th p. v.s. 25 th p.)	-107.49**	-38.14**	-7.17**	-149.28**	-82.50**
1 st stage statistics Main coefficient (s.e.) Rohnst F-stat Cheas's narrial R-conared)	0.163** (0.007) 57 117** (0.449)	0.163** (0.007) 57 117** (0.449)	0.163** (0.007) 57 117** (0.449)	0.162** (0.007) 56 899** (0.449)	0.162** (0.007) 56 809** (0 449)
(namhe vi minind e name) mie- i jennovi	((11.0) (11.10		((
Professionals N	-12.756 (13.702) 1035	-7.485** (3.222) 1035	-0.851 (0.913) 1035	-13.025 (11.728) 1030	-8.007 (5.708) 1030
% diff. for Δ IP (75 th p. v.s. 25 th p.)	-72.84	-42.74* *	-4.86	-74.37	-45.72
I st stage statistics Main coefficient (s.e.) Robust F-stat (Shea's partial R-squared)	0.099** (0.004) 48.563** (0.456)	0.099 ** (0.004) 48.563 ** (0.456)	0.099**(0.004) 48.563**(0.456)	$\begin{array}{c} 0.099^{**} \left(0.004 \right) \\ 48.839^{**} \left(0.457 \right) \end{array}$	0.099** (0.004) 48.839** (0.457)
Associate Professionals N	-13.649 (12.619) 1134	-8.208^{**} (3.133) 1134	-0.910*(0.525) 1134	-17.308 (16.077) 1129	-10.362 (6.820) 1129

Table 2.4: Gross imports from China (1997-2011) for full time workers: 2SLS estimates by one-digit occupation (continues on the next page)

2.6. RESULTS: IMPORT COMPETITION FROM CHINA

51

 $\begin{array}{c} 0.115^{**} \left(0.004 \right) \\ 53.825^{**} \left(0.471 \right) \end{array}$

 $0.115^{**}(0.004)$ 53.825^{**}(0.471)

 $\begin{array}{c} 0.115^{**} \left(0.004 \right) \\ 53.534^{**} \left(0.470 \right) \end{array}$

 $\begin{array}{c} 0.115^{**} \left(0.004 \right) \\ 53.534^{**} \left(0.497 \right) \end{array}$

 $\begin{array}{c} 0.115^{**} \left(0.004 \right) \\ 53.534^{**} \left(0.470 \right) \end{array}$

Robust F-stat (Shea's partial R-squared)

Main coefficient (s.e.)

1st stage statistics

-7.518** (3.832) 2180

-9.457 (9.523) 2180 -42.93**

-54.00

-1.62*

-23.23 *

-24.36

% diff. for $\Delta IP~(75^{th}~p.~v.s.~25^{th}~p.)$

 $\begin{array}{c} 0.131^{**} (0.009) \\ 41.418^{**} (0.454) \end{array}$

 41.418^{**} (0.454)

41.426** (0.455) -0.284* (0.150) 2187

41.426** (0.455) -4.069* (2.384) 2187

 $\begin{array}{c} 0.131^{**} (0.009) \\ 41.426^{**} (0.455) \end{array}$

Robust F-stat (Shea's partial R-squared)

Clerical/Secretarial

z

Main coefficient (s.e.)

Ist stage statistics

-4.266 (8.502) 2187

0.131** (0.009)

0.131** (0.009)

0.131** (0.009)

-59.17

-98.83

-5.20*

-46.87**

-77.94

% diff. for $\Delta IP~(75^{th}~p.~v.s.~25^{th}~p.)$

Table 2.4 (continued): Gross imp	orts from China (199	07-2011) for full tir	ne workers: 2SLS (estimates by one-c	ligit occupation
	Cumulative Annual Earnings (1)	Years of Non-Zero Earnings (2)	Cumulative Annual Earnings/Year (3)	Cumulative Hourly Pay (4)	Cumulative Hours of Work (5)
Skilled Trades N % diff. for ΔIP (75 th p. v.s. 25 th p.)	-17.784* (9.494) 4851 -101.55*	-5.631** (2.278) 4851 -32.15**	-1.816** (0.633) 4851 -10.37**	-22.166* (12.407) 4813 -126.57*	-7.693 (6.157) 4813 -43.93
Ist stage statistics Main coefficient (s.e.) Robust F-stat (Shea's partial R-squared)	0.118** (0.004) 29.001** (0.415)	$\begin{array}{c} 0.118^{**} \left(0.005 \right) \\ 29.001^{**} \left(0.415 \right) \end{array}$	0.118**(0.004) 29.001**(0.415)	$0.118^{**}(0.004)$ 29.258** (0.416)	0.118** (0.004) 29.258** (0.416)
Plant/Machine Operators N	3.646 (6.722) 6856	-1.010 (1.255) 6856	0.243 (0.448) 6856	-7.224* (4.231) 6771	-3.281 (2.725) 6771
% diff. for Δ IP (75 th p. v.s. 25 th p.)	-20.82	-5.77	1.39	-41.25*	-18.74
I ^{ss} stage statistics Main coefficient (s.e.) Robust F-stat (Shea's partial R-squared)	0.171** (0.004) 71.696** (0.557)	0.171** (0.004) 71.696** (0.557)	0.171** (0.004) 71.696** (0.557)	0.171** (0.004) 71.158** (0.558)	0.171** (0.004) 71.158** (0.558)
Personal/Sales/Elementary Occupations N	-27.506* (15.736) 1467	-7.817* (4.034) 1467	-1.834 (1.923) 1467	-16.463 (17.443) 1454	-5.496 (8.369) 1454
% diff. for Δ IP (75 th p. v.s. 25 th p.)	-157.06*	-44.64*	-10.47	-94.00	-31.38
I" stage statistics Main coefficient (s.e.) Robust F-stat (Shea's partial R-squared)	0.097** (0.020) 13.095** (0.224)	0.097** (0.020) 13.095** (0.224)	0.097** (0.020) 13.095** (0.224)	0.096** (0.020) 13.198** (0.222)	0.096** (0.020) 13.198** (0.222)
<i>Notes</i> : As per Table 2.3. The differentials <i>Source</i> : Own estimations based on merge	s are evaluated at the 25 th d COMTRADE-NESPD	and 75 th percentile of i database.	the total distribution of	import penetration.	

52

CHAPTER 2. IMPORTS AND INDIVIDUAL WORKERS IN THE UK

	Cumulative An-	Years of Non-	Cumulative	Cumulative	Cumulative
	nual Earnings	Zero Earnings	Annual Earn-	Hourly Pay	Hours of
			ings/Year		Work
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)
(Δ China Imports)/UK Consumption ₉₆	-7.901*	-3.121**	-0.527**	-11.586**	-5.464**
	(4.450)	(1.260)	(0.297)	(4.897)	(2.481)
Routine Task Intensity in 1996	-0.2959*	0.388^{**}	-0.020*	0.122	0.4889^{**}
	(0.155)	(0.344)	(0.010)	(0.151)	(0.083)
% diff. for Δ IP at 75 th v.s. 25 th percentile	-47.33*	-18.69**	-3.16**	-69.40**	-32.73**
I^{st} stage statistics					
(Δ HI Imports)/UK Consumption ₉₂	0.161^{**}	0.161^{**}	0.161^{**}	0.160^{**}	0.160^{**}
	(0.002)	(0.002)	(0.002)	(0.002)	(0.002)
Robust F-stat	55.183^{**}	55.183**	55.183**	55.127**	55.127**
Shea's partial R-squared	0.506	0.506	0.506	0.506	0.506
Number of observations	19,935	19,935	19,935	19,767	19,767

Table 2.5: Gross imports from China (1997-2011) and routine tasks for full time workers: 2SLS estimates for various labor market outc

as an instrument for the change in trade exposure from China with respect to the UK over the period 1996-2011. The mean (standard deviation) of $(\Delta China Imports)/UK$ Consumption₉₆ is 0.0593 (0.0942), whilst the median is 0.0224, the value at the 25th percentile is 0.0026 and the 75th percentile to the Australia, Denmark, Finland, Germany, Japan, New Zealand, Spain and Switzerland over the period 1996-2011 (with initial absorption in 1992) IV PUL is 0.0625.

Source: Own estimations based on merged COMTRADE-NESPD database.
Figure 2.11: Year-by-year regression results for main outcomes by one-digit occupation, 1993-2011



Source: Own estimations based on merged COMTRADE-NESPD database.

2.6.3 Indirect effect

Table 2.6 presents our estimates when including *downstream* and *upstream* neighbouring industry's gross import exposure from China on our five main worker outcome measures over 1997 to 2011 based on equation (2.8). Important to note is that the 8 sub-sector dummies are not included as controls. The reason is that due to the level of disaggregation of the I-O Tables, the majority of identified downstream and upstream industries are in different sub-sectors than their corresponding sourcing and purchasing industry.²⁴Therefore, constrained by the data we are only able to capture *between*, rather than *within*, sub-sectors effects.²⁵

We can see that the negative relationship between the direct change in gross import penetration and each of the five dependent variables remains highly significant. In fact, the inclusion of the two indirect measures of Chinese import competition slightly increases the precision of each point estimate. Moreover, each coefficient on direct change in import exposure seems unaffected by the inclusion of indirect change in gross import penetration.²⁶

Increased import growth in the *upstream* neighbouring industry tends to have a positive effect on cumulative annual earnings and negative ones on cumulative hourly pay and hours of work, although the point estimates are not statistically significant. In contrast, the findings in columns 4 and 5 suggest that increased import competition in the *downstream* industry has a negative and significant impact on wages and hours of work. The implied 75th-25th percentile differential for wages and hours of work are respectively -46.9% and -24.8%, suggesting that, from the perspective of a given industry, increased import competition in the industry that purchases the biggest amount of inputs from them leads to a additional detrimental effect on both margins of employment.

²⁴Of the 73 identified downstream and upstream sectors, respectively 77.8% and 75.3% are in different 1-digit UKSIC industries than their corresponding neighbour.

²⁵As expected, if we include the eight sub-sector dummies, the coefficients on both indirect import exposure measures turn insignificantly different from zero, whereas the coefficients on the direct effect of import exposure are unaffected in all columns relative to those in the upper panel of Table 2.3.

²⁶We now have to contrast those point estimates with the corresponding ones in columns 8 of Table 2.1 and Table 2.2. That is the column estimating the impact of Chinese import competition without controlling for the eight sub-sector dummies.

ket	
mar	
abor	
us lâ	
ario	
for v	
tes l	
tima	
S es	
2SL	
ers:	
vork	
ne w	
ll tir	
or fu	
1) fc	
-201	
- <u>7</u> 66	
11 (1	
Chir	
шo.	
ts fr	
Iodu	
ss ir	
gro	
irect	
l ind	
t and	
irect	
5: D	S
e 2.(ome
Tabl	outc

O)	
Ц	
H	
<u>S</u>	
2	
Ξ	
-	

CHAPTER 2.	IMPORTS AN	D INDIVIDU	IAL WORKE	ERS IN THE UK
				e : a +

	Cumulative Annual	Years of Non-Zero	Cumulative Annual	Cumulative Hourly	Cumulative Hours
	Earnings	Earnings	Earnings/Year	Pay	of Work
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)
(ΔChina Imports)/UK Consumption ₉₆	-13.678** (3.552)	-4.372** (1.199)	-0.912** (0.237)	-18.263** (4.448)	-8.410** (2.261)
Upstream (ΔChina Imports)/UK Consumption ₉₆	3.543 (15.305)	-1.178 (5.203)	0.236 (1.020)	-19.188 (15.690)	-7.543 (7.948)
Downstream (ΔChina Imports)/UK Consumption ₉₆	-11.740 (10.877)	-5.612** (2.414)	-0.783 (0.725)	-23.620** (8.983)	-12.945** (4.724)
% diff. for ΔIP (75 th p. v.s. 25 th p.)	-72.22**	-23.08**	-4.82**	-95.92**	-44.17**
% diff. for ΔUpstream IP (75 th p. v.s. 25 th p.)	12.05	-4.01	0.80	-65.24	-25.65
% diff. for ΔDownstream IP (75 th p. v.s. 25 th p.)	-23.25	-11.11**	-1.55	-46.93**	-24.83**
I^{st} stage statistics: ($\Delta China$ Imports)/UK Consumption ₉₆					
(AHI Imports)/UK Consumption92	0.187**(0.002)	0.187**(0.002)	0.187** (0.002)	0.187** (0.002)	0.187** (0.002)
Upstream (AHI Imports)/UK Consumption92	- $0.121**(0.004)$	- $0.121**(0.004)$	-0.121** (0.004)	-0.121** (0.004)	-0.121** (0.004)
Downstream (AHI Imports)/UK Consumption92	- $0.042**(0.002)$	- $0.042**(0.002)$	-0.042** (0.002)	-0.042** (0.002)	-0.042** (0.002)
Kooust F-stat (Snea S partial K-squared) 1 st stage statistics: Upstream Imports from China	(CU&C.U) ***24C.42	(CU8C.U) **44C.42	(CU&C.U) **810.62	(06/0.0) **100.62	(06/ 0.0) **100.62
(ΔHI Imports)/UK Consumption92	0.007** (0.0004)	0.007** (0.0004)	0.007** (0.0004)	0.007** (0.0004)	0.007** (0.0004)
Upstream (ΔHI Imports)/UK Consumption92	0.076** (0.002)	0.076** (0.002)	0.076** (0.002)	0.076** (0.002)	0.076** (0.002)
Downstream (ΔHI Imports)/UK Consumption92	0.009** (0.001)	0.009** (0.001)	0.009** (0.001)	0.009** (0.001)	0.009** (0.001)
Robust F-stat (Shea's partial R-squared)	7.412** (0.5026)	7.412** (0.5026)	7.412** (0.5026)	7.412** (0.5012)	7.412** (0.5012)
I st stage statistics: Downstream Imports from China					
(Δ HI Imports)/UK Consumption92	-0.001 (0.001)	-0.001 (0.001)	-0.001 (0.001)	-0.001 (0.001)	-0.001 (0.001)
Upstream (Δ HI Imports)/UK Consumption92	$-0.012^{**} (0.001)$	-0.012 ** (0.001)	$-0.012^{**} (0.001)$	-0.012** (0.001)	$-0.012^{**} (0.001)$
Downstream (ΔH1 Imports)/UK Consumption92	$0.148^{**}(0.001)$	$0.148^{**} (0.001)$	$0.148^{**} (0.001)$	$0.148^{**} (0.001)$	$0.148^{**}(0.001)$
Robust F-stat (Shea's partial R-squared)	$36.242^{**}(0.6902)$	$36.242^{**} (0.6902)$	$36.242^{**} (0.6902)$	$36.124^{**} (0.6890)$	$36.124^{**}(0.6890)$
Number of observations	19,257	19,257	19,257	19,091	19,091
<i>Notes:</i> For a sample of workers born between 1947 and 19. Table 2.1 except the eight sub-sector dummies. Where $**$ (³ digit industry. The mean (sd) of (Δ China Imports)/UK Cons	 5, with non-zero earnii ⁶) denotes statistically s sumption₉₆ is 0.0586 (0 	args in 1992-94 and 199 ignificant at the 5 (10) (0.951), the median is 0	5-97. All regressions in percent level. Robust st 0221, the value at the 2	iclude the vector of co andard errors are clust 5 th perc. is 0.0026 and	ntrols from column 9 or ered on start of period the 75 th perc. is 0.0554

The mean (sd) of Upstream (Δ China Imports)/UK Consumption₉₆ is 0.0357 (0.0518), the median is 0.0243, the value at the 25th perc. is 0.0031 and the 75th perc. is 0.031 mean (sd) of Downstream (Δ China Imports)/UK Consumption₉₆ is 0.0389 (0.0836), the median is 0.0079, the value at the 25th perc. is 0.0071 and the 75th perc. is 0.0269. *Source:* Own estimations based on merged COMTRADE-NESPD database.

2.7 The labor market effect of increased exposure to import competition from the European Union

In this section, we explore the nature of trade with China and compare that to trade with the EU. Figure 2.12 shows that UK bilateral trade patterns with China are mainly in the form of *inter*-industry trade, whereas Figure 2.13 shows that UK bilateral trade relationships with the EU are mainly in the form of *intra*-industry trade. This makes the EU an interesting point of reference, given that overall trade has increased in a similar way to that with China. This is also the case for the US as shown in Figures B.9 and B.10 in the Appendix. We would then expect a different impact on worker-level outcomes whether import competition stem from China or the EU.



Figure 2.12: The nature of trade between the UK and China, 1988-2012

Source: Using data from UN Comtrade for 166 consistently defined manufacturing industries.

In order to compare the impact of import penetration from China with that from the EU we re-estimate our preferred specification for all five of our outcome variables further conditioning on the change in import penetration from the EU (over 1996 to 2011) and the import penetration from the EU in 1996. This is analogous to Table 2.3 where we look at gross imports in the upper panel and net imports in the lower panel.

Table 2.7 presents the results using the change in gross import penetration from China and from the EU simultaneously. On the one hand, the table shows that the impact of gross Chinese import growth on all outcomes is still negative and significant and these estimates remain mostly unaffected by the inclusion of gross import



Figure 2.13: The nature of trade between the UK and the EU, 1988-2012

58

Notes: The EU consists of Austria, Belgium, Denmark, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Ireland, Italy, Luxembourg, Netherlands, Portugal, Spain and Sweden. *Source:* Using data from UN Comtrade for 166 consistently defined manufacturing industries.

from the EU. On the other hand, increased gross imports from the EU are associated with positive worker-level outcomes with the estimates being statistically significant in all columns. However, the positive effects of import competition from the EU are not large enough to compensate for the negative effects of Chinese competition.

The estimates in Table 2.8 show that the adverse effect of net import competition from China is much larger than for gross imports, confirming that UK industries have been exposed to a major rise in imports from China without a counterbalancing rise in demand from China for exports. However, net import growth from the EU now implies positive or negative exposure shocks, though these are largely not statistically different from zero.²⁷ Overall, the findings suggest that imports from the EU might not be substitutes to domestic production, but are rather complements.²⁸

²⁷Moreover, as one can see in Table 2.8, the F-stat on the excluded instrument for EU import growth is low at 4.4, suggesting that the point estimates might suffer from a weak instrument issue.

²⁸We use the change in trade exposure from the EU with respect to non-UK OECD countries (i.e. Australia, Canada, Chile, Japan, Mexico, New Zealand, Republic of Korea, Switzerland and the US) as an instrument for the change in trade exposure from the EU with respect to the UK. In unreported results in which we use as an instrument the change in trade exposure from the EU with respect to the Denmark, we find similar results.

4	×				
	Cumulative Annual Earnings	Years of Non- Zero Earnings	Cumulative Annual Earn-	Cumulative Hourly Pay	Cumulative Hours of Work
	(1)	(2)	ings/Year (3)	(4)	(5)
(AChina Imports)/IUK Consumption96	-9.261** (4.148) A 771** (1.355)	-3.009** (1.096) 1.263** (0.517)	-0.617** (0.277) 0.318** (0.000)	-11.196** (4.503) A 854** (1.763)	-5.241** (2.145) 2.675** (1.040)
% differential for Δ China IP (75 th p. v.s. 25 th p.)		-17.18**	-3.52**	-63.93**	-29.93**
% differential for ΔEU IP (75 th p. v.s. 25 th p.)	42.03**	11.13^{**}	2.80^{**}	42.73**	23.57**
1 st stage statistics: $\Delta China Imports$	-				
(ADFCD Imports)/UK Consumption ₉₂	$0.162^{**}(0.003)$ $0.015^{**}(0.001)$	$0.162^{**}(0.003)$ $0.015^{**}(0.001)$	$0.162^{**}(0.003)$ $0.015^{**}(0.001)$	$0.162^{**}(0.003)$ $0.015^{**}(0.001)$	$0.162^{**}(0.003)$
Robust F-stat	30.462**	30.462**	30.462**	30.462**	30.462**
Shea's partial R-squared	0.484	0.484	0.484	0.484	0.484
1 st stage statistics: ΔEU Imports					
$(\Delta HI \text{ Imports})/UK \text{ Consumption}_2$	(0.059^{**})	0.059** (0.005)	(0.059^{**})	(0.003) * (0.003) = 0.0000	(0.059^{**})
(へししし) Imports // しん Consumption 92 Robust F-stat	(coo.o) ***001.0 17.202**	(coo.u)	(.cov.v) ***001.0 17.202**	0.100** 17.203**	(cnn.u) ***00.u 17.203**
Shea's partial R-squared	0.565	0.565	0.565	0.565	0.565
Number of observations	19,946	19,946	19,946	19,775	19,775
Notes: For a sample of workers born between 1947 and	and 1975, with non-zer	o earnings in 1992-94	and 1995-97. All regr	essions include the fu	ll vector of control
variables from column 9 of Table 1. Where ** (*) d. period 3 digit industry. Using change in trade exposu	denotes statistically sig ure from China with re	spiriticant at the 5 (10) spect to the Australia,	percent level. Robust Denmark, Finland, G	standard errors are cl ermany, Japan, New Z	ustered on start of Cealand, Spain and
Switzerland over the period 1996-2011 as an instrume	nent for the change in t	rade exposure from Ch	ina with respect to the	UK over the period 1	996-2011. We use
the change in trade exposure from the EU with respe	ect to non-UK OECD	countries (i.e. Austra	lia, Canada, Chile, Jaj	pan, Mexico, New Ze	aland, Republic of
Consumption ₉₆ is 0.0592 (0.0939), the median is 0.0	the change in trade ex. (0222, the value at the	25 th percentile is 0.00	26 and the 75 th perce	ntile is 0.0597. The m	nuta unports)/UN nean (sd) of (ΔEU
Imports)/UK Consumption ₉₆ is 0.0492 (0.2052), the <i>Source</i> Own estimations based on merced COMTR 2	e median is 0.0401, the	value at the 25 th perce	entile is -0.0004 and t	he 75 th percentile is 0	.0877.

2.7. RESULTS: IMPORT COMPETITION FROM THE EU

59

	Cumulative Annual Earnings	Years of Non- Zero Earnings	Cumulative Annual Earn-	Cumulative Hourly Pay	Cumulative Hours of Work
	(1)	(2)	ings/Year (3)	(4)	(5)
(ΔChina Imports)/UK Consumption ₉₆ (ΔEU Imports)/UK Consumption ₉₆	-13.199** (4.261) 3.928 (9.549)	-4.745** (1.507) -1.509 (3.256)	-0.880** (0.284) -0.262 (0.637)	-21.850** (4.861) 14.136 (9.153)	-11.899** (2.774) 4.144 (5.900)
% differential for $\Delta China$ IP (75 th p. v.s. 25 th p.) % differential for ΔEU IP (75 th p. v.s. 25 th p.)	-62.43** 31.07	-22.44** -11.94	-4.16** -2.07	-103.37** 111.82	-56.29** 32.78
I^{st} stage statistics: $\Delta China$ Imports					
(Δ HI Imports)/UK Consumption ₉₂ (Λ OFCD Imports)/UK Consumption	$0.068^{**}(0.001)$ -0 001 (0 001)	$0.068^{**}(0.001)$ -0.001 (0.001)	$0.068^{**}(0.001)$	$0.068^{**}(0.001)$ -0.001 (0.001)	$0.068^{**}(0.001)$ -0 001 (0 001)
Robust F-stat	10.429**	10.429**	10.429**	10.511**	10.511**
Shea's partial R-squared	0.2389	0.2389	0.2389	0.2405	0.2405
$I^{ m st}$ stage statistics: ΔEU Imports					
(Δ HI Imports)/UK Consumption ₉₂	0.022^{**} (0.001)	$0.022^{**}(0.001)$	$0.022^{**}(0.001)$	$0.022^{**}(0.001)$	$0.022^{**}(0.001)$
$(\Delta OECD Imports)/UK Consumption_{92}$	-0.024** (0.003)	-0.024** (0.003)	-0.024** (0.003)	-0.024** (0.003)	-0.024** (0.003)
Robust F-stat	4.359**	4.359**	4.359**	4.366** 0.007	4.366^{**}
Shea's partial K-squared	960.0	060.0	060.0	/ 60.0	/ 60.0
Number of observations	19,946	19,946	19,946	19,775	19,775
<i>Notes:</i> As per Table 2.7. The mean (standard deviati at the 25^{th} percentile is 0.0011 and the 75^{th} percentil whilst the median is 0.0429, the value at the 25^{th} per control of 0.0429.	(on) of net(∆China Imp le is 0.0484. The mean rcentile is 0.0096 and the	orts)/UK Consumptio (standard deviation) c ie 75 th percentile is 0.0	n ₉₆ is 0.0489 (0.0982 if net (ΔEU Imports) 3887.), whilst the median i UK Consumption ₉₆ i	s 0.0124, the value s 0.0639 (0.1564),
DUNCE: OWIL FOLLIAUOLIS UASED VII LIELEVU COLVI LIN	WIDE-INFUL D AGAVAN	•			

Table 2.8: Net imports from China and the EU (1997-2011) for full time workers: 2SI S estimates for various labor market outcomes

60

CHAPTER 2. IMPORTS AND INDIVIDUAL WORKERS IN THE UK

2.8 Conclusion

The emergence of low and middle-income countries in the global economic landscape, mainly driven by China's transition to a market-oriented economy, has revived academic interest in the effects of trade competition on worker adjustment. China is an economy that converges toward the global technology frontier in response to major changes in domestic policy. Using a unique longitudinal dataset of individual worker characteristics for the UK over an extended period of time, we have exploited this recent surge in exports to analyze how UK manufacturing workers adjust to trade competition.

The UK's close trade ties with the EU have had a sizable impact on its labor market. Indeed, as trade theory predicts, trade with countries of any income level my affect domestic workers, although the impact largely depends on the nature of trade and *where* the imports originate from. We provide unique evidence that the effects of import competition from the EU did not have an adverse effect on the labor market outcomes of UK workers, and moreover may even have had a complementary effect. This is largely a consequence of the nature of trade being *intra*- rather than *inter*-industry. Conversely trade exposure from China has led to lower cumulative earnings, wages and hours of work between 1997 and 2011. The implied differential for a reduction in earnings over the 15 year sample period, between workers at the 75th percentile of industry trade exposure relative to workers at the 25th percentile is 48% of initial annual earnings. The drop in wages is equal to 69.2% of initial total wages and hours worked are lower by 33.6% of total hours worked in the initial year.

The impact of trade competition differs across occupation groups, which highlights the great heterogeneity in trade adjustment by job characteristics. Occupations such as managers, skilled trades and elementary production are most adversely affected by the rise in Chinese imports. Somewhat unexpectedly we find that the adverse effects of increased imports from China are most pronounced among managers and least pronounced among plant/machine operators.

Finally, we provide evidence of import competition shocks being transmitted through the purchase of intermediate inputs into worker-level outcomes in the sourcing industry. We have found that increased imports from China in an industry located further down the value chain (i.e. the *downstream* industry) have adverse effects on wages and hours worked in the sourcing (i.e. *upstream*) industry. Such an effect might be explain by the fact that firms in the *downstream* industry are hit by a negative revenue shock, which is potentially transmitted to the sourcing industry through lower purchases of intermediate inputs. The additional implied differential for a reduction in wages and hours worked over the 15 year sample period, between workers at the 75th percentile of *downstream* industry trade exposure relative to workers at the 25th percentile is respectively 46.9% and 24.8%.

62 CHAPTER 2. IMPORTS AND INDIVIDUAL WORKERS IN THE UK

Chapter 3

The Effect of Trade and Exchange Rate Shocks on Wages in Switzerland

ARNAUD JOYE

I explore the impact of industry-level exposure to trade and real exchange rate shocks on individual-level wages for Swiss manufacturing workers over the period 1996-2008. This study proposes three main complements from the existing literature. First, I propose a gravitytype estimation strategy as a first-stage step to construct instrumental variables designed to consistently estimate the causal effect of changes in trade on workers' wages. Second, I focus on individual-level data, which enables to analyze the impact of trade and exchange rates within skill groups, occupations and industry characteristics. Third, I focus on a small open economy by drawing on data for Switzerland. This study shows that industry exposure to trade and exchange rate shocks influences wages of manufacturing workers of various groups differently. I show that the impact is concentrated among high-skilled and blue-collar workers almost exclusively. I also provide evidence that exchange rate effects are potentially heterogeneous across industries with different market structures. Wages of workers employed in industries that predominantly produce homogeneous goods are shown to be more responsive to exchange rates movements than those working in industries that predominantly produce differentiated varieties.

JEL Codes: F14, F16, J31

Keywords: wage, import competition, export share, real exchange rates, market structure

3.1 Introduction

At least since Stolper and Samuelson (1941), economists have been interested in studying the effect of globalization on the labor market. The literature to date has been somewhat US centric and focused mainly on aggregate outcomes (e.g. Feenstra and Hanson, 1999). However, exposure to foreign shocks are expected to have more sizeable effects on small open economies such as Switzerland. Indeed the Swiss economy is highly dependent on exports and imports, and exposed to significant currency swings. According to the Open Markets Index report from the International Chamber of Commerce, Switzerland was the 11th most open economy out of 75 countries in 2013. The importance of exports and imports in the Swiss economy coupled with the recent abandon of the exchange rate ceiling by the Swiss National Bank call for a better comprehension of the effects of trade and exchange rates. Alas, to my knowledge no study exploring the impact of trade and exchange rate shocks on Swiss workers has been carried out.¹

Therefore, this paper explores the impact of industry-level exposure to trade and exchange rate movements on individual-level wages of Swiss manufacturing workers over the period 1996-2008. Focusing on individual-level data is particularly appropriate for studying the relationship between wages, and trade and exchange rate shocks as analyses relying on more aggregated data could miss heterogeneous effects in workers with different characteristics. The standard approach to estimating the effect of import competition is to use fluctuation in the prices or quantities of imported goods across industries over time as an exogenous shock and explore the impact on industry-specific labor-market outcomes.² This study explores a similar route, yet the individual-level information at hand enables to analyze the impact of trade and exchange rates on wages of workers sharing similar characteristics in many dimensions, as well as the effect within skill groups, occupations and industry characteristics.

This paper contributes to a rapidly growing literature estimating the labormarket consequences of globalization at the individual, firm, industry or region level.³ At the individual level, Autor, Dorn, Hanson, and Song (2014) looks at the medium-term impact of increased import competition from China on earnings and employment in the US economy, whereas Brülhart, Joye, and Lindley (2015) explores similar effects stemming from China or the European Union for the United Kingdom. In both studies, it is shown that increased import growth coming from China has significant and negative effects on workers' earnings. On the contrary, Brülhart et al. (2015) find that increased gross imports from the European Union

¹A recent paper by Kaiser and Siegenthaler (2014) explores the relationship between real exchange rate movements and firms' skill demand in Switzerland. However, their data do not permit them to look at the individual-level consequences of exchange rate swings.

²See for example Feenstra and Hanson (1999) and Harrigan (2000) for the US.

³See for example Bernard, Jensen, and Schott (2006) or Amiti and Davis (2012) on trade and firms; Revenga (1992) or Artuc, Chaudhuri, and McLaren (2010) on trade and industries; and Brülhart, Carrère, and Trionfetti (2012) or Autor, Dorn, and Hanson (2013a) on trade and regions.

3.1. INTRODUCTION

are associated with positive worker-level outcomes, while increase in net imports are not. My work complements theirs by using data for Switzerland, which is of particular interest for two reasons. First, Switzerland's trade-to-GDP ratio is high (91.2% over the sample period 1996-2008) suggesting that the average manufacturing industry relies heavily on exports and imports. Second, the movements of the swiss currency can be safely regarded as exogenous shocks to Swiss industries, as the swiss franc acts as a safe haven currency in times of economic and financial instability.

Ebenstein, Harrison, McMillan, and Phillips (2014) study the short-term impact of industry and occupational exposure to trade and offshoring shocks on wages of US workers. They find that occupational exposure is associated with significant wage effects, while industry exposure has no significant impact. My work is closely related to their study, since it also focuses on the short-term impact of trade on wages, yet I additionally propose a gravity-type estimation strategy as a firststage step to construct instrumental variables designed to consistently estimate the causal effect of trade shocks on wages. Indeed, the estimated impact of trade may be potentially contaminated by domestic demand shocks to the Swiss economy that might influence import demand and export opportunities. Part of the observed fluctuations in trade might be due to changes in the domestic labor market that have nothing to do with factors driving foreign competition. If changes in trade flows partly reflect domestic shocks to Swiss industries, then this reverse causality would undermine the interpretation of the results.

Another potential threats that might invalidate our estimates is the probable correlation between technological change and trade shocks. One usual suspect is automation; for example if the wage of low-skilled workers are disproportionately affected by automation and, at the same time, those workers suffer relatively more, say, from import competition, then it would cast doubts on the causal interpretation of the results and bias the OLS estimation towards zero. I attempt to address the potential correlation between technological change and trade shocks by controlling for time-varying industry characteristics, as well as including individual-level characteristics, and 4-digit occupation and education fixed-effects.

My work also contributes to the literature that estimates the link between exchange rate movements and employment or wages (e.g. Campa and Goldberg, 2001, at the industry level). A closely related strand of literature examines the effect of exchange rate movements on workers using household survey data, as I do. The number of papers that explore these effects is relatively small and focuses mainly on the US (Goldberg and Pavcnik, 2003) and Mexico (Robertson, 2003, 2004). I therefore complement existing studies by drawing on data for Switzerland which have not been analyzed in this particular context to date.

Another related branch of the literature is interested in the relationship between exchange rate fluctuations and labor demand. Nucci and Pozzolo (2010, 2014) estimate the implications for firm-level wages and employment of changes in exchange rate for Italy. In a similar manner, Kaiser and Siegenthaler (2014) explore the relationship between real exchange rate movements and firms' skill demand in

Switzerland. My study is complementary to the latter, because their data do not permit them to look at the individual-level consequences of exchange rates swings.

This study shows that industry real exchange rate movements and trade exposure influence wages of manufacturing workers of various groups differently. When averaged across all workers, the overall impact of trade on wages appears small but statistically significant: a 10% increase in import penetration leads to a drop of 0.39% in wages, while a 10% increase in the export share implies a 0.53% increase in wages. In contrast, exchange rates movements do not seem to influence average wages. However, for some specific groups, effects can be larger. The impact of import penetration ratios, export shares and exchange rates swings are concentrated among high-skilled and blue-collar workers almost exclusively. Overall, the net effect of trade shocks on wages is positive, ranging from an increase of 0.42% for high-skilled workers' wages to 0.66% for blue-collar workers' wages after a rise of 10% in import penetration ratio and export share. For highskilled workers, the results imply an average exchange rate elasticity of -0.22: the effect of a 1% currency appreciation on the hourly wage for a hypothetical highskilled worker employed in an industry with average import exposure is a 0.220% wage expansion, potentially channeled through reductions in the cost of imported intermediate inputs. Concerning blue-collar workers, the estimated elasticity of hourly wage to exchange rate change is equal to 0.158. This means that the effect of a 1% currency depreciation on the hourly wage for a hypothetical blue-collar worker employed in an industry with average foreign exposure is a 0.158% wage rise. These results, highlighting the asymmetric effect of exchange rates on wages of workers of different skills or employed in different occupations, are in line with the findings of Goldberg and Pavcnik (2003). One potential explanation is that a currency appreciation puts pressure on costs which may push producers to invest in processes that are substitutes to blue-collar/low-skilled workers and/or complementary to white-collar/high-skilled workers (e.g. Acemoglu, 1998).

Exchange rate effects are potentially heterogeneous across industries with different market structures (Nucci and Pozzolo; 2010, 2011). A number of papers show that exchange rate pass-through elasticities depend on market structure and in particular on the extent to which products are differentiated and the substitution among different variants (Yang, 1997). Thus, I present results exploring the influence of market structure on shaping the response of wages to exchange rate shocks. Preliminary evidence show that wages of workers employed in industries that predominantly produce homogeneous goods are more responsive to exchange rates movements than those working in industries that predominantly produce more differentiated varieties.

The paper is organized as follows. Section 3.2 describes the data and presents the definition of the trade and exchange rates variables. Section 3.3 explains the instrumental variable strategy to consistently estimate the causal impact of trade on wages, while Section 3.4 presents the empirical specification. Section 3.5 presents the main findings regarding the impact of trade on domestic wages, while Section 3.6 shows the impact of exchange rates on wages. Section 3.7 concludes.

3.2 Data sources and variables description

3.2.1 Data sources

The data on workers, trade and exchange rates are drawn from several sources. At the core is the Swiss Labor Force Survey (SLFS) conducted each year by the Federal Statistical Office (FSO). I have data for the period 1991-2008. The dataset provides extensive information about individual-level earnings, normal hours worked per week, the industry and occupational status of each worker, and numerous socioeconomic characteristics. The SLFS uses industry description based on various revisions of the Swiss Economic Activity Nomenclature (NOGA85, 95, 02 and 08).⁴ The finest level of disaggregation I can consistently attain over the sample period is the NOGA95 4-digit level, or equivalently the NACE Rev.1.0 4-digit level. The occupation variable is based on the International Standard Classification of Occupations (ISCO-88). As outcome measure, I focus on individual-level (hourly) wages. The wage is calculated as annual gross earnings, transformed in weekly gross earnings, and then divided by total hours worked per week. In addition, I use control variables such as age, sex, highest education attainment (5 classes), tenure (continuous, in years), marital status, nationality (swiss or foreign), firm size (2 categories; with < 20 or ≥ 20 employees), location (26 cantons), occupation (225 groups) and industry (193 manufacturing). The sample is restricted to individuals between 15 and 65 years old working in manufacturing industries.

Trade data are drawn from two distinct sources. Total swiss imports and exports data by industry are taken from the UN COMTRADE database at the 5-digit SITC Rev.3 level (Standard International Trade Classification). I constructed a concordance table to convert SITC Rev.3 products to NACE Rev.1.0 sectors at the most detailed level (4-digit level).⁵ Expressed in current US dollar, the data are converted to constant Swiss Franc (base = 2011).⁶ Bilateral trade flows for 193 countries, used to construct the gravity-type instruments and the industry-specific effective exchange rates, are extracted from CEPII. The database is called BACI and provides bilateral values of exports at the HS 6-digit product level, from 1995, for more than 200 countries.⁷ Export values were then concorded from 6-digit HS92 to 4-digit NACE Rev.1.0.8

In order to instrument for time-varying trade shocks at the industry level, I use a structural gravity equation as a first-stage step to estimate the predicted values of total export and import values. Details on the construction of the instruments

⁴The NOGA nomenclature is equivalent to the NACE nomenclature up to the 4-digit level of disaggregation. NOGA95 corresponds to NACE Rev.1.0, NOGA02 corresponds to NACE Rev.1.1 and NOGA08 corresponds to NACE Rev.2.

⁵See the Appendix, section C.3 for details about how the concordance has been constructed. ⁶Swiss GDP deflator is used.

⁷See Gaulier and Zignago (2010) for details on the BACI database construction.

⁸Matching 6-digit HS92 products into SITC Rev.3 5-digit products is relatively straightforward with the help of official concordance provided by the UN Statistical Office. Then, I used my own SITC-NACE concordance as described in section C.3 in the Appendix.

are described in section 3.3. For this task, I use the GeoDist database provided by CEPII, which makes available the set of gravity variables developed in Mayer and Zignago (2005). The dataset contains country-specific geographical variables for 225 countries, including variables such as the geographical coordinates of their capital cities, the language spoken in the country under different definitions and a variable indicating whether the country is landlocked. The dataset also incorporates dyadic variables (valid for pairs of countries) such as bilateral distances, whether pairs of countries were or are still part of the same country, whether countries are contiguous, and their colonial ties. Finally, I also make use of an additional CEPII dataset called *language* that provides separate measures of common official language, common spoken language, common native language and linguistic proximity between different native languages, available for 195 countries.⁹

Other relevant data include gross production value per industry (GPV) obtained from FSO. The data are only available at the 2-digit NACE level, so to construct estimates of GPV at finer levels of disaggregation, I used total employment data by 4-digit industry. Industry employment data are not available for every year as they come from a firm census which was conducted for 1995, 2001, 2005 and 2008. As a consequence, in-between-year total industry employment are estimated by linear interpolation. Then, I estimated 4-digit GPV by weighting 2-digit values by the share of employment in each 4-digit sub-industries. Finally, swiss nominal exchange rates with respect to its 28 most important trading partners were extracted from the website fxtop.com, and then converted to real exchange rates using Swiss and corresponding trading partners CPI (base year 2010).¹⁰

After merging data on workers, trade flows and industry-specific real effective exchange rates (henceforth industry-specific REERs), I end up with a combined dataset covering the sample period 1996-2008 which sample is described in table C.1 in the Appendix.

3.2.2 Variable definitions

This paper explores the impact of globalization on wages of manufacturing workers in the short run. I have four globalization variables that are industry-specific and time-varying; import penetration ratio (IP), export share (XS), import-weighted REER index, and export-weighted REER index.

Industry-specific import penetration ratio captures the industry exposure to import competition. For worker i employed in industry k at time t, the ratio is calculated as follows:

$$IP_{k,t} = \frac{M_{k,t}}{DA_{k,t}} \quad \text{where} \quad DA_{k,t} = Y_{k,t} + M_{k,t} - X_{k,t}; \quad (3.1)$$

⁹See Melitz and Toubal (2014) for details on the *language* database.

¹⁰The most important trading partners are Australia, Austria, Belgium-Luxembourg (treated as one country), Brazil, Canada, China, Denmark, Finland, France, Germany, Hong-Kong, Hungary, India, Ireland, Israel, Italy, Japan, South Korea, the Netherlands, Poland, Saudi Arabia, Singapore, Spain, Sweden, Thailand, Turkey, the United Kingdom and the United States.

where $DA_{k,t}$ denotes the apparent domestic absorption of industry k in year t, $Y_{k,t}$ is gross production per industry k in year t, and $M_{k,t}$ and $X_{k,t}$ are respectively total import and export values by industry k in year t.

Export share movements capture changes in comparative advantage for the exporting country, whether arising from changes in production price, product quality or variety. For worker *i* employed in industry *k* at time *t*, the export share, relative to production, is calculated as follows:

$$XS_{k,t} = \frac{X_{k,t}}{Y_{k,t}}.$$
(3.2)

69

The industry-specific REER movements can be considered as shocks either to the delivered price of foreign goods or to the offered price of (domestic) outputs sold abroad. Thus, constructing two different measures of industry-specific REER, one reflecting the geographic composition of each industry's main import competitors and one capturing the composition of each industry's main export markets, allows to separately estimate shocks to input and output prices respectively. Indeed, industries can be substantially different in their mix of trading partners such that swings in a specific bilateral exchange rate lead to an asymmetric effect on workers.

The industry-specific REERs are constructed by weighting movements in the real exchange rate of the most important trading partners of Switzerland. The import-weighted REER is constructed as a weighted geometric 3-year-movingaverage as follows:

$$\mathbf{ER}_{k,t}^{M} = \exp\left[\prod_{c} \overline{\theta}_{c,k,t-1} \times \ln(\mathbf{RER})_{c,t}\right], \qquad (3.3)$$

$$\sum_{i=1}^{t-3} M_{c,k,i}$$

wł

here
$$\overline{\theta}_{c,k,t-1} = \frac{\sum_{i=t-1}^{i=t-1} c_{i,k,t}}{\sum_{i=t-1}^{t-3} \sum_{c} M_{c,k,i}}.$$
 (3.4)

 $RER_{c,t}$ denotes the Swiss bilateral real exchange rate index with country c in year t. In a similar fashion, the export-weighted REER is constructed as:

$$\mathbf{ER}_{k,t}^{X} = \exp\left[\prod_{c} \overline{\eta}_{c,k,t-1} \times \ln(RER)_{c,t}\right], \qquad (3.5)$$

 $\overline{\eta}_{c,k,t-1} = \frac{\sum_{i=t-1}^{i=t-1} X_{c,k,i}}{\sum_{i=t-1}^{t-3} \sum_{i=t-1}^{i} X_{c,k,i}}.$ where (3.6)

The weights are lagged by one year in order to mitigate the potential correlation between exchange rate fluctuations and the geographic composition of trade flows.

3.3 Instrumental variable strategy

Exogenous globalization shocks likely coincide with endogenous changes in domestic production and consumption that in turn affect trade patterns and labormarket conditions. On the one hand, the industry-specific REER movements can be considered as exogenous shocks either to the delivered price of foreign goods or to the offered price of domestic outputs sold abroad. I assume that, in the case of Switzerland, swings in exchange rates can arguably be taken as exogenous shocks to domestic workers as movements in the swiss currency are mainly due to external forces external to the swiss domestic market.¹¹ On the other hand, unlike exchange rates, the estimated impact of trade may be potentially contaminated by domestic demand shocks to the Swiss economy that might influence import demand and export opportunities. Part of the observed fluctuations in trade might be due to changes in the domestic labor market that have nothing to do with factors driving foreign competition. If changes in trade flows partly reflect domestic shocks to Swiss industries, then this reverse causality would undermine the interpretation of the results. Another potential threats that might invalidate our estimates is the probable correlation between technological change and trade shocks. One usual suspect is automation; for example if the wage of low-skilled workers are disproportionately affected by automation and, at the same time, those workers suffer relatively more, say, from import competition, then it would cast doubts on the causal interpretation of the results and bias the OLS estimation towards zero.

I attempt to address these issues in several manners. First, I hope to neutralized reverse causality and mitigate skill-biased technological change (SBTC) by linking industry-level trade and exchange rate variables with individual-level data on wages and detailed socio-demographic characteristics. Indeed, a worker may hardly influence industry-level outcomes. Second, controlling for industry characteristics such as the annual industry average wage, controlling for the occupation of each worker at a detailed level and also for individual education attainment is a further attempt to mitigate coefficient biases. Third, I control for 4-digit industry and 2-digit sector \times time fixed effects. I therefore compare workers within 4-digit industries controlling for 2-digit time-varying sectoral shocks in order to mitigate the effect of technological change. Finally, I use a gravity-type estimation strategy as a first-stage step to construct instrumental variables designed to consistently estimate the causal effect of trade on manufacturing workers.

This gravity methodology consists of aggregating up across a country's partners the prediction of a regression that aims to estimate trade flows with distance, language, land-border, colonial ties, landlocked status, and industry-level directional (origin and destination) fixed-effects. Gravity estimates are valid instruments since they are based on geographical and cultural variables which are plausibly exogenous (at least in the short term) and yet, when aggregated across all bilateral trading partners, correlated with a country's overall trade patterns. However, in-

¹¹The same plausible assumption is made in Kaiser and Siegenthaler (2014).

stead of using predicted trade flows for Switzerland with respect to all its trading partners, I use average values of estimated trade flows from third countries to construct instruments for trade flows of Swiss industries.¹² The underlying hypothesis is that the estimated trade flows from third countries are correlated with the actual Swiss flows through geography and cultural characteristics, which are less likely to be related to economic outcomes through any channel other than trade.

The structural gravity model used is based on Anderson (1979) and follows from the model at the industry level as in Anderson and Van Wincoop (2004). The detailed derivation of the structural gravity model can be found in section C.2 of the Appendix. In short, the structural model is derived under the assumptions of a CES demand specification with product differentiation by place of origin (i.e. Armington type). Further assumptions are the inclusion of budget constraints (one for each destination in each industry) and market clearance equations (one for each origin in each industry). I abstract from the time subscript t to ease notation. At the industry level, the resulting model is:

$$T_{o,d,k} = \frac{E_{d,k}Y_{o,k}}{Y_k} \left(\frac{t_{o,d,k}}{\Pi_{o,k}P_{d,k}}\right)^{1-\sigma_k}$$
(3.7)

$$(\Pi_{o,k})^{1-\sigma_k} = \sum_d \left(\frac{t_{o,d,k}}{P_{d,k}}\right)^{1-\sigma_k} \frac{E_{d,k}}{Y_k}$$
(3.8)

$$(P_{d,k})^{1-\sigma_k} = \sum_{o} \left(\frac{t_{o,d,k}}{\Pi_{o,k}}\right)^{1-\sigma_k} \frac{Y_{o,k}}{Y_k},$$
(3.9)

where $T_{o,d,k}$ is the value of shipments at destination prices from origin o to destination d in industry k. $E_{d,k}$ denotes the expenditure at destination d on goods in industry k from all origins. $Y_{o,k}$ represents sales of goods at destination prices from origin o in industry k to all destinations, whereas Y_k is the total output of goods in industry k at delivered prices. $t_{o,d,k} \ge 1$ is the variable trade cost on shipment of goods from origin o to destination d in industry k. σ_k represents the elasticity of substitution across goods in industry k. The term $\Pi_{o,k}$ represents outward multilateral resistance, which captures the average sellers' "frictions" faced in all destination countries. Finally, $P_{d,k}$ represents inward multilateral resistance (and is also the CES sectoral price index for the demand system), which then measures the average buyers' "frictions" faced in all origin markets.¹³

Turning to the estimation of the fundamental structural gravity equation in (3.7), and following the standard practice in the gravity literature, bilateral trade costs $t_{o,d,k}$ are approximated by a set of observable proxy variables. For each in-

¹²I use 9 non-European OECD countries' bilateral trade statistics with 193 countries (excluding Switzerland) for the estimation of the gravity regression. The 9 countries are Australia, Canada, Chile, Israel, Japan, Korea, Mexico, New-Zealand and the US (incl. Virgin Islands and Puerto Rico). The results are robust to using alternative sets of countries.

¹³See Anderson and Van Wincoop (2003).

dustry k, the specification is of the form:

$$(t_{o,d}^{k})^{1-\sigma_{k}} = exp[\gamma_{1}^{k}\ln DIST_{o,d} + \gamma_{2}^{k}BRDR_{o,d} + \gamma_{3}^{k}CLNY_{o,d} + \gamma_{4}^{k}CLNY45_{o,d} + \gamma_{5}^{k}SMCTRY_{o,d} + \gamma_{6}^{k}COL_{o,d} + \gamma_{7}^{k}CSL_{o,d} + \gamma_{8}^{k}CNL_{o,d} + \gamma_{9}^{k}LP_{o,d}]$$
(3.10)

where $\ln DIST_{o,d}$ is the logarithm of bilateral distance between origin country *o* and destination country *d*. $BRDR_{o,d}$ captures the presence of contiguous borders. $CLNY_{o,d}$ and $CLNY45_{o,d}$ accounts whether pairs have *ever* been or have been *post* 1945 in a colonial relationship respectively. $SMCTRY_{o,d}$ is a variable equal to 1 if pairs were or still are the same country. $COL_{o,d}$, $CSL_{o,d}$ and $CNL_{o,d}$ stands for common official, spoken and national language respectively. Finally, $LP_{o,d}$ is a variable representing language proximity between different native languages for pair of countries. As documented by Melitz and Toubal (2014), the use of common official language alone underestimate the impact of language and fails to capture the fact that the primary source of linguistic influence on bilateral trade is information rather than ethnicity or trust.

The next step toward estimation is to use (3.10) to substitute for the power transform of bilateral trade costs in (3.7) and add origin-time and destination-time fixed effects for each industry k. The Poisson pseudo-maximum-likelihood (PPML) estimator of Santos Silva and Tenreyro (2006) is used in order to to address the issues of heteroskedasticity and zeros in bilateral trade flows.¹⁴ The PPML technique is used to estimate the following econometric specification of the gravity model for each industry k (220 manufacturing industries):

$$T_{o,d,t}^{k} = exp[\gamma_{0}^{k} + \gamma_{1}^{k}\ln DIST_{o,d} + \gamma_{2}^{k}BRDR_{o,d} + \gamma_{3}^{k}CLNY_{o,d} + \gamma_{4}^{k}CLNY45_{o,d} + \gamma_{5}^{k}SMCTRY_{o,d} + \gamma_{6}^{k}COL_{o,d} + \gamma_{7}^{k}CSL_{o,d} + \gamma_{8}^{k}CNL_{o,d} + \gamma_{9}^{k}LP_{o,d} + \alpha_{o,t}^{k} + \omega_{d,t}^{k}] + \epsilon_{o,d,t}^{k}$$
(3.11)

where $\alpha_{o,t}^k$ represents the set of time-varying origin-country industry-specific fixed effects which controls for the outward multilateral resistances $\Pi_{o,k,t}$ along with total sale $Y_{o,k,t}$. Finally, $\omega_{d,t}^k$ denotes the set of time-varying destination-country industry-specific fixed effects that controls for the inward multilateral resistances $P_{d,k,t}$ along with total expenditures $E_{d,k,t}$.¹⁵

For the purpose of illustration, Table 3.1 provides gravity coefficients, estimated by (3.11), by broad sector for years 1995-2008. I have to remind that the sourcing (origin) countries are the 9 non-European OECD countries ¹⁶, whereas the trading (destination) partners include 193 countries (excluding Switzerland) for which I have complete and consistent gravity and trade data.

¹⁴Results are robust with or without zero trade flows included and with alternative estimator such as OLS.

¹⁵See the work of Anderson and Yotov (2010, 2010 and 2012) for similar developments.

¹⁶To remind the reader, the countries are Australia, Canada, Chile, Israel, Japan, Korea, Mexico, New-Zealand and the US (incl. Virgin Islands and Puerto Rico).

3.3. INSTRUMENTAL VARIABLE STRATEGY

Without going too much into details, let me briefly summarize the most salient features of the PPML gravity estimates reported in table 3.1. The coefficient on distance is always negative and statistically significant except for Transport.¹⁷ Distance is hence a major obstacle to trade, but its magnitude displays significant variability across sectors, with low value/weight ratio sectors, such as Fuels and Wood, potentially more impacted than sectors with higher value/weight ratio. Contiguity also matters for most sectors. Having a common border significantly boosts trade flows in 9 out of 14 sectors.¹⁸ Surprisingly, *post*-1945 colonial ties have a depressing effect on trade for almost all sectors except Food as shown by the coefficients on CLNY45. On the other hand, the sign of the coefficients on CLNY, whether countries have *ever* been in a colonial relationship, are not stable across sectors and have varying degrees of statistical significance. Finally, the impact of language, and the relative contributions of the different sources of linguistic influence, vary widely across sectors. On the one hand, having a common spoken language, which intends to capture the ease of communication, seems to facilitate trade as the only significant coefficients have a positive sign. On the other hand, estimates show that countries sharing common national languages tend to trade less in 7 out of 17 sectors. Surprisingly, and maybe driven by the 9 countries selected in the sample, greater linguistic proximity is not always a guarantee towards larger trade flows.

¹⁷One explanation for the non-significance of distance could come from the fact that trade in the Transport sector are disproportionately arising between neighboring countries, and especially between Canada, Mexico and the US, as suggested by the large positive and significant coefficient estimates on the contiguity variable, *BRDR*, and on the language proximity variable *LP*.

¹⁸As mentioned in the previous footnote, the effect of *BRDR* may be potentially driven by Canada, Mexico and the US.

	Food	Textile	Leath./Shoes	Wood	Paper/Print/Publ.	Fuels	Chemicals
LNDIST	-0.823***	-1.338***	-1.092***	-1.665***	-1.004***	-1.898***	-1.067***
	(0.089)	(0.146)	(0.139)	(0.156)	(0.184)	(0.131)	(0.077)
BRDR	0.865***	0.821**	0.742*	0.345	0.915***	0.153	0.118
	(0.207)	(0.359)	(0.429)	(0.293)	(0.353)	(0.327)	(0.170)
CLNY	-0.328	-0.270	-0.112	0.781*	0.129	0.713	-0.074
	(0.283)	(0.265)	(0.272)	(0.450)	(0.189)	(0.489)	(0.146)
CLNY45	0.099	-1 159*	-0 880**	-7 388***	-1 522***	-3 231***	-1 395***
CERT+5	(0.320)	(0.647)	(0.351)	(0.794)	(0.411)	(0.645)	(0.298)
SMCTDV	0.226	0.774	0.182	0.182	0.430	0.650	0.513*
SMCTRI	(0.220)	(0.774)	(0.779)	(0.731)	(0.374)	(0.468)	(0.306)
COL	0.240	0.007**	0.420	1 102**	0.152	0.022	0.049
COL	-0.240	(0.351)	0.439	-1.125^{**}	-0.155	-0.032	-0.048
	(0.208)	(0.551)	(0.473)	(0.479)	(0.280)	(0.400)	(0.221)
CSL	0.660	-0.760	0.584	2.082***	0.469	1.848**	2.117***
	(0.464)	(0.723)	(0.848)	(0.751)	(0.618)	(0.777)	(0.409)
CNL	-0.455	-1.041	-1.816**	-0.741	-0.098	-2.829***	-1.648***
	(0.680)	(0.924)	(0.815)	(0.878)	(0.805)	(0.991)	(0.506)
LP	-0.338**	-0.049	-0.221	-0.670***	-0.180	-0.380	-0.331***
	(0.137)	(0.202)	(0.158)	(0.229)	(0.230)	(0.295)	(0.121)
Constant	9.535***	11.498***	8.503***	13.684***	7.341***	17.937***	8.325***
	(0.859)	(1.379)	(1.220)	(1.447)	(1.968)	(1.224)	(0.793)
R-squared	0.937	0.941	0.888	0.980	0.986	0.918	0.963
Observations	23338	23338	23338	23338	23338	23338	23338
	Rub./Plast.	Minerals	Metals	Machinery	Electric	Transport	Miscell.
LNDIST	-1.063***	-1.295***	-0.912***	-0.991***	-0.856***	-0.075	-1.266***
	(0.105)	(0.147)	(0.116)	(0.073)	(0.102)	(0.188)	(0.181)
BRDR	1.135***	0.523*	1.259***	0.351**	0.408	2.493***	0.093
	(0.198)	(0.278)	(0.227)	(0.162)	(0.330)	(0.493)	(0.590)
CLNY	-0.323*	-0.139	0.688**	-0.243**	-0.101	0.729***	-0.119
	(0.165)	(0.140)	(0.291)	(0.109)	(0.108)	(0.188)	(0.258)
CLNY45	-0 772*	-1 311***	-1 810***	-0 938***	-1.062***	-2 166***	-1 799***
CLIFF ID	(0.414)	(0.408)	(0.384)	(0.225)	(0.256)	(0.411)	(0.309)
SMCTDV	0.402*	1 07/**	1 075***	0.553	2 063***	0.002	0.028
SMCTRI	(0.492)	(0.478)	(0.412)	(0.914)	(0.710)	(1.055)	(0.787)
COL	0.1(0	0.200	0.510**	0.047*	0.190	0.490**	1 000***
COL	0.169	(0.200)	0.510**	0.24/*	0.180	0.489**	1.990***
	(0.150)	(0.202)	(0.238)	(0.149)	(0.147)	(0.218)	(0.343)
CSL	1.345***	0.764**	-0.580	0.279	0.235	-0.241	-0.979
	(0.294)	(0.386)	(0.534)	(0.275)	(0.341)	(0.500)	(0.767)
CNL	-1.464***	-0.499	0.479	-0.620*	-0.528*	0.053	-1.632**
	(0.448)	(0.596)	(0.635)	(0.357)	(0.294)	(0.620)	(0.745)
LP	-0.400***	-0.214**	0.292**	-0.269***	-0.171**	0.400***	-0.113
	(0.094)	(0.104)	(0.143)	(0.074)	(0.079)	(0.142)	(0.187)
Constant	6.872***	9.400***	9.162***	8.867***	6.518***	-0.496	11.518***
	(1.108)	(1.411)	(1.336)	(0.768)	(1.049)	(1.922)	(1.710)
R-squared	0.978	0.972	0.950	0.958	0.919	0.965	0.945
Observations	23338	23338	23338	23338	23338	23338	23338

Table 3.1: PPML gravity estimations for export values by broad sector, 1995-2008

Notes: Robust standard errors (clustered by country pair) are reported in parentheses. Each estimation is performed with directional (source and destination) and year fixed effects. Dependent variable is always the value of exports. $*p \le 0.10$, $**p \le 0.05$, $***p \le 0.01$. *Sources:* Own estimations based on the BACII database.

3.4. EMPIRICAL STRATEGY: 2ND STAGE EQUATION

Let me turn back to the construction of the instrumental variables. I obtain the bilateral predicted export values from (3.11), $\hat{T}_{o,d,t}^k$ for each industry k and period t. Then, I sum them over destination (origin) countries to get an estimate of exports for each origin (imports for each destination) for each industry k. Finally, I take the average values over origin or destination countries to get the estimated total exports, $\hat{X}_{k,t}$, and total imports, $\hat{M}_{k,t}$ for each sector k in each year t respectively. To be precise:

$$\widehat{X}_{k,t} = \frac{1}{n_o} \sum_{o} \left(\sum_{d} \widehat{T}_{o,d,k,t} \right), \qquad (3.12)$$

$$\widehat{M}_{k,t} = \frac{1}{n_d} \sum_d \left(\sum_o \widehat{T}_{o,d,k,t} \right), \qquad (3.13)$$

where n_d and n_o denote the number of destination and origin countries respectively. $\widehat{X}_{k,t}$ is then used as the instrument for total swiss exports in industry k and year t, whereas $\widehat{M}_{k,t}$ is used as the instrument for total swiss imports in industry k and year t. The instrumental variables are therefore constructed in the following manner:

$$IP_{k,t}^{IV} = \frac{\dot{M}_{k,t}}{DA_{k,t}}$$
(3.14)

$$\mathbf{XS}_{k,t}^{IV} = \frac{\widehat{\mathbf{X}}_{k,t}}{\mathbf{Y}_{k,t}}.$$
(3.15)

3.4 Empirical strategy: 2nd stage equation

The empirical strategy is to regress worker *i*-level wage, in industry k in period t on lagged measures of trade and weighted REER indexes using annual data from 1996 to 2008. I present two different equation specifications. The first one estimates the direct impact of trade inspired from studies such as Ebenstein et al. (2014), while the second one estimates the impact of exchange rates movements in a similar fashion than Campa and Goldberg (2001) or Nucci and Pozzolo (2010, 2014). The first specification, estimated either with ordinary least squares (OLS) or two-stage least squares (2SLS), is of the form:

$$\mathbf{w}_{i,k,t} = \beta_0 + \mathbf{T}'_{\mathbf{k},\mathbf{t}-1}\beta_1 + \mathbf{X}'_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{k},\mathbf{t}}\beta_2 + \mathbf{Z}'_{\mathbf{k},\tau}\beta_3 + \beta_4 D_t + \beta_5 I_k + \beta_6 O_j + \beta_7 D I_{l,t} + \varepsilon_{i,k,t}.$$
(3.16)

The dependent variables $w_{i,k,t}$, for individual *i* working in industry *k* in year *t*, is the log of real hourly wage. $T_{k,t-1}$ is a vector containing the trade variables

and is given by:

$$\mathbf{T}_{\mathbf{k},\mathbf{t-1}} = \begin{bmatrix} \ln(\mathrm{IP})_{k,t-1} \\ \ln(\mathrm{XS})_{k,t-1} \end{bmatrix};$$
(3.17)

where $\ln(\text{IP})_{k,t-1}$ is the value of the log of import penetration ratio in industry k in year t-1 as defined by (3.1) in section 3.2.2. It captures the industry exposure to import competition. In the IV specifications, $\ln(\text{IP})_{k,t-1}$ is instrumented by the import penetration ratio constructed with the gravity-predicted imports in (3.14) from third countries as illustrated in section 3.3.

 $\ln(XS)_{k,t-1}$ is the value of the log of export share in industry k in year t-1 as defined by (3.2) in section 3.2.2. It intends to capture the export exposure of each industry relative to production. In the IV specifications, $\ln(XS)_{k,t-1}$ is instrumented by the export share constructed with the gravity-predicted exports in (3.15) from third countries as illustrated in section 3.3.

 $X_{i,k,t}$ is a vector of individual characteristics including age, age squared, age cubed, sex, marital status, whether the worker is swiss, tenure in the establishment (continuous, in years), highest education attainment (5 classes), firm size (2 categories; with < 20 or \geq 20 employee) and location (26 cantons). Trade variables are lagged one period in order to mitigate the problem of reverse causality and also because wage adjustments are not likely to be instantaneous.

 $\mathbf{Z}_{\mathbf{k},\tau}$ is a vector of industry characteristics comprising the industry k average hourly wage in years t, t - 1 and t - 2. Finally, D_t represents time fixed effects (13 years), I_k represents 4-digit industry fixed effects (193 manufacturing), O_j represents 4-digit occupation fixed effects (225 groups) and finally $DI_{l,t}$ represents 2-digit sector \times time fixed effects. Robust standard errors are clustered at the 4digit industry level.

The second specification looks at the effect of exchange rates movements on wages. As in Campa and Goldberg (2001) or Nucci and Pozzolo (2010, 2014), I test whether wage adjustments after an exchange rate shock are stronger depending on the external orientation of each industry. It is expected that an appreciation of the domestic currency would impact workers more, through revenues, the higher is the industry's exposure to sales from exports. On the contrary, on the cost side, an appreciation of the domestic currency may induce a cut in imported input expenditures and the effect is supposed to be larger the higher is the industry exposure to import competition.¹⁹ Therefore, I include both changes in industry-specific REER indexes as well as the interactions between import penetration ratio, in year t - 1, and the change in import-weighted REER index on the one hand, and between export share, in year t - 1, and the change in export-weighted REER index on the other hand. In light of the non-stationarity of the exchange rate time series, the

¹⁹One would suggest for example to use the industry's share of cost stemming from imported intermediate inputs instead. Unfortunately, I lack such data. However, an OECD study ranked Switzerland 16th in Global Value Chain participation amongst OECD and BRICS economies in 2009. It suggests that the share of imported intermediate inputs in total imports is potentially significant among manufacturing industries.

3.4. EMPIRICAL STRATEGY: 2ND STAGE EQUATION

specification is estimated in first differences.

It has to be noted that estimating in first-differences result in a loss of observations. Indeed, even though the SLFS dataset includes information for workers observed over consecutive years (up to five years), a little less than 40% of individuals drop out of the sample after one year. The first-difference specification is of the form:

$$\Delta \mathbf{w}_{i,k,t} = \gamma_0 + \mathbf{G}'_{\mathbf{k},\mathbf{t}-1}\gamma_1 + \Delta \mathbf{P}'_{\mathbf{k},\mathbf{t}}\gamma_2 + \Delta \mathbf{G} \mathbf{P}'_{\mathbf{k},\tau}\gamma_3 + \mathbf{X}'_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{k},\mathbf{t}}\gamma_4 + \Delta \mathbf{Z}'_{\mathbf{k},\mathbf{t}}\gamma_5 + \gamma_6 D_t + \gamma_7 I_k + \gamma_8 O_j + \gamma_9 D I_{l,t} + \varepsilon_{i,k,t}$$
(3.18)

where $G_{k,t-1}$ is a vector containing the industry import penetration ratio and export share in period t - 1 as follows:

$$\mathbf{G}_{\mathbf{k},\mathbf{t}-\mathbf{1}} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathrm{IP}_{k,t-1} \\ \mathrm{XS}_{k,t-1} \end{bmatrix}.$$
(3.19)

 $\Delta P_{k,t-1}$ is a vector containing the two different industry-specific REER indexes and is as follows:

$$\Delta \mathbf{P}_{\mathbf{k},\mathbf{t}} = \begin{bmatrix} \Delta \mathrm{ER}_{k,t}^{M} \\ \Delta \mathrm{ER}_{k,t}^{X} \end{bmatrix}, \qquad (3.20)$$

where $\Delta \text{ER}_{k,t}^{M}$ is the log change, between t and t - 1, in the import-weighted industry-specific REER index as defined by (3.3) in section 3.2.2. A higher rate means a real depreciation of the swiss currency relative to the industry-specific foreign basket. Finally, $\Delta \text{ER}_{k,t}^{X}$ is the log change in the export-weighted industryspecific REER index as defined by (3.5) in section 3.2.2.

 $\Delta \mathbf{GP}_{\mathbf{k},\tau}$ is a vector containing the interaction between the trade variables and the change in industry-specific REER indexes as follows:

$$\Delta \mathbf{GP}_{\mathbf{k},\tau} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{IP}_{k,t-1} \times \Delta \mathbf{ER}_{k,t}^{M} \\ \mathbf{XS}_{k,t-1} \times \Delta \mathbf{ER}_{k,t}^{X} \end{bmatrix}.$$
 (3.21)

Finally, $\Delta \mathbf{Z}_{\mathbf{k},\mathbf{t}}$ includes the change in industry average (log) wage and the change in individual (log) annual hours of work. As in equation (3.16), I also include the full vector of individual characteristics, as well as time, region, industry, occupation and time \times 2-digit sector fixed-effects. Therefore, the estimating equations as specified in (3.16) and (3.18) capture the short term effect of trade and exchange rates shocks on wages for workers (*i*) sharing similar characteristics in terms of age, sex, education, nationality, location and marital status; (*ii*) having the same experience on the job, within similar occupation ; (*iii*) with similar average industry characteristics; and (*iv*) being employed in different sub-industries of the same sector. An important point to note is that I am only able to capture the wage effect for workers that remain employed in the manufacturing sector. I am therefore unable to gauge the wage consequence for workers switching out of manufacturing, or for those that become unemployed.

3.5 The effect of trade on wages

The OLS and 2SLS estimates of wage determinants of equation (3.16) for all workers are shown in Table 3.2. Columns 1 to 5 present various estimations performed with OLS. In column 1, I perform the estimation without control variables and including only time and industry fixed effects. The effect of import penetration on wage is consistently and significantly negative, with a coefficient of -0.054 suggesting a small impact on wage; a 10% increase in industry exposure from import competition is associated with a 0.54% decline in wage. The impact of export share is positive and significant with a point estimate of 0.062; a 10% increase in export share is associated with a 0.62% increase in wage. Therefore, in net, the effect of trade shocks on wage is small but significantly positive.

The subsequent columns present the estimation with additional controls and fixed effects. In column 2, I add region and education fixed-effects. Column 3 adds the full set of control variables. Finally, columns 4 and 5 add sector \times year fixed effects and occupation fixed effects respectively. The coefficients are remarkably stable, yet with lower coefficients on both import penetration and export share, across the five specifications. The last column is the equivalent of column 5 but estimated using 2SLS, in which import penetration ratio and export share are instrumented by (3.14) and (3.15) respectively. This is the preferred specification. The coefficient on the import penetration is unchanged relative to the one estimated using OLS. On the contrary, the coefficient on the export share is roughly 40% larger. This is consistent with there being a positive correlation between industry trade shocks and industry characteristics that seems to slightly bias OLS estimates towards zero. In column 6, point estimates suggest that a 10% increase in import penetration leads to a drop of 0.39% in wages, while a 10% increase in the export share implies a 0.53% increase in wages; the net effect is therefore positive but modest. Overall, these results contrast with those in Ebenstein et al. (2014). Indeed contrasting industry and occupation exposure to trade, they do not find any impact of increased industry trade exposure on wages.

Concerning individual-level characteristics, Table 3.2 presents results that are fairly expected. Wages are higher for males, for married and older workers, for workers with higher tenure at the firm and for those working in larger firms. Moreover, the contemporaneous average industry wage is positively related with individual wage, whereas the two corresponding lagged measures do not seem to significantly influence workers' wages. Finally, the number of annual hours of work is negatively related to wage.²⁰

The instruments perform well overall. The F-stat on the excluded instruments is equal to 36.3, which indicates that the 2SLS estimation does not suffer from a weak-instrument issue.²¹ Most reassuringly, the first-stage regressions in Ta-

²⁰Controlling for the number of annual hours worked means that if I estimate equation (3.16) using the log of annual gross earnings instead of wages, results are equivalent.

²¹The F-stat on the excluded instruments is the Kleibergen-Paap F-stat, which is a Wald test for weak-identification.

3.5. THE EFFECT OF TRADE ON WAGES

ble C.2, columns 1 and 2, in the Appendix, confirm that the instruments behave in the expected way: third countries' trade flows estimated with the gravity procedure are positively and significantly related to swiss trade flows. Therefore, the instrumental variables are good predictors of the endogenous variables.

When averaged across all workers, the overall impact of trade on wages appears small, as shown in Table 3.2. However, for some specific group of workers, the effect can be larger. Table 3.3 presents the OLS and corresponding 2SLS regressions, as in columns 5 and 6 of Table 3.2, separately for different groups of workers. Panel A presents estimations of equation (3.16) separating workers based on their highest education attainment; high-skilled workers in columns 1 and 2, and low-skilled workers in columns 3 and 4.²² Panel B shows the corresponding estimations based on the worker's occupation.²³ Results for white collar workers are presented in columns 1 and 2, while results for blue collar workers can be found in columns 3 and 4.²⁴

What emerges from Panel A of Table 3.3 is that the impact of import penetration ratios and export shares are concentrated among high-skilled workers almost exclusively. Indeed, as suggested by the point estimates, import penetration and export shares have a larger impact on wages for high-skilled workers relative to low-skilled workers. For the former group, the coefficients in column 2 indicates that a 10% increase in industry exposure to import competition is associated with a 0.75% decline in wages. In contrast, a 10% increase in export share is related to a 1.16% increase in wages. Columns 3 and 4 shows lower point estimates for both trade shocks when low-skilled workers are considered, yet they are not significantly different from zero in the IV specification.²⁵

Turning to Panel B of Table 3.3, workers employed in blue-collar occupations see their wages respond more to trade shocks than workers employed in white-collar occupations. The results in column 4 indicate that a 10% increase in import penetration ration leads to a drop of 0.89% in wages. On the contrary, a 10% increase in industry exposure from exports is associated with a 1.5% increase in wages.²⁶ Overall, the net effect of trade shocks on wages is positive, ranging from an increase of 0.42% for high-skilled workers' wages to 0.66% for blue-collar workers' wages after a rise of 10% in import penetration ratio and export share.

²²High-skilled workers are those that have either graduated from a university, from a professional school, or have a Maturité. The low-skilled workers corresponds to those that have finished an apprenticeship or less.

²³The occupation classification is ISCO-88.

²⁴White-collar workers are those in occupations such as legislators, senior officials and managers, professionals, technicians and associate professionals, clerks, service workers, and shop and market sales. Blue-collar workers are those in occupations such as skill agricultural and fishery workers, and craft and related workers, plant and machine operators, assemblers and elementary occupations.

²⁵The corresponding first-stage regressions of column 2, for high-skilled workers, can be found in columns 3 and 4 in Table C.2 in the Appendix, whereas the corresponding first-stage estimates for low-skilled workers can be found in columns 5 and 6.

²⁶Again, the corresponding first-stage regressions of column 2, for white-collar workers, can be found in columns 7 and 8 in Table C.2 in the Appendix, whereas the corresponding first-stage estimates for blue-collar workers can be found in columns 9 and 10.

			OLS			IV
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
$\ln(\text{IP})_{k,t-1}$	-0.054***	-0.045**	-0.042***	-0.041***	-0.039***	-0.039***
	(0.021)	(0.019)	(0.014)	(0.013)	(0.012)	(0.013)
$\ln(XS)_{k,t-1}$	0.062**	0.048**	0.045**	0.044**	0.038**	0.053**
	(0.025)	(0.021)	(0.019)	(0.018)	(0.017)	(0.023)
$\overline{\mathrm{W}}_{k,t}$			0.398***	0.397***	0.351***	0.350***
			(0.036)	(0.036)	(0.033)	(0.033)
$\overline{\mathrm{w}}_{k,t-1}$			0.007	0.013	-0.002	-0.002
			(0.017)	(0.018)	(0.018)	(0.018)
$\overline{\mathrm{W}}_{k,t-2}$			-0.012	-0.012	-0.014	-0.013
			(0.021)	(0.022)	(0.021)	(0.021)
$\ln(hours)_t$			-0.107***	-0.107***	-0.103***	-0.103***
			(0.027)	(0.027)	(0.026)	(0.026)
Age			0.075***	0.075***	0.075***	0.075***
0			(0.011)	(0.011)	(0.011)	(0.011)
$Age^2 (\times 1000)$			-1.387***	-1.387***	-1.392***	-1.393***
2			(0.282)	(0.282)	(0.276)	(0.277)
Age ³ (× 1000)			0.008***	0.008***	0.008***	0.008***
			(0.002)	(0.002)	(0.002)	(0.002)
Married			0.011	0.011	0.018***	0.018**
			(0.007)	(0.007)	(0.007)	(0.007)
Foreign			-0.030***	-0.031***	-0.009	-0.009
			(0.009)	(0.009)	(0.009)	(0.009)
Female			-0.199***	-0.200***	-0.233***	-0.233***
			(0.011)	(0.011)	(0.012)	(0.012)
Tenure			0.003***	0.003***	0.004***	0.004***
			(0.000)	(0.000)	(0.000)	(0.000)
Firm Size			0.106***	0.107***	0.086***	0.086***
			(0.012)	(0.012)	(0.012)	(0.012)
Year FE	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Industry FE	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Region FE	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Education FE	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Sector×Year FE	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Occupation FE	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes
R-squared	0.001	0.001	0.163	0.163	0.168	0.168
F	4.198	3.642	157.471	164.979	208.670	194.700
Ν	22,633	22,633	22,633	22,633	22,633	22,633
No. Clusters	193	193	193	193	193	193
E-test on IVs						36.259

Table 3.2: OLS and 2SLS estimates of wage determinants (1996-2008): overall workers

Notes: The dependent variables in all columns is the log of hourly wage. All regressions include a constant term. Standard errors are clustered at the industry 4-digit level. Columns (1) to (5) are estimated with OLS, while column (6) is estimated using 2SLS. Column (1) controls for year and industry 4-digit fixed effects. Columns (2) and (3) add regional and education fixed effects. Column (4) adds 2-digit sector × year fixed effects. Columns (5) and (6) add occupation 4-digit fixed effects. The F-stat on the excluded instruments is the Kleibergen-Paap F-stat, which is a Wald test for weak-identification. * $p \le 0.10$, ** $p \le 0.05$, *** $p \le 0.01$.

Sources: Own estimations based on merged BACII-SLFS database.

Panel A: education	High-	skilled	Lo	w-skilled
	OLS	IV	OLS	IV
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)
$\ln(\text{IP})_{k,t-1}$	-0.056***	-0.074***	-0.033*	-0.017
	(0.019)	(0.026)	(0.018)	(0.019)
$\ln(XS)_{k,t-1}$	0.050**	0.116***	0.048**	0.036
	(0.023)	(0.038)	(0.022)	(0.034)
$\overline{\mathrm{w}}_{k,t}$	0.369***	0.361***	0.332***	0.333***
	(0.052)	(0.051)	(0.040)	(0.040)
$\overline{\mathrm{W}}_{k,t-1}$	0.071*	0.075*	-0.042	-0.041
	(0.040)	(0.040)	(0.029)	(0.030)
$\overline{\mathbf{W}}_{k,t-2}$	-0.023	-0.016	-0.019	-0.017
	(0.030)	(0.031)	(0.029)	(0.029)
$ln(hours)_t$	-0.114***	-0.114***	-0.095***	-0.095***
	(0.032)	(0.032)	(0.029)	(0.029)
R-squared	0.194	0.193	0.159	0.159
F	66.543	65.634	118.677	110.707
Ν	7,979	7,979	14,654	14,654
No. Clusters	173	173	186	186
F-test on excluded IVs		34.794		27.257
Panel B: occupation	White	-collar	Bl	ue-collar
$\ln(\text{IP})_{k,t-1}$	-0.029**	-0.020	-0.049*	-0.086*
	(0.012)	(0.017)	(0.030)	(0.051)
$\ln(XS)_{k,t-1}$	-0.001	-0.005	0.091***	0.152**
	(0.022)	(0.037)	(0.034)	(0.063)
$\overline{\mathrm{W}}_{k,t}$	0.364***	0.364***	0.345***	0.343***
	(0.034)	(0.034)	(0.060)	(0.059)
$\overline{\mathrm{W}}_{k,t-1}$	0.005	0.005	-0.014	-0.016
	(0.021)	(0.021)	(0.037)	(0.037)
$\overline{\mathrm{W}}_{k,t-2}$	0.012	0.013	-0.060*	-0.062*
	(0.022)	(0.023)	(0.033)	(0.033)
$\ln(hours)_t$	-0.118***	-0.118***	-0.091***	-0.092***
	(0.037)	(0.037)	(0.032)	(0.032)
R-squared	0.221	0.221	0.130	0.129
F	147.852	144.324	74.148	66.520
Ν	11,864	11,864	10,761	10,761
No. Clusters	181	181	182	182
F-test on excluded IVs		41.624		14.933

Table 3.3: OLS and 2SLS estimates of wage determinants: various groups of workers

Notes: The dependent variable in all columns is the log of hourly wage. All regressions include a constant term and all control variables that are included in Table 3.2 (not shown, but available on request). Standard errors are clustered at the industry 4-digit level. All regressions control for regional, year, education, industry 4-digit level, occupation 4-digit level and 2-digit industry \times year fixed effects. Panel A shows results for workers according to their highest education attainment. Columns (1) and (2) present results for high-skilled workers, while columns (3) and (4) show results for low-skilled workers. Panel B shows results for workers according to their occupation. Columns (1) and (2) present results for white-collar workers, while columns (3) and (4) show results for blue-collar workers. The F-stat on the excluded instruments is the Kleibergen-Paap F-stat. * $p \le 0.01$.

Sources: Own estimations based on merged BACII-SLFS database.

3.6 The effect of exchange rates on wages

As in Campa and Goldberg (2001) and Nucci and Pozzolo (2010, 2014), in this section, I test whether individual-level wage adjustments after an exchange rate shock are stronger depending on the external orientation of each industry and the geographic composition of each industry's trading partners. It is expected that an appreciation of the domestic currency would impact workers more, through revenues, the higher is the industry's share of exports. On the contrary, on the cost side, an appreciation of the domestic currency may induce a cut in foreign imported intermediate input expenditures and the effect is potentially larger the higher is the industry exposure to import competition. Accordingly, Table 3.4 presents the OLS estimates of the impact of exchange rate movement on wages using equation (3.18) over the period 1996-2008. Column 1 reports estimates of equation (3.18) including all workers. Columns 2 and 3 shows results for high-skilled and low-skilled workers respectively. Finally, columns 4 and 5 present the corresponding results for white-collar and blue-collar workers respectively.

The results in the first column shows a limited role of exchange rate movements in explaining changes in real wages when all workers are considered. However, when the sample is split by highest education attainment, we can see that exchange rates movements affect high-skilled workers only (column 2). This is further evidence that the wages of high-skilled workers are more responsive to trade and exchange rate shocks than workers with lower education attainments. One potential reason is that high-skilled workers are more likely to be employed in trade-oriented firms than low-skilled workers, leading to increased exposure of high-skilled workers to exchange rate shocks.

The results in column 2 suggest that wages of high-skilled workers are affected by the change in the import-weighted REER, as suggested by the statistically significant coefficient on the interaction between the change in industry's import-weighted REER and the lagged import penetration ratio. The corresponding coefficient implies an import-weighted exchange rate elasticity of -0.22 for a hypothetical worker employed in an industry with average exposure to import competition (i.e. $IP_{k,t} = 0.791$). This means that a 1% appreciation of the importweighted REER index increase high-skilled wages by 0.220%, potentially channeled through reductions in the cost of imported intermediate inputs. In column 5, we can see that blue-collar workers seem also affected by swings in exchange rates. Now, both interaction terms turn significantly different from zero. For a worker employed in an industry with average export share and facing average exposure from import competition, the estimated elasticity of hourly wage to exchange rate change is 0.158. This means that the effect of a 1% currency depreciation on the hourly wage for a hypothetical blue-collar worker employed in an industry with this type of foreign exposure is a 0.158% wage expansion. This result is in line with some findings in the literature where depreciation are sometimes associated with small but significant increase in industry wage (e.g. Revenga, 1992).

	Overall	High-skilled	Low-skilled	White-collar	Blue-collar
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)
$IP_{k,t-1} \times \Delta ER_{k,t}^M$	0.001	0.015***	0.137	0.000	0.981***
	(0.003)	(0.004)	(0.097)	(0.004)	(0.337)
$\mathrm{XS}_{k,t-1} imes \Delta \mathrm{ER}_{k,t}^X$	0.073	0.070	-0.034	0.158	-0.396*
	(0.128)	(0.278)	(0.126)	(0.230)	(0.208)
$IP_{k,t-1}$ (× 1000)	-0.002	0.316***	2.728	-0.045	2.401
	(0.000)	(0.000)	(0.002)	(0.000)	(0.004)
$XS_{k,t-1}$	0.018	-0.033**	0.020	0.027	-0.001
	(0.014)	(0.015)	(0.015)	(0.019)	(0.019)
$\Delta \text{ER}^M_{k,t}$	-0.512	-0.232	-0.640	-0.644	-0.427
,	(0.394)	(0.314)	(0.444)	(0.405)	(0.656)
$\Delta \text{ER}_{k,t}^X$	-0.030	0.082	-0.045	-0.080	0.026
	(0.041)	(0.063)	(0.063)	(0.094)	(0.045)
$\Delta \overline{\mathbf{w}}_{k,t}$	0.148***	0.176***	0.135***	0.165***	0.117*
	(0.033)	(0.054)	(0.045)	(0.041)	(0.065)
Δ hours _t	-0.537***	-0.413***	-0.601***	-0.475***	-0.644***
	(0.052)	(0.061)	(0.062)	(0.076)	(0.071)
Age (× 1000)	-0.201***	-0.117***	-0.220***	-0.201***	-0.192***
	(0.020)	(0.028)	(0.022)	(0.024)	(0.029)
Age^{2} (× 1000)	4.533***	2.588***	4.983***	4.536***	4.351***
	(0.462)	(0.669)	(0.518)	(0.562)	(0.679)
Age^{3} (× 1000)	-0.033***	-0.019***	-0.036***	-0.033***	-0.032***
	(0.003)	(0.005)	(0.004)	(0.004)	(0.005)
Married	0.006	-0.011	0.013	-0.006	0.024*
	(0.009)	(0.010)	(0.012)	(0.008)	(0.014)
Foreign	0.010	0.018	0.006	0.011	0.006
	(0.009)	(0.013)	(0.012)	(0.011)	(0.016)
Female	0.003	-0.022	0.012	-0.007	0.010
	(0.008)	(0.016)	(0.010)	(0.010)	(0.014)
Tenure	-0.001***	-0.001	-0.001***	-0.001**	-0.002***
	(0.000)	(0.001)	(0.000)	(0.000)	(0.001)
Firm Size	0.001	-0.005	0.013	-0.008	0.005
	(0.010)	(0.018)	(0.013)	(0.015)	(0.012)
Year FE	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Industry FE	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Region FE	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Education FE	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Sector \times Year FE	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Occupation FE	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
R-squared	0.182	0.115	0.218	0.189	0.174
F	27.246	17.974	23.303	11.929	15.885
Ν	14,367	5,073	9,294	769	667
No. Clusters	194	169	187	185	178

Table 3.4: OLS estimates of exchange rate movements on wages for workers of different groups (1996-2008)

Notes: The dependent variables in all columns is the growth rate of hourly wage. All regressions include a constant term. Standard errors are clustered at the industry 4-digit level. All regressions control for regional, year, education, industry 4-digit level, occupation 4-digit level and 2-digit industry × year fixed effects. * $p \le 0.10$, ** $p \le 0.05$, *** $p \le 0.01$. *Sources:* Own estimations based on merged BACII-SLFS database.

The asymmetric effect of exchange rates on wages of workers of different skills or employed in different occupations, are in line with the findings of Goldberg and Pavcnik (2003). In their paper, they also find that a currency depreciation boosts wages for blue collar workers, but lowers wages of white collar workers (something I do not find for white-collar workers, but for high-skilled workers). One potential explanation is that a currency appreciation puts pressure on costs which may push producers to invest in processes that are substitutes to blue-collar/lowskilled workers and/or complementary to white-collar/high-skilled workers (e.g. Acemoglu, 1998).

Some further evidence tend to suggest that exchange rate effects are heterogeneous across industries with different market structure. The theoretical model developed in Nucci and Pozzolo (2010, 2011) predicts that the exchange rate passthrough elasticities contribute to influence the adjustment of labor-market outcomes in response to currency shocks. A number of papers show that exchange rate pass-through elasticities depend on market structure and in particular on the extent to which products are differentiated and the substitution among different variants (Yang, 1997). Studies such as Dornbusch (1987) and Knetter (1993) show that the pass-through tends to be small if the degree of competition in the foreign market is high. The lower the pass-through elasticities, the higher is the exchange rate sensitivity of labor market outcomes.

Accordingly, the idea developed in Table 3.5 is to explore the influence of market structure on shaping the response of wages to exchange rate shocks. I use the classification of product differentiation developed in Rauch (1996, 1999), which identifies to what extent products are differentiated. The idea is that for differentiated products, connections between buyers and sellers are not formed through organized exchanges (i.e. markets) but rather through a search process which depends on proximity and preexisting ties. This kind of search process is expected to be costly, thus resulting in potentially persistent relationships once the best match is achieved. This tends to be less true for homogeneous products, because they are traded more on organized exchanges. I then expect that industries predominantly producing goods that are described as differentiated would be less affected by exchange rate movements than those producing mainly homogeneous goods, because of potentially higher pass-through elasticities.

Therefore, Table 3.5 presents regression results separately for industries according to this attribute of market structure. Panel A shows estimation results for workers employed in industries that predominately produce homogeneous goods, whereas Panel B presents results when only looking at workers employed in industries that mainly produce differentiated varieties. The distinction is made based on a modified version of the Rauch classification.²⁷ As shown in column 1, wages of workers employed in industries that predominantly produce homogeneous goods seem to be more responsive than those working in more differentiated industries. As suggested by the point estimates in column 1, the wage elasticity to exchange

²⁷Available upon request.

rate movements is -0.162 for a hypothetical worker employed in an industry with average values of foreign exposure; a 1% currency appreciation is related to a 0.16% wage increase.

	Homogeneous (1)	Differentiated (2)
$IP_{k,t-1} \times \Delta ER_{k,t}^M$	0.017**	0.327
,,-	(0.007)	(0.235)
$XS_{k,t-1} \times \Delta ER_{k,t}^X$	-0.308*	-0.032
,,.	(0.180)	(0.173)
$IP_{k,t-1}$	0.001***	0.005*
	(0.000)	(0.003)
$XS_{k,t-1}$	-0.070**	0.017
	(0.034)	(0.013)
$\Delta \text{ER}_{k,t}^M$	-0.127	-0.385
	(0.257)	(0.625)
$\Delta \text{ER}_{k,t}^X$	0.121	-0.048
,-	(0.129)	(0.049)
Year FE	Yes	Yes
Industry FE	Yes	Yes
Region FE	Yes	Yes
Education FE	Yes	Yes
Sector \times Year FE	Yes	Yes
Occupation FE	Yes	Yes
R-squared	0.343	0.160
F	15.828	25.684
Ν	2,229	12,138
No. Clusters	53	141

Table 3.5: OLS estimates of exchange rate movements on wages within different industry types (1996-2008)

Notes: The dependent variables in all columns is the growth rate of hourly wage. All regressions include a constant term and all control variables that are included in Table 3.4 (not shown, but available on request). Standard errors are clustered at the industry 4-digit level. All regressions control for regional, year, education, industry 4-digit level, occupation 4-digit level and 2-digit industry × year fixed effects. Columns (1) shows results for workers employed in industries that predominantly produce homogeneous products. Column (2) shows results for workers employed in industries that predominantly produce differentiated products. The distinction is made thanks to a modified version of the classification developed in Rauch (1996, 1999). * $p \le 0.10$, ** $p \le 0.05$, *** $p \le 0.01$.

Sources: Own estimations based on merged BACII-SLFS database.

3.7 Conclusion

This paper has explored the impact of industry-level exposure to trade and exchange rate shocks on individual-level wages of Swiss manufacturing workers over the period 1996-2008. Trade shocks are stemming from exposure to import competition or from exposure to export intensity. Exchange rate movements are considered as shocks either to the delivered price of foreign goods or to the offered price of domestic outputs sold abroad. The manner how exchange rates at the industry level are constructed reflect the geographic composition of each industry's main import competitors and export markets.

Prior studies in the literature are unable to fully separate the impact of shortterm trade shocks from other changes in the labor market. As an attempt to address this issue, I have proposed a gravity-type estimation strategy as a first-stage step to construct instrumental variables designed to consistently estimate the causal effect of changes in trade on wages. In addition, I have focused on individual-level data, which is particularly appropriate for studying the relationship between labormarket outcomes, trade and exchange rate as analysis relying on more aggregated data could miss heterogeneous effects in workers with different characteristics or employed in different occupations. The individual-level information at hand enables to analyze the impact of trade and exchange rates on wages of workers sharing similar characteristics in many dimensions, as well as the effect within skill groups, occupations and industry characteristics.

This study shows that industry real exchange rate movements and trade exposure influence wages of manufacturing workers of various groups differently. When averaged across all workers, the overall impact of trade on wages appears small but statistically significant: a 10% increase in import penetration leads to a drop of 0.39% in wages, while a 10% increase in the export share implies a 0.53% increase in wages. In contrast, exchange rates movements do not seem to influence average wages. However, for some specific groups, effects can be larger. The impact of import penetration ratios, export shares and exchange rates swings are concentrated among high-skilled and blue-collar workers almost exclusively. Overall, the net effect of trade shocks on wages is positive, ranging from an increase of 0.42% for high-skilled workers' wages to 0.66% for blue-collar workers' wages after a rise of 10% in import penetration ratio and export share. Concerning the effect of exchange rate fluctuations, the results imply an average exchange rate elasticity of -0.22 among high-skilled workers: the effect of a 1% currency appreciation on the hourly wage for a hypothetical high-skilled worker employed in an industry with average import exposure is a 0.220% wage expansion, potentially channeled through reductions in the cost of imported intermediate inputs. Concerning blue-collar workers, the estimated elasticity of hourly wage to exchange rate change is equal to 0.158. This means that the effect of a 1% currency depreciation on the hourly wage for a hypothetical blue-collar worker employed in an industry with average foreign exposure is a 0.158% wage rise. These results, highlighting the asymmetric effect of exchange rates on wages of workers of dif-

3.7. CONCLUSION

ferent skills or employed in different occupations, are in line with the findings of Goldberg and Pavcnik (2003). One potential explanation is that a currency appreciation puts pressure on costs which may push producers to invest in processes that are substitutes to blue-collar/low-skilled workers and/or complementary to white-collar/high-skilled workers (e.g. Acemoglu, 1998).

Exchange rate effects are potentially heterogeneous across industries with different market structures. Exchange rate pass-through elasticities have been shown to depend on market structure and in particular on the extent to which products are differentiated and the substitution among different variants. Preliminary evidences show that wages of workers employed in industries that predominantly produce homogeneous goods are more responsive to exchange rates movements than those working in industries that predominantly produce more differentiated varieties.

Finally, it has to be highlighted that this study has some limitations. First, I focus on changes within manufacturing industries only, therefore neglecting the impact of trade and exchange rate shocks across the broader economy, which might be larger (e.g. Ebenstein et al., 2014). Second, I am only able to capture the wage effect for workers that remain employed in the manufacturing sector. I am thus unable to gauge the wage consequence for workers switching out of manufacturing, or for those that become unemployed.

General Conclusion

International trade is typically believed to generate aggregate welfare gains for trading countries. However, it also raises considerable debate as trade is also often seen as a source of growing social disparity. As seen throughout this thesis, the combination of recent features of the global economy, the availability of new detailed data sets and new theories is a great opportunity to refine our knowledge of the labor-market consequences of international trade.

In chapter 1, through theoretical simulations and empirical estimations, pure intra-industry trade expansion is shown to be less disruptive than inter-industry trade expansion. As intra-industry shares and outward processing trade are rising over time, national economies are converging towards similar sector compositions. Even though this is mainly true for high-income economies, the opening of low-and middle-economies and the rapid convergence of technology across space could suppose an intensification of the process leading to less trade-related disruptions to the labor market.

In the second chapter, using a unique longitudinal dataset of individual worker characteristics for the UK over an extended period of time, the recent surge in Chinese exports and existing trade patterns with the EU are exploited in order to analyze how UK manufacturing workers adjust to trade competition. While trade competition from China is almost entirely driven by import growth in labor-intensive sectors, UK trade patterns with the EU is characterized by the two-way exchange of goods within similar industries. As a consequence, increased import exposure from China leads to lower cumulative earnings, wages and hours of work over the 15 year sample period for affected workers. On the contrary, increased imports from the EU are associated with positive labor-market outcomes and may have had a complementary effect to domestic production.

The third chapter is focused on the short-term impact of exposure to trade competition and real exchange rate movements on wages in Switzerland. Complementary to chapter 2, the main findings are that exposure to trade and exchange rate shocks have a mild influence on wages of Swiss workers. As expected, a rise in import competition is associated with lower wages, while an increase in exports boosts them. These impacts are especially stronger among high-skilled and bluecollar workers than among other groups. Overall, the net effect of trade shocks on wages is positive. In the same way, the impact of exposure to exchange rate fluctuations is shown to be heterogeneous across jobs types, education groups and
industry with different market structures.

The growing importance of emerging countries, the fragmentation of modes of production, and the shift of the center of gravity of global manufacturing production networks towards the south-east of the globe is not likely to reassure exposed workers. It may indeed contribute to public ambivalence toward globalization and specific anxiety about increasing trade with countries such as China. However, some emerging economies are already specializing in more complex products, climbing the "quality ladder" of production. With production capacities and organization becoming more and more similar to those of industrialized countries, the intensification of merchandise trade could therefore be accompanied with milder trade-related shocks to high-incomes countries' labor market in the future. Or at least, I would presume that the rapid development of communication techniques, the automation of tasks of ever growing complexities, and the popularization of disruptive modes of production like the 3D-printer, will change the way we think the labor market in more profound ways than any other things.

Appendix A

Appendix to Chapter 1

A.1 Extra figures

Figure A.1: Simulated employment effects of trade liberalization in the comparative disadvantage industry



Source: Own simulations based on the model of Bernard, Redding, and Schott (2007).

A.2 Extra tables

Parameters	Name	Theoretically	Values re-	Values re-
		possible val-	tained for	tained for
		ues	comparative	the baseline
			statics	simulation
$ au_i$	Variable trade cost	$[1,\infty)$	[1, 2]	[1, 1.6]
f_{ie}	Fixed entry	$(0,\infty)$	[2, 4]	2
f_i	Fixed produc-	$(0,\infty)$	$(0, f_{ix}]$	0.1
f_{ix}	Fixed export-	$(0,\infty)$	$[f_i, 1.1]$	0.1
β_i	Factor intensity	(0.5, 1)	(0.5, 1)	$\beta_1 = 0.6, \beta_2 = 0.4$
$lpha_i$	Industry expen- diture share	[0.5, 1)	[0.5, 1)	$\alpha_1 = \alpha_2 = 0.5$
k	Minimum pro- ductivity	$(0,\infty)$	[0.2, 1.2]	0.2
σ	Elasticity of	$(1,\infty)$	[1.85, 4.39] for $a = 3.4$	3.8
$a > \sigma - 1$	Firm disper-	$a > \sigma - 1$	[2.85,8] for $\sigma = 3.8$	3.4
L_H/S_H	Relative factor endowment	(0, 1]	[0.5,1)	0.833
$\frac{(L^F + S^F)}{(L^H + S^H)}$	Relative coun- try size	$(0,\infty)$	[0.44, 22]	1

Table A.1: Parameter values used in simulations

Notes: The value ranges considered are consistent with diversified equilibria (i.e. both sectors within each country produce non-zero output; no complete specialization). $\beta_2 = 1 - \beta_1$, and countries are mirror images, so varying β_1 between 0.5 and 1 captures every possible scenario. $\alpha_2 = 1 - \alpha_1$, and countries are mirror images, so varying α_1 between 0.5 and 1 captures every possible scenario. $L_H/S_H = S_F/L_F$.

	Pooled c	und Fixed-	-Effects So	amples	First-Dij	fference S	ample	
	mean	ps	min	max	mean	sd	min	тах
Alternative AC: (ABS_{it})	0.114	0.174	0.000	1.000	0.115	0.170	0.000	1.000
MIIT	0.370	0.346	0.000	0.999	0.380	0.345	0.000	0.999
$MIIT imes \Delta STO $	0.030	0.570	-2.835	8.886	0.026	0.545	-2.835	8.502
ΔGL	0.001	0.056	-0.350	0.573	0.000	0.054	-0.350	0.370
$\Delta GL imes \Delta STO $	0.004	0.187	-0.656	7.229	-0.001	0.055	-0.656	0.759
$ \Delta STO $	0.013	0.879	-3.271	12.627	0.015	0.811	-3.271	9.624
$ \Delta AD $	0.114	0.272	0.000	4.628	0.117	0.281	0.000	4.628
Firms	360.9	698.7	З	6117	371.3	707.9	5	6117
Employment	6507.3	7389.1	25	47458	6713.6	7449.4	88	47458
$ \Delta TWRER $	0.085	0.233	0.000	1.087	0.028	0.018	0.000	0.137
$ \Delta TWRER imes \Delta STO $	-0.012	0.161	-3.067	0.730	0.002	0.040	-0.157	0.730
$ \Delta TWRER2 $	0.085	0.233	0.000	1.105	0.029	0.019	0.000	0.143
$ \Delta TWRER2 \times \Delta STO $	-0.013	0.162	-3.067	0.718	0.002	0.042	-0.163	0.718
Observations	1628				1470			

our-digit
IC rev.3, f
neasure, IS
nent cost r
ive adjustn
s: alternati
ve statistic:
Descriptiv
Table A.2:

Source: Own calculations based on merged BACII-SLFS database.

			•	Fixed-effects models				-	First-differen	nce models		
•	(1) MIIT	(2) MIIT	(3a) MIIT	$(3b)$ $MIIT \times \Delta STO $	(4a) MIIT	$(4b)$ $MIIT \times \Delta STO $	(5) MIIT	(6) MIIT	(7a) MIIT	$(7b)$ $MIIT \times \Delta STO $	(8a) MIIT	$(8b)$ $MIIT \times \Delta STO $
$ \Delta TWRER $	-0.455*	-0.510*	-0.487*	-0.081	-0.521**	-0.097	-0.649**	-0.757***	-0.648**	-0.280	-0.767***	-0.283
	(0.263)	(0.261)	(662.0)	(0.311)	(1 57.0)	(0.314)	(0.247)	(552.0)	(807.0)	(0.246)	(757.0)	(0.244)
$ \Delta TWRER \times \Delta STO $			0.158^{**}	-0.494	0.173***	-0.490*			0.128	-0.839***	0.196^{***}	-0.836***
			(0.069)	(0.298)	(0.059)	(0.292)			(0.093)	(0.202)	(0.074)	(0.201)
$ \Delta STO $		0.044***	0.016	0.491***	0.031^{**}	0.496***		0.066***	0.022	0.539***	0.050**	0.540^{***}
		(0.015)	(0.015)	(0.091)	(0.015)	(0.095)		(0.018)	(0.021)	(0.032)	(0.021)	(0.033)
$ \Delta AD $		-0.297***			-0.299***	-0.116		-0.336***			-0.341***	-0.011
		(0.072)			(0.073)	(0.129)		(0.079)			(0.081)	(0.052)
Firms		-0.132			-0.139	0.001		-0.688			-0.674	0.349
		(0.168)			(0.167)	(0.113)		(0.524)			(0.522)	(0.354)
Employment		0.007			0.008	0.000		0.002			0.002	-0.013
		(0.007)			(0.007)	(0.007)		(0.012)			(0.012)	(0.015)
R-squared	0.067	0.107	0.072	0.626	0.110	0.630	0.092	0.148	0.096	0.701	0.151	0.701
F	3.880^{***}	5.641^{***}	4.145^{***}	71.027***	5.905***	73.630^{***}	4.858^{***}	5.761^{***}	4.581^{***}	78.368***	7.456***	75.176***
Z	994	994	994	994	994	994	693	693	693	693	693	693
No. industries	100	100	100	100	100	100	84	84	84	84	84	84

Table A.3: Adjustment costs and MIIT (IV estimates, 1^{st} stage)

estimates of the instrument on *MIT* of columns 3, 4, 7 and 8 in Table 3 respectively. Columns 3b, 4b, 7b and 8b show the first-stage estimates of the instrument on *MIIT* × $|\Delta STO|$ of columns 3, 4, 7 and 8 in Table 3 respectively. All regressions include year fixed effects and a constant term (not reported). Robust standard errors reported in parentheses are clustered at the four-digit industry level. *Firms* and *Employment* are lagged one year in all regressions. * p<0.10, *** p<0.05, *** Notes: Columns 1, 2, 5 and 6 show the first-stage estimates of columns 1, 2, 5 and 6 in Table 3 respectively. Columns 3a, 4a, 7a and 8a show the first-stage p<0.01.

Sources: Own estimations based on merged BACII-SLFS database.

A.2. EXTRA TABLES

95

				VI								OLS		
	(1) FF	(2) FD	(3) FE	(4) FD	(5) FE	(9) ED	(J) FE	(8) FD	(9) FF	(10) FD	(11) FE	(12) FD	(13) FE	(14) FD
MIIT	-15.849	-0.389	-1.964	-0.763	0.270	-1.636			0.019	0.018	0.037	0.042	-0.005	-0.000
	(936.498)	(0.525)	(9.944)	(4.641)	(0.242)	(0.089)			(0.023)	(0.015)	(0.037)	(0.026)	(0.011)	(0.008)
noalign $MIIT \times \Delta STO $	-6.464	-0.323	-3.278	1.093	-0.022	-0.716			0.016	0.005	0.020	0.022*	-0.010*	0.006
	(372.506)	(0.467)	(17.656)	(7.485)	(0.104)	(3.061)			(0.013)	(0.004)	(0.020)	(0.013)	(00.00)	(0.007)
noalign ΔGL							-0.759	-0.934						
$\Lambda \mathcal{O} I \propto \Lambda \mathcal{O} I $							(2.035)	(2.926)						
							(1567)	0.670)						
noalign $ \Delta STO $	3.457	0.165	1.557	-0.570	-0.002	0.324	-0.033	0.042	-0.019	-0.000	-0.020	-0.008	0.005	-0.004
	(200.236)	(0.240)	(8.356)	(4.228)	(0.047)	(1.370)	(0.042)	(0.092)	(0.013)	(0.004)	(0.015)	(0.007)	(0.003)	(0.008)
noalign $ \Delta AD $	-1.216	-0.018	-0.145	-0.016	0.030	-0.151	0.004	-0.014	0.010	0.007	0.002	0.012^{**}	0.008	0.005
	(72.957)	(0.043)	(0.734)	(0.344)	(0.029)	(0.596)	(0.039)	(0.062)	(0.022)	(0.010)	(0.011)	(0.005)	(0.011)	(0.005)
Dependent variable	BS2	BS2	BS2	BS2	BS2	BS2	BS2	BS2	BS2	BS2	BS2	BS2	ABS2	ABS2
Controls	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Year FE	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Industry FE	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No
Z	689	533	689	533	481	404	689	533	693	533	693	533	1470	1331
No. industries	80	LL	80	<i>LT</i>	45	44	80	LL	84	<i>LT</i>	84	LL	108	107
Level of disaggregation	4D	4D	4D	4D	3D	3D	4D	4D	4D	4D	4D	4D	4D	4D
Weights	None	None	Trade share	Trade share	None	None	None	None	None	None	Trade share	Trade share	Trade share	Trade share
First-Stage Statistics														
K-P LM test	0.986	0.441	0.840	0.837	0.147	0.818	0.393	0.625						
SW LM S test	0.773	0.165	0.451	0.144	0.466	0.078	0.773	0.165						
AP F-test $MIIT$	0.000	1.941	0.225	0.797	4.699	0.157	0.952	1.317						
AP F-test $MIIT \times \Delta STO $	0.001	0.667	0.045	0.032	7.923	0.100	0.368	0.226						

Table A.4: Adjustment costs and 2-year interval IIT (various IV and OLS estimates)

Notes: BS2_{it} is the 2-average version of BS_{it}, the share of between-industry job reallocation in total job reallocation. ABS2_{it} is the 2-year average version of ABS_{it} , the share of between-industry job reallocation in total job. All regressions include year fixed effects and a constant term (not reported). Robust standard errors reported in parentheses are clustered at the four-digit industry level. *Firms* and *Employment* are lagged one year in all regressions. ΔGL and $|\Delta STO|$ are computed on 2-year intervals. * p<0.10, ** p<0.05, *** p<0.01. Sources: Own estimations based on merged BACII-SLFS database.

Appendix B

Appendix to Chapter 2

B.1 Extra figures

Figure B.1: The proportion of total trade between the UK and China, 1988-2012



Source: Using data from UN Comtrade for 166 consistently defined manufacturing industries.



Figure B.2: Trade between the US and China, 1989-2012

Source: Using data from UN Comtrade for 166 consistently defined manufacturing industries.



Figure B.3: The proportion of total trade between the US and China, 1989-2012

Source: Using data from UN Comtrade for 166 consistently defined manufacturing industries.



Figure B.4: The proportion of total trade between the UK and the EU, 1988-2012

Notes: The EU consists of Austria, Belgium, Denmark, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Ireland, Italy, Luxembourg, Netherlands, Portugal, Spain and Sweden.



Figure B.5: Trade between the US and the EU, 1989-2012

Source: Using data from UN Comtrade for 166 consistently defined manufacturing industries. The EU contains the UK.



Figure B.6: The proportion of total trade between the US and the EU, 1989-2012

Source: Using data from UN Comtrade for 166 consistently defined manufacturing industries. The EU contains the UK.



Figure B.7: The change in imports from China to the US, 1996-2011

Source: Using data from UN Comtrade for 166 consistently defined manufacturing industries.



Figure B.8: The change in imports from the EU to the US, 1996-2011

Source: Using data from UN Comtrade for 166 consistently defined manufacturing industries. The EU contains the UK.



Figure B.9: The nature of trade between the US and China, 1989-2012

Source: Using data from UN Comtrade for 166 consistently defined manufacturing industries. The EU contains the UK.



Figure B.10: The nature of trade between the US and the EU, 1989-2012

Source: Using data from UN Comtrade for 166 consistently defined manufacturing industries. The EU contains the UK.



Figure B.11: The share of manufacturing employment in the UK, 1994-2011

Source: Quarterly Labour Force Survey, 1994-2011

B.2 Extra tables

	Main Earnings Sample	Main Earnings Sample for China and EU Im- ports
	Trade Exposi	ıre 1997-2011
(ΔChina Imports)/UK Consumption ₉₆ P10-P90 Interval P25-P75 Interval	0.0593 (0.0942) [0.0007, 0.1910] [0.0026, 0.0597]	0.0592 (0.0939) [0.0007, 0.1910] [0.0026, 0.0597]
(ΔEU Imports)/UK Consumption ₉₆ P10-P90 Interval P25-P75 Interval		0.0492 (0.2052) [-0.0600, 0.1683] [-0.0004, 0.0877]
(China Imports ₉₆)/UK Consumption ₉₆ (EU Imports ₉₆)/UK Consumption ₉₆	0.0064 (0.0659)	0.0064 (0.0659) 0.1923 (0.2944)
(Non-China Imports ₉₆)/UK Consumption ₉₆	0.3443 (0.4847)	0.3442 (0.4847)
	Instrument	s 1992-2011
Import penetration from China to High Income	0.3979 (0.5140)	0.3978 (0.5140)
P10-P90 Interval P25-P75 Interval	[0.0094, 1.1374] [0.0225, 0.5769]	[0.0094, 1.1374] [0.0225, 0.5769]
Import penetration from the EU to rest of OECD P10-P90 Interval P25-P75 Interval		0.2735 (0.8407) [-0.1579, 0.8478] [-0.0001, 0.4095]
	Dependen	t Variables
Cumulative Annual Earnings Years of Non-Zero Earnings Cumulative Annual Earnings/Year Cumulative Hourly Pay Cumulative Hours of Work	14.687 (25.336) 6.311 (4.627) 3.495 (5.176) 17.392 (26.106) 10.297 (11.616)	14.687 (25.337) 6.311 (4.627) 3.795 (5.176) 17.392 (26.107) 10.296 (11.616)
	Worker Ch	aracteristics
Age Employees in Firm 1-99 Employees in Firm 100-499 Employees in Firm 500-999 Employees in Firm \geq 1000 Job Tenure 0-1 Year Job Tenure 2-5 Years	34.902 (8.174) 0.263 (0.440) 0.270 (0.444) 0.123 (0.328) 0.343 (0.475) 0.149 (0.356) 0.318 (0.466) 0.409 (0.500)	34.902 (8.175) 0.263 (0.440) 0.270 (0.444) 0.123 (0.328) 0.343 (0.475) 0.149 (0.356) 0.318 (0.466) 0.409 (0.500)
Job Tenure ≥ 11 Years Average Log Wages 1990-1996	0.034 (0.182) 7.529 (2.477)	0.034 (0.182) 7.528 (2.477)
Number of Observations	19,949	19,940

Table B.1: Descriptive statistics

Notes: As per Table 2.3. The table provides the mean (standard deviation) and [percentile interval].

B.3 Mapping trade products to industries: from SITC revison 3 to UKSIC 1992 revision

The aim is to carry out extensive analysis using trade data classified by the UK Standard Industrial Classification, revised in 1992 (UKSIC(92)) at the finest, fivedigit level of disaggregation. The original trade data are classified according to the Standard International Trade Classification, revision 3 (SITC rev3).

To perform such a correspondence, we used one existing official (administrative) concordance table that matches 8-digit Combined Nomenclature 2002 codes (CN 2002) with 6-digit Classification of Products by Activity 2002 codes (CPA 2002), with 6-digit Harmonized System 2002 (HS 2002) and also with 5-digit SITC rev3 (SITC3) codes. Therefore, CN 2002, and at a lesser extend HS 2002, serve as "proxy" classifications that linked SITC3 to UKSIC(92). Indeed, CPA 2002 is identical to NACE 1.0, on which UKSIC(92) is built. Therefore, CPA 2002 and UKSIC(92) are identical up to the 4-digit level (with some exceptions).

This CN-HS-CPA-SITC concordance table was built by EuroStat by putting in correspondence several existing official tables. The concordances were created by electronic means and have not been thoroughly checked or validated by any organization or working party. As a consequence no guarantee can be given as to their full reliability. However, it is a valuable starting point and it serves as an input file which forms the skeleton of the SITC3-UKSIC(92) concordance.

The strategy is then based on two steps. The first step is to build a correspondence table going from SITC3, at five-digit, to CPA 2002, at 6-digit using information from CN-SITC3, CN-CPA, HS-SITC3 and HS-CPA tables. Some SITC3 products couldn't be fairly allocated to a single 6-digit CPA code, so some SITC3 products are matched to a 5-digit CPA code. In cases where it was needed to improve the appropriateness and precision of the allocation, we also used an additional table that linked 8-digit (and not 6-digit as before) HS 2002 codes to 6-digit CPA codes.

The second step involves converting those 6-digit CPA codes to 5-digit UK-SIC(92) activities. With few exceptions, CPA 2002 and UKSIC(92) are identical up to the fourth digit. As a consequence, and again with few exceptions, 6-digit CPA codes within any fourth digit, are embedded, by construction, within the corresponding UKSIC(92) 4-digit activity. From that, we can allocate the vast majority of 6-digit CPA codes to 5-digit UKSIC(92) activities (see below for the list of exceptions).

The result gives 3121 SITC Rev.3 codes each with a given 5-digit UKSIC(92) match; 283 sectors in total (251 are manufacturing sectors; the remaining 32 sectors are mainly comprised into "Mining and Quarrying").

B.3.1 Limitations

No SITC products are left unmatched but two exceptions; SITC codes 91100 (postal packages not classified according to kind) and 93100 (special transactions

and commodities not classified according to kind) have no corresponding codes with CPA 2002 or even with different revisions of HS and CN classifications. Therefore, those codes have a corresponding UKSIC missing code represented by "." in the concordance table.

Unfortunately, not every UKSIC(92) manufacturing sectors are matched. Indeed, the list below shows the ones that are not:

- 17.13: preparation and spinning of worsted-type fibres;
- 17.23: worsted-type weaving;
- 22.21: printing of newspaper;
- 22.23: bookbinding and finishing;
- 22.25: Other activities related to printing;
- 22.3: reproduction of recorded media;
- 27.35: Other first processing of iron and steel not elsewhere classified; production of non-ECSC ferro-alloys;
- 27.5: casting of metals;
- 28.4: forging, pressing, stamping and roll forming of metal; powder metallurgy;
- 28.5: treatment and coating of metals; general mechanical engineering;
- 33.3: industrial process control equipment;
- 37: recycling.

The main reason for the non-matching (except for codes 17.13, 17.23 and 27.35) is that the corresponding CPA codes (thus identical to UKSIC(92)) have been found to have no match at all with any HS or CN classification, since they mainly consist of related services linked to the corresponding activities (see the CPA 2002 structure). For codes 17.13 and 17.23, the reason is that the SITC3 classification does not distinguish between worsted-type fibres and other fibres made with other techniques. For code 27.35, we decided to allocate those to code 27.10; we did that as a matter of consistency across the different correspondence and correlation tables built. To be more precise, 27.35 no longer exists in UKSIC(2003), it is allocated into 27.10. Therefore in the correspondence table matching sectors from UKSIC(2003) to UKSIC(1992), 27.35 cannot be matched since it is incorporated into 27.10 in UKSIC(2003).

Moreover, 10 4-digit UKSIC(92) manufacturing sectors could not be broken further down into their fifth digit because of the SITC3 classification nature. Those sectors are:

- 15.13: production of meat and poultry meat products;
- 15.93: manufacture of wines;
- 15.94: manufacture of cider and other fruit wines;
- 23.20: manufacture of refined petroleum products;
- 24.30: manufacture of paints, varnishes and similar coatings, printing ink and mastics;
- 25.23: manufacture of builders' ware of plastic;
- 29.12: manufacture of pumps and compressors;
- 33.20: manufacture of instruments and appliances for measuring, checking, testing, navigating and other purposes, except industrial process control equipment;
- 33.30: industrial process control equipment;
- 36.50: games and toys.

Finally, two pairs of 4-digit UKSIC(92) sectors have to be grouped together, again because of the SITC3 classification nature, it was impossible to distinguish them one from the other. Those sectors are:

- 15.81 and 15.82 grouped together into code number 15.81 in the table;
- 26.63 and 26.64 grouped together into code number 26.63 in the table.

B.4 Mapping industries consistently: from UKSIC 2007 revision to UKSIC 1992 revision

Because the UKSIC classification has been updated twice since the 1992 version, we need to work with one consistent industry classification for all available years. The aim is to concord industries classified according to the 2007 or 2003 UKSIC versions into the 1992 UKSIC version. The classification has been revised in 2003 and 2007 (and one minor revision in 1997). The 2003 revision was not a full-scale change, so its structure is still tightly linked to the 1992 revision. In 2007, however, the structure of the classification has been revised in depth leading to major changes. So, we proceed first by mapping UKSIC 2007 industry codes to UKSIC 2003 ones and then we map UKSIC 2003 industry codes to corresponding UKSIC 1992 codes.

B.4.1 From UKSIC 2007 to UKSIC 2003

The crosswalk table is heavily built on the one provided by the Inter-Departmental Business Register (IDBR) from ONS. The ONS last update was done in December 2009 and no further updates are expected.

The table is a weighted correlation table that maps any UKSIC(2007) code to at least one corresponding UKSIC(2003) code at the 5-digit level. The weighted correlation table shows the level of change that might be expected at UKSIC level in employment data, turnover data (see the section "limitations") and the number of business in percentage format following implementation of UKSIC(2007).

The table is based on data taken from the IDBR, which contains information on VAT traders and PAYE employers in a statistical register comprising of over 2 million enterprises. This dataset relates to a snapshot of VAT and/or PAYE registered businesses on the IDBR, taken in December 2009.

Some minor modifications have been made to the original IDBR table. Indeed, some UKSIC(2007) industries are absent from the original table and, thus, have been included in the current table for a matter of completeness. Those industries are:

- 01150: Growing of tobacco;
- 01230: Growing of citrus fruits;
- 01260: Growing of oleaginous fruits;
- 01280: Growing of spices, aromatic, drug and pharmaceutical crops;
- 05200: Mining of lignite;
- 07210: Mining of uranium and thorium ores;
- 10810: Manufacture of sugar;

- 17110: Manufacture of pulp;
- 24460: Processing of nuclear fuel;
- 64110: Central banking;
- 84210: Foreign affairs;
- 84230: Justice and judicial activities;
- 84240: Public order and safety activities;
- 84300: Compulsory social security activities;
- 97000: Activities of households as employers of domestic personnel;
- 98100: Undifferentiated goods-producing activities of private households for own use;
- 98200: Undifferentiated service-producing activities of private households for own use;
- 99000: Activities of extraterritorial organisations and bodies.

Part of those sectors include some in which UK does not produce anything (i.e. mining of uranium and thorium ores, growing of oleaginous fruits) and some that were apparently protected by ONS (so the weights were not computed). In order to find at least one corresponding UKSIC(2003) match, we double-checked our priors with a raw correspondence table provided by Eurostat and a UKSIC(2007) detailed alphabetical index, provided by ONS, for which corresponding UKSIC(2003) codes were provided (without weights, so it is a m-to-m correspondence table).

For example, for 16 out of the 18 above-mentioned industries, we could identify a 1-to-1 match, therefore having a 100% weight in the table. For the other two (codes 01260 and 01280), there is more than 1 plausible match, thus we had to weight them according to their corresponding UKSIC(2003) "frequency" matches. To be more specific, let us introduce an example on how the correspondence is presented in the alphabetical index. The example is for UKSIC(2007) code number 01280 (Growing of spices, aromatic, drug and pharmaceutical crops):

UKSIC(2007) code: source	UKSIC(2003) code: target
01280	01110: Pharmaceutical crops growing
01280	01110: Plants used chiefly in pharmacy or
	for insecticidal, fungicidal or similar pur-
	poses
01280	01110: Drug and narcotic crops growing
01280	01110: Hop cones growing
01280	01120: Pepper growing
01280	01139: Spice crops growing

01139: Vanilla growing
01139: Anise growing
01139: Aromatic crops growing
01139: Badian growing
01139: Basil growing
01139: Bay growing
01139: Chilli growing
01139: Chillies and peppers capsicum
sop. growing
01139: Cinnamon growing
01139: Clove growing
01139: Coriander growing
01139: Ginger growing
01139: Nutmeg, mace and cardamoms
growing

So, UKSIC(2007) code number 01280 matches 14 times with UKSIC(2003) code number 01139, 4 times with 01110 and once with 01120. Accordingly, the weights are respectively 14/19, 4/19 and 1/19 in the table.

Turnover data weights for some industries were not provided by IDBR. Those industries are UKSIC(2007) codes 64201, 64202, 64203 and 64204. Since those industries are not from manufacturing and account for a small fraction of the industry total in many respects, I've taken the arithmetic mean of the two other weights to approximate them. Noteworthy, correlations between any two weighting scheme are more than 98%.

B.4.2 From UKSIC 2003 to UKSIC 1992

The 2003 revision was not a major change; accordingly both classification structures at each level of disaggregation are tightly linked. The changes and modifications made to the 2003 revision are listed and available in an ONS PDF-format file.¹ Therefore, we directly applied those changes without any further modification except one. UKSIC(1992) code number 27350 no longer exists in the UKSIC(2003) revision; this code is included into code number 27100. Therefore, it should be noted that 27350 is absent from the UKSIC(1992) classification in the table and integrated into code number 27100 as in the 2003 revision.

¹File available on the ONS website.

Appendix C

Appendix to Chapter 3

C.1 Extra tables

	mean	sd	p25	p50	p75	min	max
Continuous variables: sample w	vhen estima	ting trade	effect (22,6	33 observa	tions)		
Hourly Rate of Pay	40.97	32.52	30.12	37.00	46.71	5	2,188.0
Number of hours of work	39.56	8.907	40	41	42	2	95
Number of hours of work	1,860.4	418.9	1,880	1,927	1,980	90	4,465
Gross Annual Earnings	75362	46,300	55,890	70,440	89,790	200	1,922,461
Import Penetration	0.791	12.63	0.161	0.385	0.658	0.0004	92.19
Export Share	0.549	0.740	0.0967	0.420	0.813	0.0007	17.68
Export-weighted REER Index	106.8	3.887	104.2	106.4	108.9	33.79	119.6
Import-weighted REER Index	106.7	6.117	104.4	106.8	109.3	1.279	131.2
Industry average hourly wage	41.89	9.195	36.24	40.54	45.88	11.12	132.4
Age	40.56	11.61	31	40	50	16	64
Tenure (in years)	10.42	9.960	2.519	7.250	15.37	0.02	50
Dummy variables: (22,633 obse	ervations)						
Married	0.590	0.492				0	1
Foreign	0.315	0.464				0	1
Women	0.284	0.451				0	1
Workers in Firm ≥ 20 empl.	0.747	0.435	•	•	•	0	1
Continuous variables: sample w	vhen estima	ting excha	nge rate mo	vements ef	fect (14.36	7 observati	ions)
$\Delta \text{ER}_{k,t}^{M}$	0.0040	0.0205	-0.0095	0.0092	0.0173	-0.197	0.317
$\Delta \text{ER}_{k,t}^{X^t}$	0.0040	0.0648	-0.0092	0.0090	0.0189	-1.545	2.504
$\Delta \mathbf{w}_t$	0.0398	0.366	-0.0421	0.0146	0.0896	-5.419	4.994
Δ hours _t	0.0042	0.234	-0.0030	0	0.0030	-3.689	3.689
Source: Own calculations based	on BACII	-SLFS data	base.				

Table C.1: Descriptive statistics

	In(IP) (1)	ln(XS) (2)	ln(IP) (3)	ln(XS) (4)	ln(IP) (5)	ln(XS) (6)	In(IP) (7)	ln(XS) (8)	ln(IP) (9)	ln(XS) (10)
$\ln(\text{IP})_{k,t=1}^{IV}$	0.917***	0.145**	0.936***	0.107^{**}	0.903 * * *	0.167^{**}	0.916***	0.123**	0.926***	0.223***
	(0.044)	(0.058)	(0.029)	(0.044)	(0.060)	(0.068)	(0.044)	(0.054)	(0.059)	(0.073)
$\ln(\mathrm{XS})_{k,t=1}^{IV}$	-0.056	0.672^{***}	-0.113	0.673^{***}	-0.023	0.674^{***}	-0.050	0.663^{***}	-0.104	0.631^{***}
+	(0.086)	(0.100)	(0.100)	(0.112)	(0.093)	(0.103)	(0.105)	(0.106)	(0.092)	(0.125)
$\overline{\mathbf{w}}_{k,t}$	0.046	0.115^{***}	0.087	0.175^{***}	0.029	0.090^{**}	0.054	0.130^{**}	0.040	0.086^{*}
	(0.039)	(0.043)	(0.055)	(0.059)	(0.038)	(0.043)	(0.047)	(0.051)	(0.040)	(0.050)
$\overline{\mathbf{w}}_{k,t-1}$	-0.018	0.031	-0.019	0.006	-0.023	0.045	0.002	0.028	-0.036	0.026
	(0.030)	(0.043)	(0.042)	(0.065)	(0.028)	(0.038)	(0.039)	(0.055)	(0.029)	(0.040)
$\overline{\mathbf{w}}_{k,t-2}$	-0.008	0.046	-0.021	-0.015	-0.010	0.064*	0.007	0.038	-0.016	0.049
	(0.031)	(0.036)	(0.048)	(0.045)	(0.027)	(0.035)	(0.042)	(0.046)	(0.025)	(0.032)
In(hours)	-0.015***	-0.005	0.000	-0.004	-0.019***	-0.003	-0.011*	-0.006	-0.016^{**}	0.004
	(0.004)	(0.006)	(0.008)	(0.007)	(0.005)	(0.008)	(0.006)	(0.008)	(0.007)	(0.010)
Age	0.004	-0.004	-0.004	-0.000	0.006	-0.005	0.001	0.002	0.007	-0.011
	(0.007)	(0.007)	(0.011)	(0.012)	(0.007)	(0.007)	(0.00)	(0.008)	(0.007)	(0.00)
$Age^{2} (\times 1000)$	-0.087	0.093	0.108	0.008	-0.162	0.122	-0.014	-0.033	-0.195	0.257
,	(0.162)	(0.160)	(0.276)	(0.295)	(0.165)	(0.176)	(0.210)	(0.199)	(0.171)	(0.222)
Age^{3} (× 1000)	0.001	-0.001	-0.001	-0.000	0.001	-0.001	-0.000	0.000	0.002	-0.002
	(0.001)	(0.001)	(0.002)	(0.002)	(0.001)	(0.001)	(0.002)	(0.002)	(0.001)	(0.002)
Married	0.002	0.003	0.007	-0.001	-0.003	0.004	0.006	0.008	-0.002	-0.003
	(0.003)	(0.004)	(0.006)	(0.007)	(0.004)	(0.005)	(0.004)	(0.005)	(0.005)	(0.006)
Foreign	0.003	0.009	0.008	0.010	0.004	0.008	0.011	0.012*	-0.004	0.012
	(0.005)	(0.005)	(0.007)	(0.009)	(0.005)	(0.006)	(0.007)	(0.007)	(0.005)	(0.007)
Female	-0.005	0.000	0.000	0.000	-0.003	0.002	-0.003	-0.006	-0.012*	0.008
	(0.004)	(0.005)	(0.007)	(0.009)	(0.005)	(0.006)	(0.004)	(0.006)	(0.006)	(0.008)
Tenure	-0.000	-0.000	0.000	0.000	-0.000	-0.000*	-0.000	-0.001**	0.000	0.000
	(0.00)	(0.000)	(0.000)	(0.000)	(0.000)	(0.000)	(0.000)	(0.000)	(0.000)	(0.000)
Firm Size	0.005	-0.007	-0.011	-0.018**	0.010^{**}	-0.001	-0.003	-0.005	0.009*	-0.006
	(0.004)	(0.005)	(00.0)	(0000)	(0.005)	(0.005)	(0.008)	(0.008)	(0.004)	(0.005)
Education	All	All	SH	SH	LS	ΓS	All	All	IIA	All
Occupation	All	All	All	All	All	All	WC	WC	BC	BC
R-squared	0.749	0.486	0.768	0.475	0.738	0.495	0.774	0.501	0.679	0.428
н	82.699***	18.928^{***}	106.845^{***}	12.555***	62.677^{***}	20.651^{***}	89.885***	15.714^{***}	75.121***	16.114^{***}
Z	22,633	22,633	7,979	7,979	14,654	14,654	11,864	11,864	10,761	10,761
No. Clusters	193	193	173	173	186	186	181	181	182	182
Notes: All regres	sions include a	constant term. S	tandard errors are	clustered at the	industry 4-digit	level. All regres	sions control for	regional, year, e	ducation, industry	4-digit level,
occupation 4-dig	it level and 2-d	igit industry \times y	ear fixed effects.	Columns (1) an	id (2) show first-s	tage estimates (of column (1) in 7	Table 3.2. Colun	nns (3) and (4) sh	ow first-stage
of column (2). Pa	nnu (2), 1 aurs 7 mel B. in Table	3 3 Columns (9) and (10) show	first-stage estim	ge esumates of column (2	Di Panel B. in T	ahle 3.3. * n<0.1	0 ** n<0.05. *	u (o) suuw moroi *** n< 0.01.	age countaico
Source: Own esti	imations based	on BACII-SLFS	datahase.	Amo 1011	·	(L Aron	, r		

C.2 Conceptual base of the structural gravity model

This section follows similar developments done by Anderson and Yotov (2012), Anderson and Yotov (2010a) and Anderson and Yotov (2010b). The structural gravity model follows Anderson (1979) because it uses the assumptions of a CES demand specification with product differentiation by place of origin (i.e. Armington type). Further assumptions are the inclusion of budget constraints (one for each destination in each sector) and market clearance equations (one for each origin in each sector). I abstract from the time subscript *t* to ease notation. Let:

- $T_{o,d,k}$ be the value of shipments at destination prices from origin *o* to destination *d* in sector *k*;
- t_{o,d,k} ≥ 1 be the variable trade cost factor on shipment of goods from origin o to destination d in sector k;
- $p_{o,k}^*$ be the factor gate price. Hence, destination prices are $p_{o,k}^* \times t_{o,d,k}$;
- $E_{d,k}$ be the expenditure at destination d on goods in sector k from all origins;
- *Y*_{*o*,*k*} be sales of goods at destination prices from origin *o* in sector *k* to all destinations.

Then, the demand function (for either final or intermediate goods) is given by:

$$T_{o,d,k} = \left(\beta_{o,k} p_{o,k}^* t_{o,d,k} / P_{d,k}\right)^{1 - \sigma_k} E_{d,k}$$
(C.1)

where $\beta_{o,k}$ is a share parameter at origin o in sector k, σ_k is the elasticity of substitution parameter for sector k; and $P_{d,k}$ is the CES sectoral price index defined as:

$$P_{d,k} = \left[\sum_{o} (\beta_{o,k} p_{o,k}^* t_{o,d,k})^{1-\sigma_k}\right]^{\frac{1}{1-\sigma_k}}.$$
 (C.2)

Market clearance implies, for each sector k:

$$Y_{o,k} = \sum_{d} (\beta_{o,k} p_{o,k}^*)^{1-\sigma_k} (t_{o,d,k}/P_{d,k})^{1-\sigma_k} E_{d,k}$$
(C.3)

Thus, defining $Y_k \equiv \sum_o Y_{o,k}$, "world expenditure shares" at the sectoral level are generated by:

$$(\beta_{o,k} p_{o,k}^* \Pi_{o,k})^{1-\sigma_k} = Y_{o,k} / Y_k$$
(C.4)

where

$$\Pi_{o,k} \equiv \sum_{d} (t_{o,d,k}/P_{d,k})^{1-\sigma_k} E_{d,k}/Y_k$$
(C.5)

and the CES "world" price index is equal to 1, because summing (C.4) yields:

$$\sum_{o} (\beta_{o,k} p_{o,k}^* \Pi_{o,k})^{1-\sigma_k} = 1.$$
 (C.6)

C.3. FROM SITC REV.3 TO NACE REV.1.0

Next, use (C.4) to substitute for $\beta_{o,k} p_{o,k}^*$ in (C.1), the market clearance in (C.3) and the CES price index in (C.6). This yields the structural gravity model for each time period *t* at the sectoral level *k* (Anderson and Van Wincoop, 2004):

$$T_{o,d,k} = \frac{E_{d,k}Y_{o,k}}{Y_k} \left(\frac{t_{o,d,k}}{\Pi_{o,k}P_{d,k}}\right)^{1-\sigma_k}$$
(C.7)

$$\left(\Pi_{o,k}\right)^{1-\sigma_k} = \sum_d \left(\frac{t_{o,d,k}}{P_{d,k}}\right)^{1-\sigma_k} \frac{E_{d,k}}{Y_k} \tag{C.8}$$

$$(P_{d,k})^{1-\sigma_k} = \sum_o \left(\frac{t_{o,d,k}}{\Pi_{o,k}}\right)^{1-\sigma_k} \frac{Y_{o,k}}{Y_k}$$
(C.9)

where $\Pi_{o,k}$ represents outward multilateral resistance and $P_{d,k}$ represents inward multilateral resistance (and is also the CES sectoral price index for the demand system)¹.

C.3 Mapping trade products to industries: from SITC revison 3 to NACE revision 1.0

The aim is to carry out extensive analysis using trade data classified by the industrial classification of the European Union (Nomenclature générale des activités économiques dans les communautés européennes), first revision, NACE Rev. 1 (NACE1) at the highest, fourth-digit level of disaggregation. The original trade data are classified according to the Standard International Trade Classification, revision 3 (SITC rev3).

To perform such a correspondence, I used one existing official (administrative) concordance table that matches 8-digit Combined Nomenclature 2002 codes (CN 2002) with 6-digit Classification of Products by Activity 2002 codes (CPA 2002), with 6-digit Harmonized System 2002 (HS 2002) and also with 5-digit SITC rev3 (SITC3) codes. Therefore, CN 2002, and at a lesser extend HS 2002, serve as "proxy" classifications that linked SITC3 to NACE1. Indeed, CPA 2002 is identical to NACE 1.0 up to the fourth-digit level (with some exceptions).

This CN-HS-CPA-SITC concordance table was built by EuroStat by putting in correspondence several existing official tables. The concordances were created by electronic means and have not been thoroughly checked or validated by any organization or working party. As a consequence no guarantee can be given as to their full reliability. However, it is a valuable starting point and it serves as an input file which forms the skeleton of the SITC3-NACE1 concordance.

The strategy is then based on two steps. The first step is to build a correspondence table going from SITC3, at five-digit, to CPA 2002, at 6-digit using information from CN-SITC3, CN-CPA, HS-SITC3 and HS-CPA tables. Some SITC3

¹See Anderson and Van Wincoop (2003).

products couldn't be fairly allocated to a single 6-digit CPA code, so some SITC3 products are matched to a 5-digit CPA code. In cases where it was needed to improve the appropriateness and precision of the allocation, I also used an additional table that linked 8-digit (and not 6-digit as before) HS 2002 codes to 6-digit CPA codes.

The second step involves converting those 6-digit CPA codes to 4-digit NACE1 economic activities. With some exceptions, CPA 2002 and NACE1 are identical up to the fourth digit. From that, I can allocate the vast majority of 6-digit CPA codes to 4-digit NACE1 activities (see below for the list of exceptions).

The result gives us 3121 SITC Rev 3 codes each with a given 4-digit NACE1 code; 253 sectors in total, among which 221 are manufacturing sectors. The remaining 32 sectors are mainly comprised into "Mining and Quarrying".

C.3.1 Limitations

No SITC products are left unmatched but two exceptions; SITC codes 91100 (postal packages not classified according to kind) and 93100 (special transactions and commodities not classified according to kind) have no corresponding codes with CPA 2002 or even with different revisions of HS and CN classifications. Therefore, those codes have a corresponding NACE missing code represented by "." in the concordance table.

Unfortunately, not every NACE1 manufacturing sectors are matched. Indeed, the list below shows the ones that are not:

- 17.13: preparation and spinning of worsted-type fibres;
- 17.23: worsted-type weaving;
- 22.21: printing of newspaper;
- 22.23: bookbinding and finishing;
- 22.25: Other activities related to printing;
- 22.3: reproduction of recorded media;
- 27.35: Other first processing of iron and steel not elsewhere classified; production of non-ECSC ferro-alloys;
- 27.5: casting of metals;
- 28.4: forging, pressing, stamping and roll forming of metal; powder metallurgy;
- 28.5: treatment and coating of metals; general mechanical engineering;
- 33.3: industrial process control equipment;

C.3. FROM SITC REV.3 TO NACE REV.1.0

• 37: recycling.

The main reason for the non-matching (except for codes 17.13 and 17.23) is that the corresponding CPA codes (thus identical to NACE1) have been found to have no match at all with any HS or CN classification, since they mainly consist of related services linked to the corresponding activities (see the CPA 2002 structure for more details). For codes 17.13 and 17.23, the reason is that the SITC3 classification does not distinguish between worsted-type fibres and other fibres built with other techniques.

Finally, two pairs of 4-digit NACE1 sectors have to be grouped together, again because of the SITC3 classification nature, it was impossible to distinguish them one from the other. Those sectors are:

- 15.81 and 15.82 grouped together into code number 15.81 in the table;
- 26.63 and 26.64 grouped together into code number 26.63 in the table.

APPENDIX C. APPENDIX TO CHAPTER 3

Bibliography

- Acemoglu, D. (1998). "Why do new technologies complement skills? Directed technical change and wage inequality". In: *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 113.4, pp. 1055–1089.
- Amiti, M. and D. Davis (2012). "Trade, Firms, and Wages: Theory and Evidence". In: *Review of Economic Studies* 79.1, pp. 1–36.
- Amiti, M. and C. Freund (2010). "An Anatomy of China's Export Growth". In: Robert Feenstra and Shang-Jin Wei, eds., *China's Growing Role in World Trade*. Chicago: NBER and University of Chicago Press, pp. 35–62.
- Anderson, J. E. (1979). "A Theoretical Foundation for the Gravity Equation". In: *American Economic Review* 69.1, pp. 106–116.
- Anderson, J. E. and E. Van Wincoop (2003). "Gravity with Gravitas: A Solution to the Border Puzzle". In: *American Economic Review* 93.1, pp. 170–192.
- (2004). "Trade Costs". In: Journal of Economic Literature 42, pp. 691–751.
- Anderson, J. E. and Y. V. Yotov (2010a). "Specialization: Pro-and Anti-Globalizing, 1990-2002". NBER Working Paper, No. 16301.
- (2010b). "The Changing Incidence of Geography". In: American Economic Review 100.5, pp. 2157–2186.
- (2012). "Gold Standard Gravity". NBER Working Paper, No. 17835.
- Angrist, J. D. and J-S. Pischke (2009). *Mostly Harmless Econometrics: An Empiricist's Companion*. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Artuc, E., S. Chaudhuri, and J. McLaren (2010). "Trade Shocks and Labour Adjustment: A Structural Empirical Approach". In: *American Economic Review* 100.3, pp. 1008–1045.
- Autor, D. H., D. Dorn, and G. H. Hanson (2013a). "The China Syndrome: Local Labor Market Effects of Import Competition in the United States". In: American Economic Review 103.6, pp. 2121–2168.
- (2013b). "Untangling Trade and Technology: Evidence from Local Labor Markets". NBER Working Paper, No. 18938.
- Autor, D. H., L. F. Katz, and A. B. Krueger (1998). "Computing Inequality: Have Computers Changed the Labor Market?" In: *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 113.4, pp. 1169–1213.
- Autor, D. H., F. Levy, and R. J. Murnane (2003). "The Skill Content of Recent Technological Change: An Empirical Investigation". In: *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 118.4, pp. 1279–1333.

- Autor, D. H., D. Dorn, G. H. Hanson, and J. Song (2014). "Trade Adjustment: Worker Level Evidence". In: *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 129.4, pp. 1799– 1860.
- Balassa, B. (1966). "Tariff Reductions and Trade in Manufactures among the Industrial Countries". In: American Economic Review 56.3, pp. 466–473.
- Bernard, A. B., B. Jensen, and P. K. Schott (2006). "Survival of the Best Fit: Exposure to Low Wage Countries and the (Uneven) Growth of U.S. Manufacturing Plants". In: *Journal of International Economics* 68.1, pp. 219–237.
- Bernard, A. B., S. J. Redding, and P. K. Schott (2007). "Comparative Advantage and Heterogeneous Firms". In: *Review of Economic Studies* 74.1, pp. 31–66.
- Bloom, N., M. Draca, and J. Van Reenen (2011). "Trade Induced Technical Change? The Impact of Chinese Imports on Diffusion, IT, and Productivity". NBER Working Paper, No. 16717.
- Blum, B. (2008). "Trade, Technology, and the Rise of the Service Sector: the Effects on U.S. Wage Inequality". In: *Journal of International Economics* 74.2, pp. 441–458.
- Brandt, L., J. Van Biesbroeck, and Y. Zhang (2012). "Creative Accounting or Creative Destruction? Firm-Level Productivity Growth in Chinese Manufacturing". In: *Journal of Development Economics* 97.
- Brülhart, M. (1994). "Marginal Intra-Industry Trade: Measurement and Relevance for the Pattern of Industrial Adjustment". In: *Review of World Economics* 130.4, pp. 600–613.
- (2000). "Dynamics of Intra-Industry Trade and Labor-Market Adjustment". In: *Review of International Economics* 8.3, pp. 420–435.
- (2009). "An Account of Global Intra-Industry Trade, 1962-2006". In: *The World Economy* 32.3, pp. 401–459.
- Brülhart, M., C. Carrère, and F. Trionfetti (2012). "How Wages and Employment Adjust to Trade Liberalization: Quasi-Experimental Evidence from Austria". In: *Journal of International Economics* 86.1, pp. 68–81.
- Brülhart, M., R. J. R. Elliott, and J. Lindley (2006). "Labour-Market Effects of Intra-Industry Trade: Evidence for the United Kingdom". In: *Review of World Economics* 142.3, pp. 521–545.
- Brülhart, M., A. Joye, and J. Lindley (2015). "Net Imports, Gross Imports and Individual Workers: Evidence from the United Kingdom". Working Paper, University of Lausanne, King's College London.
- Cabral, M. and J. Silva (2006). "Intra-Industry Trade Expansion and Employment Reallocation between Sectors and Occupations". In: *Review of World Economics* 142.3, pp. 496–520.
- Campa, J. M. and L. S. Goldberg (2001). "Employment Versus Wage Adjustment and the US Dollar". In: *The Review of Economics and Statistics* 83.3, pp. 477– 489.
- Carrington, W. J. and B. C. Fallick (2015). "Do We Know Why Earnings Fall with Job Displacement?" Congressional Budget Office Working Paper, Washington DC.

- Chen, Y., G. Z. Jin, and Y. Yue (2010). "Peer Migration in China". NBER Working Paper, No. 15671.
- Chiquiar, D. (2008). "Globalization, Regional Wage Differentials, and the Stolper-Samuelson Theorem: Evidence from Mexico". In: *Journal of International Economics* 74.1, pp. 70–93.
- Coşar, A. K. (2013). "Adjusting to Trade Liberalization: Reallocation and Labour Market Policies". Chicago Booth School Working Paper, January.
- Coşar, A. K., N. Guner, and J. Tybout (2011). "Firm Dynamics, Job Turnover, and Wage Distribution in an Open Economy". Chicago Booth School Working Paper, April.
- Couch, K. A. and D. A. Placzek (2010). "Earnings Losses of Displaced Workers Revisited". In: American Economic Review 100.1, pp. 572–589.
- Dauth, W., S. Findeisen, and J. Südekum (2014). "The Rise of the East and the Far East: German Labour Markets and Trade Integration". In: *Journal of the European Economic Association*. forthcoming.
- Dix-Carneiro, R. (2011). "Trade Liberalization and Labour Market Dynamics". WTO Staff Working Paper, No. ERSD-2011-19.
- Doms, M., T. Dunne, and K. R. Troske (1997). "Workers, Wages and Technology". In: *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 112.1, pp. 253–290.
- Dornbusch, R. (1987). "Exchange Rate and Prices". In: *American Economic Review* 77.1, pp. 93–106.
- Ebenstein, A., A. Harrison, M. McMillan, and S. Phillips (2011). "Estimating the Impact of Trade and Offshoring on American Workers Using the Current Population Survey". Mimeo UC Berkeley.
- (2014). "Estimating The Impact of Trade and Offshoring on American Workers Using the Current Population Surveys". In: *The Review of Economics and Statistics* 96.4, pp. 581–595.
- Feenstra, R. C. (2010). Offshoring in the Global Economy: Microeconomic Structure and Macroeconomic Implications. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.
- Feenstra, R. C. and G. H. Hanson (1999). "The Impact of Outsourcing and High-Technology Capital on Wages: Estimates for the U.S., 1970-1990". In: *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 114.3, pp. 907–940.
- Feenstra, R. C. and S. J. Wei (2010). *China's Growing Role in World Trade*. University of Chicago Press.
- Freeman, R. (1995). "Are Your Wages Set in Beijing?" In: *Journal of Economic Perspectives* 9.3, pp. 15–32.
- Gaulier, G. and S. Zignago (2010). "BACI: International Trade Database at the Product-Level (the 1994-2007 Version)".
- Goldberg, L. S. (2004). "Industry-Specific Exchange Rates for the United States". In: *FRBNY Economic Policy Review*, pp. 1–16.
- Goldberg, P. K. and N. Pavcnik (2003). "The Response of the Informal Sector to Trade Liberalization". In: *Journal of Development Economics* 72.2, pp. 463– 496.

- Grubel, H. G. and P. J. Lloyd (1975). *Intra-industry trade: the theory and measurement of international trade in differentiated products*. New York: Wiley.
- Hanson, G. (2012). "The Rise of Middle Kingdoms: Emerging Economies in Global Trade". In: *Journal of Economic Perspectives* 26.2, pp. 41–64.
- Harrigan, J. (2000). "International Trade and American Wages in General Equilibrium, 1967-1995". In: Robert C. Feenstra, ed., *The Impact of International Trade on Wages*. Chicago: NBER and University of Chicago Press.
- Harrison, A., J. McLaren, and M. S. McMillan (2010). "Recent Findings on Trade and Inequality". NBER Working Paper No. 16425.
- Helpman, E., O. Itskhoki, M. A. Muendler, and S. Redding (2012). "Trade and Inequality: From Theory to Estimation". NBER Working Paper No. 17991.
- Hsieh, C. T. and P. J. Klenow (2009). "Missallocation and Manufacturing TFP in China and India". In: *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 124.4, pp. 1403–1448.
- Hsieh, C. T. and R. Ossa (2011). "A Global View of Productivity Growth in China". NBER Working Paper No. 16778.
- Hummels, D., R. Jorgensen, J. Munch, and C. Xiang (2010). "The Wage and Employment Effects of Outsourcing: Evidence from Danish Matched Worker-Firm Data". Mimeo, Purdue University.
- Kaiser, B. and M. Siegenthaler (2014). "The Skill-Biased Effects of Exchange Rate Fluctuations". Working Paper, University of Zürich, University of Bern.
- Katz, L. F. and D. Autor (1999). "Changes in the Wage Structure and Earnings Inequality". In: Orley Ashenfelter and David Card, eds., *Handbook of Labour Economics*. Vol. Vol. 3A. Amsterdam: Elsevier Science, pp. 1463–1555.
- Knetter, M. M. (1993). "International Comparisons of Price-to-Market Behavior". In: American Economic Review 83.3, pp. 473–486.
- Kovak, B. K. (2011). "Local Labour Market Effects of Trade Policy: Evidence from Brazilian Liberalization". Mimeo, Carnegie Mellon University.
- (2013). "Regional Effects of Trade Reform: What is the Correct Measure of Liberalization?" In: *American Economic Review* 103.5, pp. 1960–1976.
- Krugman, P. (2000). "Technology, Trade and Factor Prices". In: *Journal of International Economics* 50.1, pp. 51–71.
- Lovely, M. E. and D. R. Nelson (2000). "Marginal Intra-Industry Trade and Labor Adjustment". In: *Review of International Economics* 8.3, pp. 436–447.
- Mayer, T. and S. Zignago (2005). "Market Access in Global and Regional Trade". CEPII Working Paper.
- McLaren, J. and S. Hakobyan (2010). "Looking for Local Labour Market Effects of NAFTA". NBER Working Paper No. 16535.
- Melitz, J. and F. Toubal (2014). "Native Language, Spoken Language, Translation and Trade". In: *Journal of International Economics* 93.2, pp. 351–363.
- Melitz, M. J. (2003). "The Impact of Trade on Intra-Industry Reallocations and Aggregate Industry Productivity". In: *Econometrica* 71.6, pp. 1695–1725.
- Menezes-Filho, N. A. and M. A. Muendler (2011). "Labour Reallocation in Response to Trade Reform". UC San Diego Working Paper, August.

- Naughton, B. (2007). *The Chinese Economy: Transition and Growth*. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.
- Neal, D. (1995). "Industry-Specific Human Capital: Evidence from Displaced Workers". In: *Journal of Labor Economics* 17.2, pp. 237–261.
- Nucci, F. and A. F. Pozzolo (2010). "The Exchange Rate, Employment and Hours: What Firm Level Data Say". In: *Journal of International Economics* 82.2, pp. 112–123.
- (2011). "Exchange Rate and Wage Adjustment: a Firm-Level Investigation". Working Paper, University of Trento.
- (2014). "Exchange Rate, External Orientation of Firms and Wage Adjustment". In: *The World Economy* 37.11, pp. 1589–1611.
- Rauch, J. E. (1996). "Trade and Search: Social Capital, Sogo Shosha, and Spillovers". NBER Working Paper, No. 5618.
- (1999). "Networks Versus Markets in International Trade". In: *Journal of International Economics* 48, pp. 7–35.
- Revenga, A. L. (1992). "Exporting Jobs? The Impact of Import Competition on Employment and Wages in U.S. Manufacturing". In: *The Quarterly Journal of Economics* 107.1, pp. 255–284.
- Robertson, R. (2003). "Exchange Rates and Relative Wages: Evidence from Mexico". In: *North American Journal of Economics and Finance* 14.1, pp. 25–48.
- (2004). "Relative Prices and Wage Inequality: Evidence from Mexico". In: Journal of International Economics 64.2, pp. 387–409.
- Santos Silva, J. and S. Tenreyro (2006). "The Log of Gravity". In: *Review of Economics and Statistics* 88.4, pp. 641–658.
- Stolper, W. F. and P. A. Samuelson (1941). "Protection and real wages". In: *The Review of Economic Studies* 9.1, pp. 58–73.
- Subramanian, A. and M. Kessler (2013). "The Hyperglobalization of Trade and its Future". Peterson Institute for International Economics Working Paper #13-6.
- Topalova, P. (2005). "Trade Liberalization, Poverty and Inequality: Evidence from Indian Districts". NBER Working Paper No. 11614.
- (2010). "Factor Immobility and Regional Impacts of Trade Liberalization: Evidence on Poverty from India". In: *American Economic Journal: Applied Economics* 2.4, pp. 1–41.
- Verhoogen, E. (2008). "Quality Upgrading, and Wage Inequality in the Mexican Manufacturing Sector". In: *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 123.2, pp. 489– 530.
- World Bank (2009). World Development Report 2009: Reshaping Economic Geography. Washington DC.
- WTO-UNCTAD (2012). A Practical Guide to Trade Policy Analysis. World Trade Organization, United Conference on Trade, and Development, Geneva.
- Yang, J. (1997). "Exchange Rate Pass-Through in US Manufacturing Industries". In: *Review of Economics and Statistics* 79.1, pp. 95–104.